Sydney University Cricket Club

Annual Report 2017–18





Contents

Chairman's Report	2
Office Bearers, Delegates & Officials	4
Current SUCC Vice Presidents and Life Members	5
Vice President (Finance) Report	6
General Manager's Report	8
Foundation Chairman Report	10
SUCC Foundation Members	12
Club Captain's Report	14
First Grade Report	18
Second Grade Report	22
Third Grade Report	24
Fourth Grade Report	28
Fifth Grade Report	32
Metropolitan Cup Report	34
Poidevin-Gray Shield Report	36
A.W. Green Shield Report	38
Full Club Statistics	40
First Grade Statistics	44
Second Grade Statistics	45
Third Grade Statistics	46
Fourth Grade Statistics	47
Fifth Grade Statistics	48
Metropolitan Cup Statistics	49
Poidevin-Gray Shield Statistics	50

A.W. Green Shield Statistics	50
Representative Players and Scholarship Holders	52
Awards and Trophies 2017-18 Season	54
Lions Report	56
Obituaries	57
Club Administration Records	62
Sydney Uni Sports Blues and Golds for Cricket	64
University Players in Test Cricket	66
University Players in First Class Cricket	68
Club Trophy Winners	70
Club Records: All Grades, 1864–2018	73
Club Records: 1854–93	76
First Grade Records	78
Second Grade Records	84
Third Grade Records	86
Fourth Grade Records	88
Fifth Grade Records	90
Lower Grade Records	92
Poidevin-Gray Shield Records	93
A.W. Green Shield Records	94
Veterans Records	95
All Time Leading Aggregates	96
Career Averages	98

Chairman's Report

THIS WAS A CHALLENGING SEASON. IT BEGAN WITH THE LOSS OF NO FEWER THAN SEVEN PLAYERS WHO TOOK PART IN THE PREMIERSHIP-WINNING FIRST GRADE TEAM OF 2016-17.

Not one player was lost to another club, but Greg Mail, Ryan Carters, Will Hay, Kieran Elley and Ashton May all retired, while Dave Miller chose to travel and Tom Rogers seized with both hands the chance to excel in the first-class game with Tasmania. Few clubs could recover from the loss of so many exceptional players at the one time. Compounding that challenge was the loss of the Director of Cricket, Gary Whitaker, half way through the season.

I am happy to report that your club responded magnificently.

A very deliberate choice was made not to fill vacancies by recruiting, but instead to provide our existing players with the opportunity to step up and prove themselves in a higher grade. Most of them responded superbly. In what was virtually his first season in Firsts, Hayden Kerr was outstanding. Ben Trevor-Jones and Steve Hobson hit maiden First Grade hundreds; James Larkin narrowly missed one. Lawrence Neil-Smith did so well in his first season in Firsts that he earned a contract with Tasmania; Joe Kershaw won Futures League recognition; Damien Mortimer and Liam Robertson took on the responsibility of being senior players. This was perhaps the single most satisfying aspect of the season: the way in which so many players stepped up. Rebuilding from within a club is never easy, and so this was a most impressive achievement.

Several senior players also made invaluable contributions, especially Nick Larkin, with his leadership and torrent of runs, Ed Cowan, when available, and Tim Ley, brilliant with the new ball. Our one newcomer, Tim Cummins, was outstanding both behind the stumps and with the bat. The result was a memorable victory in the First Grade Limited Overs competition, and a defeat in the First Grade final. Parramatta was our opponent on each occasion, and we congratulate them on their exceptional season.

There's an inescapable disappointment when the last game of the season is the final, and you don't win it. But we should reflect on what a fine season this has been for Sydney University. Firsts won one competition and was runner-up in another; Third Grade won its second premiership in three years; Seconds and Fourths reached the finals. This was a wonderful effort, and I'm grateful to the captains (James Larkin, Ash Cowan, AJ Grant and his deputies) for their tireless efforts in holding their teams together. Two abiding memories of the season will be Thirds' incredible escape act to beat Parramatta in the semi-final, and the physical battering Ash Cowan took from Sydney's young (very young) opening bowler on the first day of the Third Grade final, as he ensured that he remained at the crease at the end of play. Third Grade won its competition largely because the team refused to believe that they wouldn't.

The greatest concern for the club this season was the remarkable turnover of players. The club's basic expectation is that if you choose to play Premier Cricket, you will make yourself available throughout the entire season. But in 2017-18, we set new records for the number of players unavailable in some rounds. Injuries can't be helped, and nor can Saturday exams (which are becoming increasingly frequent), but it is unfair on the club and your fellow players to miss matches for reasons that are not compelling. Spending every Saturday in summer on a cricket field involves a level of commitment and sacrifice, but without that the club doesn't function as it should. This is an area the club will seek to address in the coming season.

The Club's Board and staff worked extremely hard this year and I'm grateful to them. Ben Joy combines several roles – Treasurer, opening bowler, striker of unorthodox sixes – with immense reliability. Adam Theobald, Hartley Anderson, Greg Mail and Mark Faraday continue to contribute irreplaceable wisdom and experience to the Club. Phil Logan resumed the thankless task of Chairman of Selectors this year, and carried out that role fairly and conscientiously. Dale Bryant juggled a thousand and one tasks with great diligence, perseverance and imagination, not least when it came to dealing with the perennial shortage of grounds.

Alex Blackwell was an important addition to our Board this season. While her appointment has the desirable effect of providing us with a more diverse Board, that is not the reason for her appointment. She was appointed because of her deep experience and knowledge of the game, because she understands what is required to perform consistently at elite levels of the game, and because she cares about the game and the people who play it. It was a pleasure to second her nomination to the Board of Cricket NSW at the end of the

season, and I have no doubt that she will perform exceptional service in that role.

Gary Whitaker joined Sydney University in 2010-11 and stepped down from his role this season. No club coach in recent times, perhaps ever, has created a more enviable record than Gary. Under his direction, we won the 2013-14 Club Championship, as well as four First Grade titles, a win in the First Grade Limited Overs competition, four Second Grade premierships, and premierships in Thirds, Fourths and Metropolitan Cup. Gary's efforts were recognized when he was named the SCA's Coach of the Year in 2013-14. He has continued to develop his skills by undertaking a Master's degree in coaching, and he has always approached his work with his own unique blend of insight and passion. We wish Gary and Robyn every success in their next endeavours. Following an exhaustive recruitment process, Cam Borgas has now been appointed as the new Director of Cricket. He brings a wealth of experience and a wide range of skills to the role, and we are fortunate to have him.

I must also acknowledge our supporters beyond the Club: our patient, generous sponsors; Rob Smithies and his staff at Sydney University Sport and Fitness, and the staff of Cricket NSW, especially the remarkably dedicated Roy Formica. Thanks to you all for making our season possible.

The club was shocked and saddened to learn of the sudden death of Patrick Rodgers, on Christmas Day 2017, in Cambodia. Patrick, who was only 23, never played for the club, but he was familiar to many of us as the young boy who had followed his father around the grade grounds of Sydney in the last years of James' long career with the club. It was heartening to see the spontaneous support offered by so many members of the club to James and Liz in the weeks following their loss of Patrick, and our thoughts and support remain with them. Times like these remind us that the club can mean so much more than a collection of cricketers running around a field on the weekend

Having acted as Chairman for three years, I will not be seeking reappointment for a further term. I regret that a combination of work and family commitments will make it impossible for me to carry out the role as it ought to be carried out. I will, however, remain a close and active supporter of the finest cricket club in Australia, which it has been a privilege to serve.

Adjunct Professor Max Bonnell CHAIRMAN

Office Bearers, Delegates & Officials

Patron	Alan Crompton OAM						
President	Bruce Collins QC						
	Chairman: M T B Bonnell Vice-Presidents: • Finance: B Joy • Operations: A F Theobald • Memberships: M W B Faraday						
	General Manager: D J Bryant						
	Director of Cricket: G P Whitaker						
	Undergraduate: J Kershaw						
Board of Management	Foundation Chair: P W Logan						
	Club Captain: J Gibson						
	Delegates to SCA: • J Toyer • D J Bryant						
	Delegate to NSWCA: D J Bryant						
	Alumni/Foundation: H Anderson						
	Performance: G J Mail						
	Performance: G J Mail						
	Performance: G J Mail Female Engagement: A J Blackwell						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell First Grade: N C R Larkin						
	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell First Grade: N C R Larkin Second Grade: J Larkin						
Coaches	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell First Grade: N C R Larkin Second Grade: J Larkin Third Grade: A Cowan						
	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell First Grade: N C R Larkin Second Grade: J Larkin Third Grade: A Cowan Fourth Grade: A J Grant / A Peek						
	Female Engagement: A J Blackwell Club: G P Whitaker Specialists: • Dr E R Ferdinands • G Lambert Poidevin-Gray: G P Whitaker Green Shield: N Cowell First Grade: N C R Larkin Second Grade: J Larkin Third Grade: A Cowan Fourth Grade: A J Grant / A Peek Fifth Grade: A Wilkinson						

Current SUCC Vice Presidents

AGM WHEN FIRST ELECTED

				and the state of the second	
R E Alexander	1969	S Gray	2001	K W Pitty	1996
H Anderson	1993	R Green	1983	Dr W Pitty	1985
Hon Justice D Armati	1978	J A Grimble	1988	D Quoyle	2001
J Baird	1979	B Hickey	1986	G E Reed	1986
J W Banks	1991	M J Ivês	1969	Dr R J Richards	1958
Dr. P J Beale	1982	P V James	1970		3
Adj Prof. M T B Bonnell	1995	Dr T Jenkins	1983	Dr D D Ridley	1976
D A Butchart	2009	R J Lamble AO	1957	D Robinson	1970
L J Carrington	1978	Dr C Latimer	.1986	J F Rodgers	1975
B W Collins QC	1989	E B LeCouteur	1965	P J Rodgers	1990
G Cooper	1990	C E Lee	1980	G C Russell	1969
R Cotton	1971	R J Lee	1971	G J Scahill	1972
Dr M J Counsel	1983	M G L'Estrange AO	1976	D D Scanlan	1970
T Croft	2008	P W Logan	1990		
A B Crompton OAM	1968	G B T Lovell	1990	P H Scanlan AM	1968
D Cheever	1997	P H T Lovell	1965	Dr D Scott-Orr	1958
M Dickens	1983	P Mackay	1983	M F Sewell	1980
B M Druery	1975	Dr W J Mackie	1964	A D Shaw	1990
J G Erby AM	1962	C I M McRae	1981	K H Sheffield	1956
J H Everett AO	1964	J Malicki	1973	J B Spence	1975
A J Falk	1974	D C V Morgan	1982	R H Storey	1972
M C Farrow	1995	T Murphy	1995	R J Thomas	1969
I E Fisher	1970	Mr Justice P J Newman	1965		
I W Foulsham	1970	M B Pawley OAM	1967	Dr C J Tomko	1995
Peter W Gray	1981	A Pearson	1999	J R White	1981
Phil G Gray	1992	R Pearson OAM	1975	E G Wiles	1996
Phil J Gray	1989	G H Pike	1975	G R Wilson	1978

Current SUCC Life Members

AGM WHEN NOMINATED

D A Butchart	2010	I E Fisher	1999	D Quoyle	2007
L J Carrington	2014	l Foulsham	2003	Dr. D D Ridley	1996
B W Collins QC	2003	G Harris	2008	J F Rodgers	1996
E B Le Couteur	1996	P W Logan	2007		
A B Crompton OAM	1983	Dr. W J Mackie	1971	G J Scahill	1977
M Farrow	2005	G Pike	2014	A F Theobald	2015

Vice President (Finance) Report

PLEASE FIND ENCLOSED THE FINANCIAL REPORTS FOR SYDNEY UNIVERSITY CRICKET CLUB'S (SUCC) 2018 ANNUAL REPORT.

In the 12 months to 31 May 2018 the Club received revenue of \$356,087 (up from \$345,163 in 2016/17) and incurred expenses of \$354,658, leaving a surplus for the year of \$1,429.

The comparative result for 2016/17 was a surplus of \$1,314.

The club continues to be in a surplus position at the end of 2017/18 (currently \$26,894) and we continue to strive towards strengthening this position, whilst maintaining our investment in the growth of the cricket club and the coaching available to our members.

The University of Sydney continues to support student activities, especially the sporting clubs, and for this we wish to thank them. Without the Universities support we would not have had the success of recent years.

Further, we would like to thank all our sponsors and supporters who continue to contribute to the club. Without you all we would not be able to reach the high standards we set ourselves both on and off the field.

Congratulations to all members and supporters for another successful season as we look forward to an exciting new season.

Ben Joy VICE PRESIDENT (FINANCE)

Financial Statements

Income & Expenditure Summary

For the year ended 31st May 2018

	2017/18	2016/17
	Actual	Actual
Consolidated surplus/(deficit) at 1 June 2017	25,465	
Income:		
Grants/allotments	221,491	214,847
Sponsorships	38,842	36,432
Fundraising & Social	39,773	41,474
Cricket Operations	55,981	52,410
Total Revenue	356,087	345,163
Expenditure:		
Fundraising & Social	43,440	46,228
Cricket Operations		
- Coaching Program	135,781	135,864
- Match Day	87,491	78,416
General Administration	87,946	83,341
Total Expenditure	354,658	343,849
Surplus/(deficit) for year	1,429	1,314
Consolidated surplus/(deficit) at 31 May 2018	26,894	

Sydney University Cricket Club // ANNUAL REPORT 2017-18

General Manager's Report

A CLUB IN TRANSITION. AN INDICATION OF THE STRENGTH OF THIS AMAZING CLUB IS IN THE SUCCESS WE WERE STILL ABLE TO HAVE DESPITE BEING IN THE MIDDLE OF A SIGNIFICANT TRANSITION. DESPITE THE LOSS OF A WEALTH OF PLAYING EXPERIENCE, WE REMAINED SUCCESSFUL ON THE FIELD. DESPITE A CHANGE IN THE COACHING STRUCTURE, PLAYERS WERE ABLE TO STEP UP AND MAINTAIN OUR LOFTY STANDARDS. DESPITE A CHANGE IN SPONSORSHIP, WE FOUND A WAY TO BE SUSTAINABLE. DESPITE A CHANGE IN A FACILITY ACCESS, WE PERSEVERED.

Congratulations firstly must go to our First Grade team. Any other club losing seven players from a premiership winning team from the previous season would struggle to finish in the top half of the table. Not us! Led superbly by Nick Larkin, and in his absence for NSW duties, Liam Robertson, the team showed early that Sydney Uni were still a force to be reckoned with, and by seasons end, had won the Limited Overs Cup and reached the Belvidere Cup showdown yet again. With such a loss of experience, the young players were given the opportunity to stand up and show that they were the next generation at this Club. Damien Mortimer backed up a strong debut year with another outstanding season with the bat. Devlin Malone was dangerous with his leg-spin in the short form of the game. Ben Trevor-Jones broke through with a maiden First Grade ton. Joe Kershaw was the standout bowler in the first half of the season (before injury). Lawrence Neil-Smith was a revelation replacing Kershaw in the second half of the season. Hayden Kerr was explosive with bat and ball. Experienced heads also stepped up when needed throughout the season. Liam Robertson's ton in Round 1 as captain set the tone for the season. Tim Ley led the bowling attack to no-one's surprise. Ben Joy displayed his massive heart bowling the tough overs when needed. Newcomer Tim Cummins being safe with both gloves and willow, and setting up a famous LO Cup victory. Ed Cowan showed his class on numerous occasions. Nick Larkin had a stellar season to show why he is consistently the best bat in Sydney Premier Cricket. The 2017-18 season

was truly a team effort with everyone standing up at different times, and shows why Sydney Uni remains the greatest producer of talent in Sydney.

Congratulations must also go to Ash Cowan and his Third Grade squad on taking out the Mitchell Cup for 2017–18. The dominant team all season, Ash and his team found themselves up against the wall on numerous occasions, not least of which the semi-final against Parramatta, but through dogged determination and a true self-belief, overcame all challenges. The team was a great blend of long-serving club members such as Ash, Josh Toyer, Ed Arnott, Jack Hill, Kieran Tate and Alex Shaw, and players trying to make a name for themselves such as Ryan Danne, Charles Litchfield, Michael Robinson, Jack Lawson, Sam Wood and Liam Whitaker. Congratulations also to AJ Grant who lead his Fourth Grade group with strength yet again in 2017–18, but took the opportunity to step up into a role in Third Grade in the back half of the season. Well done to all!

Congratulations to Second and Fourth Grade on reaching their respective finals. Any club would again be ecstatic with their top four grades reaching the finals, and we're proud, but I'm even more proud knowing that you aren't satisfied and the hunger for premiership glory burns within you all. Special mention to Nicky Craze who stepped up in Second Grade during the season and demonstrated the class we all knew he had, it was a great season and we look forward to more of that in 2018–19. Another special mention to Jazz Rinka, captain of the A.W. Green Shield team, who had a fantastic debut season for the Club, starting in Metro Cup, figuring as a linchpin in the Fourth Grade bowling lineup by season's end, earning a spot on the Green Shield Merit XI, and narrowly missing out on the Club Best & Fairest Award.

I must give a massive thank you to all of the leaders of the club, not just the captains, but those who stepped up when it was needed. James Larkin, Aidan Peek, Shehan Canagasingham, Tom Fullerton, Andrew Wilkinson, Greg Cade: you all had a very tough job to do and you've done us all proud.

With the loss of facilities over the last five years, dealing with match day logistics has become seriously difficult, and I thank all of the captains and players who have supported match days by taking on the responsibility to collect, set up and return all of the equipment. Preparing for three matches in three separate locations, each with their own challenges, is not easy, but you've made the process successful. Thank you.

Off-the-field we faced the challenges of 2017–18 with the typical intelligence and determination that makes this club great. We overcame the loss of two significant sponsors. We overcame St Paul's Oval becoming even less 'Premier Cricket' friendly. We overcame a change in event focus. We overcame changes in personnel: administration, coaching and board. Running a Premier Cricket Club is not easy, and just like we do on the field, we find a way to get it done off field too. We aren't perfect but we continue to strive to provide the best environment we can for our members to grow and develop.

Thanks to our sponsors for 2017–18: Surjits Indian Restaurant, FDC Construction, Norwest Lawyers, Kingsgrove Sports, Nags Head Hotel, Southern Design, The Sports Clinic and Anvil Media.

Thanks to all of the supporters of our events. The annual Golf Challenge continues to grow from strength to strength with over 21 teams taking part. Our 100–Club continues to build with some truly amazing prizes in 2017–18. The inaugural Sydney Uni Cricket Debate Lunch was a resounding success and we look forward to making this bigger and better in 2018–19. A particular thanks to Adam Theobald for his drive, determination and insights into making these events successful.

Thanks to our coaching staff: Gary Whitaker, Grant Lambert, Dr Rene Ferdinands, Nigel Cowell and Ed Arnott, as well as all of the senior players who stood up to help out throughout the season. Thanks to our off-field staff: Henry Clark, Chelsea Harris and Craig Fletcher.

Thanks to the board. We know that running a Premier Cricket club is a tough task, and I personally know that it isn't easy when you are volunteering your time and trying to balance it with your many other life priorities. I thank you for the efforts you constantly put in, the advice you have to provide, and the drive you have to ensure Sydney Uni Cricket Club remains a leader in Premier Cricket in Australia.

Finally, thanks to Rob Smithies, Ed Smith, Tristan Liles, Leonie Lum, and the entire SUSF family. We could not be successful without your enduring support, it is greatly appreciated and we look forward to the next generation of domination!

I am proud and grateful to be involved with the greatest Premier Cricket club in Australia, and I look forward to many more challenges and successes in the future.

Dale Bryant CRICKET GENERAL MANAGER

Foundation Chairman Report

I OPEN THE FOUNDATION'S REPORT BY EXTENDING MY SINCERE THANKS TO ALL OUR MEMBERS, PARTICULARLY THOSE WHO GENEROUSLY MADE DONATIONS DURING THE 2017 FINANCIAL YEAR.

It is worth noting again this year that there are a number of long term infrastructure projects in the pipeline. We will in due course be seeking your support for these projects that will leave a lasting legacy at the Club. There is no better example than the donation made by Mr Barry Lambert towards the creation of the Martin-Lambert Indoor Nets. The nets form a part of the high performance sporting facility at the Sydney Uni Football Ground (previously No. 2 Oval) which includes this 3-lane indoor net facility; the Club's administration offices; a Boardroom; a two-floor high performance gymnasium; and a 300-person function room. In the coming seasons our focus will turn to upgrading the No. 1 Oval Scoreboard, upgrading St Paul's Oval, and securing our 3rd playing venue.

The importance of the Foundation is reflected in the success that the Club has found both on, and off, the field. The Foundation's financial assistance helps support the Director of Cricket role, as well as high performance specialist coaches such as Grant Lambert and Dr Rene Ferdinands. Our elite coaching structure provides our players with a cricket program that rivals many professional cricket organisations, and has led in 2017-18 to another highly successful season (1st grade runners up and Limited Overs Cup premiers, 3rd grade premiers). The Foundation also supports the development of talent identification programs such as our Winter Development Program and Green Shield Program. The Foundation supports various tours which, in 2017, included a pre-season tour to Brisbane, an intervarsity tour to Adelaide to take on Adelaide University, and the tour to Sri Lanka to contest the RedBull World Campus T20 Games in which the team reached the semi-finals. Finally, the Foundation's support allows us to provide essential equipment for coaching and grounds to ensure the best possible training and facilities for our players.

With your continuing support, we aim to take the Foundation forward again in 2018–19. We simply must do so to ensure the long-term viability of the Club and its programs.

Our goal is to build the Foundation funds to \$1m by 2020 and you will see a lot more on this campaign in 2018. This is critical in order to continue to provide financial stability for the Club as it strives to remain a leader in NSW Premier Cricket, arguably the strongest district competition in the world. There will also be specific infrastructure projects that will be announced over the coming year which we will seek support with. Finally, we will be seeking further pledges to cricketing scholarships such as The Mick O'Sullivan Scholarship which was announced at the Blue & Gold Luncheon in November 2016 and has been growing well.

Over the coming season, we will be providing opportunities for Foundation members and former players to re-engage with the Club. We are seeking to provide Foundation members and alumni with as many opportunities as possible to catch up with old friends, meet new ones, and engage with the Club that we all hold dear.

To make a contribution to the Foundation, you can use the traditional donation form, and we are able to accept online credit card donations as well as donations by electronic transfer. Please contact the Dale Bryant to discuss the most appropriate method for you.

By arrangement, we can also accept bequests, so please think about this when reviewing your Will or estate plan.

I conclude by thanking the Board of the Club, Dale Bryant and Les Carrington for their ongoing support with the Foundation. I am confident that we are entering an exciting new era for the Foundation, and look forward to all members of the Club's "family" being a part of our future.

Phil Logan USSF – CRICKET DIVISION CHAIRMAN

Financial Statements

Income & expenditure statement for the USSF - Cricket division

For the period ended 31 December 2017

		2017		2016
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Income:				
Donations	7,600		177,600	
Investment Income	34,738	42,338	35,349	212,949
Expenditure:				
Grant to Building on Excellence Campaign			170,000	
Grant to SUCC (Note 1)	44,500	44,500	32,322	202,322
Surplus/(deficit)		(2,162)		10,627
Total Market Value of Fund		888,105		838,937

Note 1: \$10,500 donated for specific purposes and applied to SUCC operating accounts including \$5,000 from amounts donated in 2016 financial accounts.

SUCC Foundation Members

Patrons

- AJ Bartley SC
- Prof. MT Bonnell
- J Clarke (in memory of DS Clarke AO +)
- BW Collins QC
- JH Everett AM
- EB Le Couteur
- GH Pike
- RJ Woodfield +

Trustees

- RO Albert AO
- Dr MJ Counsel
- AB Crompton OAM
- RJ Lee
- The L'Estrange Family
- RJ Lamble AO

Life Members

- H Anderson
- W Armstrong and L Williams (in memory of J Baird)
- Sir Ronald Brierley
- P Burgess
- W Cammack
- Dr AL Cash
- GCooper
- RL Cowan
- DA De Carvalho AM (in memoriam)
- ER (Tom) Dodd
- BS Elliott
- JGW Erby AM
- M Farrow
- IW Foulsham
- Dr DG Fox +
- SS Gujral
- MJ Hawker
- Justice JD Heydon AC
- D Howell

12

• Dr C Latimer

- JW Laurie (in memory of JR Hoyle & NL Corkhill)
- JG L'Estrange
- Dr Al Low (in memoriam)
- GBT Lovell
- PHT Lovell
- H McKay
- Dr WJ Mackie
- RC Mesley +
- FFC Munro
- T Murphy
- J Murray
 Dr T Nevel
- Dr T Nevell +
- M O'Dea AMDr DD Ridley
- JF Rodgers
- RAC Rogers +
- PH Scanlan AM
- MF Sewell
- Dr GS Smith +
- A Sullivan QC
- JP Sullivan +
- Sydney Uni Veterans CC
- RJ Thomas
- USA Foundation
- Judge WDT Ward +
- EG Wiles
- Sir Bruce Williams KBE +

Members

- WM Allworth
- Judge D Armati
- P Armitage
- KW Asprey QC +
- K Bangs +
- J Banks
- Judge RTH Barbour QC +
- Dr PJ Beale
- A Bell SC
- A Betts
- S & EBland
- Prof. AD Buckingham
- ME Caisley

ANNUAL REPORT 2017-18 // Sydney University Cricket Club

- W Caisley
- M Chambers
- JAChapman AM +

Hon. Justice RV Gyles

MM Helsham AO QC +

Dr S Harbison

GF Henville

G Humby

P Jackson

PV James

P Jenkyn

SE Judd

T Kierath

PW Knight

P Langdon

R Lange

RS Laurie

MLe Lievre

HM Learoyd

A Little

PW Logan

JHLoxton

Dr DHLoxton

AM McCredie

RM McCredie

| McCristal +

D McInnes

SH McKell +

GC McEachran

Dr JW McGarity

Dr P McLaughlin

J Meredith-Jones

Dr D Meintjes +

Dr TA Mitchell

DCV Morgan

Dr DV Moss

R Mulready

GC Needham +

BS Nicholson

Judge TFM Naughton +

MGL'Estrange AO

J Kuner

G Keighran

Dr T Jenkins

RG Johnston

•

•

0

•

•

•

6

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

ŏ

•

•

•

•

0

•

•

- DC Cheever
- PJ Cockcroft
- GB Connor
- MC Corlette
- RB Corlette
- E Cowan
- DAJ Cozens
- DR Cristofani +
- CA Cristofani
- R Crittenden
- P Cross
- MG Dawson
- FH De Carvalho +
- R De Carvalho
- DAT Dickins +
- A Dietsch
- B Druery
- D Dwyer
- AG Edgar

P Edwards

CA Elder

NA Emery

WI Enright

AJ Falk

IE Fisher

•

•

•

•

•

•

PN Glenton

G Goodsir

N Gordon

RAI Grant AM

Peter Gray SC

PH Greenwood

JA Grimble

P Grimble

MA Groves

Dr M Guiness

PG Gray

PJ Gray

Dr D Grattan-Smith

Dr DG Emery

- J Niesche
- RY Norton +
- MW O'Sullivan +
- PW Pathirana
- MB Pawley OAM
- K Pitty
- Dr W Pitty
- FW Pratt
- GE Reed
- Dr RJRichards
- DC Robinson
- PJ Rodgers
- Dr C Rogers
- DSanders
- GJ Scahill
- DD Scanlan
- Dr D Scott-Orr
- PL Sharp
- AD Shaw
- PD Short
- P Somerville
- P Southwell
- A Spencer
- Dr F Stening
- Sir George Stening +
- G Swords
- Justice ARN Talbot
- WR Thompson
- Dr CJ Tomko
- Dr MA Tonkin
- TA Tonkin
- P Towzell
- BG Travers AM OBE +
- Dr FB Wagner
- DB Walker +
- R Webber
- R White SC
- Prof.S White AM
- CJ Whittaker
- AGC Wiles
- REWWiles
- R Wilkinson

- ME Wilson +
- IG Wilson

•

- PR Wood
- PC Wynn
- Dr EJ Yarad

Subscribers & Undergraduate Members

- AJ Abadee
- J Allingham
- R Amos
- JA Angus
- D Baffsky
- JR Blackman
- M Bland
- PML Blazey
- JM Boulden
- J Brewster
- B Brock
- JD Brockhoff OAM +
 - M Bullivant
- D Butchart
- G Butler
- G Calloway
- G Carroll
- IC Carroll
 N Carter
- N Carter
- M CharrettJ Conomos
- J Cope
- T Cowan
- DA Dawson
- MG Davison
- J Dettman
- MR Dickens
- Sir Talbot
 Duckmanton CBE +
- J Dunlop
- Dr R Dunlop +
- A Eastcott
- A Elbourne
- J & R Elbourne

- J Ellis
- GGW Erby

Colonel PH Pike +

RM Radford AM +

NGH Raffan

A Ridley

G Russell

S Sayers

GJ Seib

G Sheruun

G Sherwin

A Smith

B Smith

G Smoker

NC Stokes

RH Storey

Hockey Club

R Theobald +

J Tomko

JS Topper

R Tullock

R Walsh

T Watkins

JW Weight

J Wheeler

B Wood

S Wood

F Yeates +

P Young OAM

13

JGB Westphalen +

Dr ND Vitharana

Dr BK Walder +

Sydney University

P Stanbridge

D Simpson +

MJ Sainsbury

ō

•

6

•

6

•

•

•

•

0

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

Ó

•

- M Evans
- G Fitzsimons
- T Forde
- AG Frost
- P Garrett
- SJ Gray
- L Hartman
- J Hennessy
- L Hennessy
- B Hickey
- Dr S Hicks
- WA Higgs
- R Hooke
- H Hughes
- MM Ivanchenko

MR Kent

J Kirrane

JR Kitto

W Knight

J Leekan

P Leroy

R Lucas

S Malouf

QBE +

CT Morrow

P Mulvaney

JA Newman

JK O'Sullivan

A Packham

S Pardy

A Pearson

Dr A Pfeifer

Sydney University Cricket Club // ANNUAL REPORT 2017-18

J Motum

P Murray

MJ Le Couteur

Lifestyle Solutions

Sir Eric McClintock

- MJ Ives
- M Kelly
- R Kelly

•

•

•

.

0

•

0

ō

Club Captain's Report

ANOTHER YEAR AND ANOTHER SUCCESSFUL SEASON FOR SYDNEY UNIVERSITY CRICKET CLUB! IT SAYS SOMETHING ABOUT THE CALIBRE OF THE CLUB THAT WE CAN CLAIM A 3RD GRADE PREMIERSHIP, THE LIMITED OVERS CUP, HAVE THE TOP FOUR GRADES IN THE FINALS AND FIRST GRADE PLAYING YET ANOTHER GRAND FINAL AND STILL FINISH THE SEASON NOT FEELING TOTALLY SATISFIED. THE COMPETITIVENESS AND STRENGTH OF THE GRADES IS OUTSTANDING, BUT IT IS ALSO IMPORTANT TO TAKE A MOMENT TO REFLECT ON THE GREAT YEAR THAT WAS THE 2017/18 SEASON.

Firstly, a huge congratulations to the 3rd Grade side for their remarkable season. After a drought-breaking premiership for 3rd grade in the 2015/16 season, it has been an outstanding few seasons for the side led by Ash Cowan. A heartbreaking semi-final loss last season lit the fire for the year that has been. Whilst not dominating the competition throughout the regular season, they were comfortably into the finals, and with a healthy mix of experience and youth, it was a whole new game. The resilience and strength of this team was never clearer than in their semi-final against Parramatta. Starting the second day with only 60 runs to defend and 7 wickets to take, a lesser team would have folded. Instead, Woody produced a remarkable spell, and under the composed leadership of Ash and other senior players, they held their nerve to win by 6 runs. Another convincing display in the Grand Final the following week and we were celebrating our second Mitchell Cup in 3 years! As Ash has already written an extensive thesis on the season, I will refrain from too much more detail, but congratulations to all involved!

Our First Grade side also enjoyed a successful season, especially remarkable if you consider the number of players lost from last year's Premiership-winning side. It was a year of transition for the top team, losing Greg Mail, Ryan Carters, Tom Rogers and Ash May, with some apprehension at the beginning of the season as to how the team would cope with the change. However, with that came a sense of excitement for the players who would be getting an opportunity to prove themselves in a strong side. A strong campaign and a thrilling Grand Final at Parramatta saw the side claim the Limited Overs Cup in emphatic fashion. The same sides met in the Grand Final of the regular competition, and despite a fighting loss, the team ought to be extremely proud of their season, and excited for the next few as well. Nick Larkin and Liam Robertson led the side admirably on and off the field, and with a host of young players impressing in their first full season in the top grade, prospects are bright for the future.

Second Grade played in their eleventh finals campaign in the last twelve seasons, which is quite an amazing achievement, given they were also a team that experienced significant personnel changes. Like First Grade, they will look to next year to continue to improve and will be better off for the season they have had. Congratulations also to Fourth Grade for their finals appearance, and with such a young group of players, this team will experience more and more success over the years. Our lower grades continue to introduce talented prospects to the club, with Fifth Grade and our Metro Cup side showing some great displays of cricket throughout the year, and those sides will be much better off for the experience.

Once again, we were fortunate to have a busy tour schedule throughout the season. The Red Bull Campus Cricket World Finals were once again hosted in Sri Lanka in September, and as winners of the previous Uni-Games, Sydney University sent a team to represent Australia in the competition. Having been comprehensively beaten and bundled out of the tournament after three games in 2016, expectations of the side were not overly high. However, the group were quietly confident and determined to make an impact on the competition this time around. An unlucky loss to eventual winners South Africa in their first game was followed by a thrilling win over Pakistan. Another win over India, this time somewhat more comfortable, saw the team qualify for the finals series in Galle. The young side competed exceptionally to go down in a narrow loss in the Semi Final to defending champions Sri Lanka. Unfortunately, it wasn't to be for Australia, but it was an incredible performance from the team against some outstanding opposition, and it was an amazing opportunity for our young players to test themselves against some seriously high-guality opponents. Hayden Kerr and Joe Kershaw's performances should have tipped us off about the seasons they would go on to have. We also sent two tour groups to Brisbane in the pre-season,

a Uni-Games side to the Gold Coast and another side to Adelaide in December, who were lucky enough to have two days at the Ashes.

Elsewhere, it was also an enjoyable year away from the field as we continued to develop our social calendar. Various social events in the sheds at No.1, the Christmas party, Trivia night and Presentation night all made for a very fun year and a great opportunity to catch up for a drink or two. Special mention to Ash Cowan for winning (or losing) the inaugural Slow Man Race.

There are a few people I have to thank for their time and effort throughout the season. To our captains, Nick Larkin, Liam Robertson, James Larkin, Ash Cowan, AJ Grant, Aidan Peek, Andrew Wilkinson and Greg Cade, thank you all for your tireless efforts. We would not be able to function properly if not for the hours you put in to ensure Saturdays run smoothly. To Max Bonnell and the entire board, thank you for all the effort and the unseen hours you put in to ensure that we remain one of the best clubs going around. Dale, thank you for your continued efforts and support in all areas of the club. So much of what you do is not seen around the club and is not properly appreciated, but we thank you and we really value everything you do. Thank you also to Gary Whitaker for your time and services over the years. Your successful record speaks for itself and we wish you all the best in the future.

There are many more people I would love to name individually, but we are lucky to have so many individuals who give back to the club that it makes it impossible. To have leaders like Nick Larkin, Ed Cowan, Ben Joy and Joe Kershaw to name a few, who give so much on the field, to also dedicate so much time and effort off the field as well is quite incredible. It gives foundation to a great culture and we are fortunate to have such great people as part of the Sydney University Cricket Club.

I wanted to briefly congratulate Ed Cowan on an outstanding representative cricket career. No doubt we are all aware of his lengthy list of on-field achievements, but Ed is also an exceptional clubman. Hopefully we will continue to see a lot of him around the club over the coming years. Also, congratulations to Lawrence Neil-Smith, who is just beginning his representative career as he heads off to Tasmania to take up a rookie contract. We wish you all the best Loz!

To Sydney University Sport and Fitness, our biggest supporter; our club would not be able to run without your

continued support. The Martin Lambert Indoor Nets and the redevelopment of turf nets on No.2 oval have allowed our players to train more effectively and take their games to the next level. To our major sponsor, Surjit's Indian Restaurant; your continued support is truly appreciated and invaluable to our club. Thank you also to all of our other sponsors; Norwest Lawyers, FDC Construction & Fitout, Kingsgrove Sports, Southern Design, Anvil Media and The Nag's Head. Your support of the club and its players is greatly appreciated and we hope to continue our relationships for many years to come.

There is no doubt that this club is one of the strongest in the Premier Cricket competition. Our recent record makes for impressive reading and we are consistently one of the best performed clubs across the grades. But that is not the main reason why people enjoy playing for Sydney Uni, and it is not why people love this club.

This club is a truly special place. It is very rare to find a culture that is built on genuine mateship and respect for each other. As Ash said at the Presentation Night, I think we can all relate to almost all of the Grade Cricketer's content, except that of hating our teammates. We all come together because we have a passion for the game of cricket. But we stay together after training, after games and after each season because we are a club made up of genuinely good people and great mates. I have been fortunate enough to experience just how much this club can offer in terms of mateship and support, and it is why it has been an absolute privilege to be Club Captain for this past season. Thank you to all involved, and I am very excited to see what next year will bring.

Jack Gibson CLUB CAPTAIN

Club Championship -2017/18 Ladder



	AMPIONSHIP	
RANK	CLUB	POINTS
1	Manly-Warringah Cricket Club	1435
2	Parramatta District Cricket Club	1350
3	Northern District Cricket Club	1318
4	Sydney Cricket Club	1278
5	Sydney University Cricket Club	1242
6	Gordon Cricket Club	1226
7	Penrith Cricket Club	1173
8	Hawkesbury Cricket Club	1122
9	Eastern Suburbs Cricket Club	1109
10	Randwick Petersham Cricket Club	1055
11	Bankstown Cricket Club	1020
12	Mosman Cricket Club	971
13	Western Suburbs Cricket Club	967
14	Campbelltown-Camden Cricket Club	912
15	St George Cricket Club	817
16	Sutherland Cricket Club	720
17	University of NSW Cricket Club	718
18	North Sydney Cricket Club	714
19	Blacktown Cricket Club	649
20	Fairfield-Liverpool Cricket Club	539



First Grade Report

THE CHALLENGE FOR 2017/18 SEASON: BALANCING THE EXPECTATION OF BEING PREMIERS WITH THE REBUILDING OF A SIDE THAT HAD LOST MOUNTAINS OF EXPERIENCE. IT WAS THE FIRST SEASON FOR ALL BUT ONE OF THE CURRENT PLAYING GROUP (ED COWAN THE EXCEPTION) IN WHICH GREG MAIL WOULDN'T BE FORMING THE BACK BONE OF OUR PERFORMANCE. THE SAFETY NET WAS GONE, WE WERE SUDDENLY LIVING IN THE POST MAIL ERA.

A huge off season in the EAP by a number of individuals ensured that standards would not dip and the young chargers were well prepared. Hayden Kerr looked like the incredible hulk. Damien Mortimer appeared to have been training since mid-April. Joe Kershaw's body looked like it might hold together. The signs were good.

We were joined by a new face in Tim Cummins. A fantastic bloke and hugely experienced first grader, he was the perfect fit to replace Ryan Carters behind the stumps. Tim was thrust into the role of 'fines master' and can be proud of the fact he may have pioneered the cashless fines system revolution. Unsurprisingly, that was the least of his contributions.

Mortimer made his second XI debut for NSW whilst Kershaw made his debut for the Country NSW/ACT. Young Lawrence Neil-Smith led the wicket tally for NSW Metro in their successful campaign at the Under 19 National Championships.

It was a season of personal bests on the park:

- Robertson (719 runs & 24 wickets, 1 x hundred)
- Mortimer (1,115 runs @ 48.5, 2 x hundreds)
- Kerr (813 runs & 20 wickets)
- Larkin (1,097 runs @ 84.4, 5 x hundreds)
- Ley (59 wickets @ 17.3)
- Trevor-Jones (587 runs, 1 x hundred)
- Tim Cummins (577 runs, 1 x hundred & 49 dismissals)

Cricket requires individual performances within a team setting. That is what we got from this group, and it was a pretty decent formula for success.

The bowling effort was led by Tim Ley, as reflected by an equal

career high haul of 59 wickets. He was incredibly consistent in his wicket taking, but more than that, he led the attitude on flat wickets and ran in hard in situations where bowlers from other sides would have given up. Tim is the ultimate competitor and he has shown this year in and year out for the club.

Joe Kershaw had his season end abruptly through injury, but was one of the stand out bowlers across Sydney in the first half of the season. It is exciting to think what Joe is capable of achieving when his body matures.

Hayden Kerr transformed our limited overs team by taking the game on at the top of the order in a manner we haven't seen since Ian Moran was in his pomp. He was fearless in his approach, hitting the best bowlers in Sydney over their heads from the first ball of the innings. Not only that, his skillful and slippery left arm pace has the potential to make him one of Sydney's most dangerous players. Watch this space.

Liam Robertson, who captained the side for half the season, put together the sort of season he has been threatening to have for 5 years. His clean hitting and level head in the middle order was a point of difference in many games. In fact, his 19 sixes throughout the season tied the record in a first grade season for the club. Combine that with his underused medium pace bowling and you can quickly see why he once represented Zimbabwe at under 14 level.

Ben Trevor-Jones had a breakout season in first grade. His ability to bat time at the top of the order got us through many tough first sessions. As an opener, you don't always get the scoreboard reward for hard work, but Ben toiled harder than most and made good contributions all season. His maiden first grade century was a special day, as he pounded Blacktown to all parts of number 1 oval.

Damien Mortimer went from strength to strength. His attention to detail in preparation sets the tone for the young players at the club. Following up his stunning debut season in 2016/17, Morts was quickly into his work again. His consistency was the cornerstone of our batting performances, but more importantly he stood up in big games. He dominated the limited overs final series and made a match winning century against Sydney in the Belvedere Cup semi-final. More of the same will see Damien move smoothly into first class cricket when the opportunity presents.



A deserved victory in the Limited Overs competition was highlighted by a stunning Tim Cummins century in the Grand Final against Parramatta. What a time to make a maiden first grade hundred. Never has there been a more deserving recipient of the Michael Bevan Medal, but beyond that, his reliability in the middle order ensured we fought our way out of trouble.

The huge heart and incredible toughness of Ben Joy was on display in the Grand Final. He bowled a 10 over spell as his feet bled, then had his arm badly broken whilst batting. Despite clearly being in agony he refused to leave the field and batted on in a losing cause. When the players viewed his x-ray the next morning it was hard not to feel equal parts physically ill and proud of his effort.

Our youngest team members, Devlin Malone and Lawrence Neil-Smith both showed that they have what it takes to lead the attack in the years to come [Ed – congratulations to LNS who has earnt a Rookie contract with Cricket Tas]. Devlin, despite not reaching his own high standards, yielded 36 wickets for the season. Most spinners would be very happy with that. A big off season will see Dev back as a dominant force. Lawrence bowled with maturity beyond his years in the Grand Final to take 4/49 in a losing cause. His belief in his own ability and cool head will hold him in good stead to make a name for himself. Arguably our best bowler in both the Grand Finals, he is already a big game player.

Ed Cowan called stumps on his professional career. A poster boy for Sydney University Cricket Club if there ever was one, Ed has captured the imagination of the club and his team mates as he scaled the heights of the game over the years. We were lucky to have Ed's services regularly this season, seeing some dominant batting performances and some impactful spells of leg spin bowling. The fact he cares deeply for his club and the people within it inspires current players and counts for more than his stacks of runs ever could.

It is a reflection of the high standards our club has set that we claimed the Limited Overs title and were runners up in the Belvedere Cup, yet still felt a tinge of disappointment.

In a challenging year off the field for the club, the maturity of the young players in taking accountability for their own preparation was key to our success. The way they looked after one another and addressed their individual skill sets is a credit to them - something that will hold them in good stead for the lives on and off the field in the future. The side also enjoyed each other's company and toasted the success of individuals who had a day out, knowing that not every weekend can be yours. This was an incredibly tough but highly enjoyable and rewarding season.

Beyond the boundary, many thanks must go to the board for handling some unforeseeable scenarios that confronted the club during the season. Again, the support of a group that care deeply for the club makes Saturday's feel much easier than they otherwise could.

As always, many thanks to our tireless scorer John Kilford. No one deserved a victory over the Easter weekend more than 'JK'. The time he gives to us is one of the most crucial contributions that could be made. He's a great a scorer who takes pride in his work and very good company as well - a pretty rare combination I think. His new found passion for cricket photography also provided some superb visuals of the many moments that constitute a cricket season.

Again, it was an absolute privilege to lead this group and I know that whatever the off season throws at us, we will adapt and we will come out as contenders when September rolls around.

Nick Larkin FIRST GRADE CAPTAIN

First Grade -2017/18 Ladder



THE	BELVIDERE CUP													
RANK	ТЕАМ	Ρ	W1	wo	D	L1	LO	RUNS FOR	WICKETS LOST	RUNS AGAINST	WICKETS TAKEN	POINTS	QUOTIENT	FORM
1	Campbelltown-Camden	15	9	0	4	2	0	4416	101	4120	132	58	1.4008	DDWWL
2	Parramatta	15	9	0	2	4	0	3876	106	3769	139	58	1.3485	WLWWL
3	Sydney University	15	9	0	2	4	0	4450	105	3929	140	57	1.5101	LWDLW
4	Sutherland	15	9	0	1	5	0	4489	132	4037	122	55	1.0277	WLLLW
5	Gordon	15	8	0	3	4	0	4308	107	3626	106	52	1.1770	wwwww
6	Sydney	15	8	0	3	4	0	3914	112	4047	135	52	1.1657	LWLWL
7	Bankstown	15	8	0	2	5	0	3782	109	3987	117	52	1.0182	LLLWW
8	Manly-Warringah	15	8	0	1	6	0	3757	107	3816	145	51	1.3342	WWLLW
9	Randwick Petersham	15	8	0	2	5	0	3860	123	3435	109	51	0.9958	WLWLW
10	St George	15	8	0	1	6	0	4000	111	4307	121	49	1.0124	WWLWW
11	Eastern Suburbs	15	7	0	2	6	0	3963	104	4237	120	44	1.0792	LDWLL
12	Western Suburbs	15	7	0	1	7	0	3581	120	3860	136	43	1.0514	LWLWL
13	Penrith	15	6	0	2	7	0	3705	119	3952	122	38	0.9611	wwwww
14	Hawkesbury	15	6	0	1	8	0	4060	122	4101	112	38	0.9089	LWWLW
15	Fairfield-Liverpool	5	5	0	0	10	0	4115	133	4137	113	30	0.8451	LWLLL
16	Northern District	15	4	0	3	8	0	3795	124	3669	95	27	0.7924	LLLWW
17	Mosman	15	4	0	2	9	0	4082	107	4546	114	26	0.9567	WLLLL
18	UNSW	15	3	0	4	8	0	3705	129	3922	104	22	0.7616	DLDWL
19	North Sydney	15	2	0	3	10	0	4129	138	4264	97	15	0.6806	WLWLL
20	Blacktown	15	2	0	1	12	0	4025	165	4251	95	13	0.5451	LLWLL

Kingsgrove Sports Twenty20 Cup - 2017/18 Ladder

SYDNEY THUNDER CONFERENCE OVERS FACED RUNS RUNS **OVERS** NET RANK TEAM PLAYED WON DRAWN LOST POINTS SCORED AGAINST BOWLED **RUN-RATE** 1 Hawkesbury 4 4 0 0 467 61.4 434 80.0 24 2.1480 2 Parramatta 4 4 0 0 583 71.2 500 80.0 24 1.9229 3 4 4 0 0 80.0 80.0 1.6000 Penrith 588 460 24 4 Northern District 4 3 0 1 628 80.0 481 80.0 18 1.8375 5 4 2 0 2 582 80.0 519 73.1 12 0.1816 Bankstown 2 0 80.0 80.0 Sydney University 4 2 477 492 12 -0.1875 6 7 Western Suburbs 4 1 0 3 562 80.0 536 80.0 6 0.3250 0 3 80.0 8 Australian Capital Territory 4 1 529 80.0 587 6 -0.7250 9 Campbelltown-Camden 4 1 0 3 475 80.0 481 67.0 6 -1.2416 10 Fairfield-Liverpool 4 1 0 3 474 78.4 577 79.2 6 -1.2477 11 Blacktown 4 1 0 3 422 80.0 532 74.0 6 -1.9142 12 Central Coast 4 0 0 4 451 80.0 639 78.1 0 -2.5373

Second Grade Report

THE PAST DECADE OF RESOUNDING SUCCESS HAS CARVED AN EXPECTATION OF THE ALBERT CUP RETURNING EACH APRIL TO REST AT NUMBER ONE OVAL. SEASON 2017-18 APPROACHED WITH A HOST OF NEW FACES, HAVING MISSED THE ALL-IMPORTANT FINALS SERIES THE PREVIOUS SUMMER. A NEW SKIPPER AT THE HELM AND DECADES OF EXPERIENCE HAVING HUNG UP THE BOOTS SIX MONTHS PRIOR, 2017-18 SHAPED UP AS AN OPPORTUNITY FOR SOME DECORATED YOUNGER CLUB MEMBERS TO MAKE THEIR MARK IN THE HIGHER GRADES, AND BRING THE ALBERT CUP HOME TO ITS FAVOURED RESTING PLACE.

The season started soundly with victory over Gordon in the first one day match to go alongside some comprehensive two day victories in the first half of the season, although a tough loss to ND's prior to Christmas squashed the chance of heading to the break at the top of the table.

A sporadic start after Christmas including some tough defeats against some of the stronger teams left the prospect of a must win month to qualify for finals. Some strong performances at the back end of the season saw the team qualify in 5th position. Unfortunately an away trip to Benson's Lane in the first week of finals was the last act of the season – Hawk's dished out some thorough punishment across 131 overs with the bat, and despite best efforts of Crowley, Lawson & Dobson, The Students could not overhaul the imposing 420 run total.

It was a season of transition for the team, with no less than twenty-six players led by four captains across the summer, with eight of our players making up the backbone of a memorable Third Grade premiership. Despite not going further in the finals series I believe that the season can be considered successul for many reasons, with some outstanding individual performances proving the continued strength of the club in producing higher grade cricketers:

Nicky Craze converted his abundant talent in to match winning performances and showed that he truly is a class above second grade. 601 runs @ 54.65 punctuated by three remarkable centuries will ensure that Nicky does not play too much cricket outside of the top grade going forward, and no doubt he will soon be turning similar performances in 1st Grade.

Steven Hobson, with his batting and physique, proved to us all yet again that age is merely a number. 473 runs @ 78.83 highlighted by a brilliant 229* v Hawks early in the season, Steven taught some invaluable lessons to the youth of our club, and it is due to the dedication of elder statesmen such as himself and Tom Kierath that SUCC is able to continue to succeed in turning talented youngsters in to first grade cricketers.

Unfortunately for the team Lawrence Neil-Smith was quickly snavelled up by first grade, but played no small part in achieving a finals berth for the team. Jono Craig-Dobson had another good season, bowling consistently and building pressure from an end, while Dugald Holloway found a new level of pace and accuracy which will hold him in good stead for the seasons to come in first grade.

Ultimately it was a season with contributions from so many players and a season that will take us forward as a club towards further success. We are blessed to have a group of players at our club that are talented, hardworking and above all good people to play cricket and share successes / failures with. It was a pleasure to captain the side for the first time and I'm certain that team and individual success is only around the corner for this group.

James Larkin SECOND GRADE CAPTAIN

Second Grade -2017/18 Ladder



THE	ABERT CUP													
RANK	ТЕАМ	Ρ	W1	wo	D	L1	LO	RUNS FOR	WICKETS LOST	RUNS AGAINST	WICKETS TAKEN	POINTS	QUOTIENT	FORM
1	Northern District	15	13	1	0	1	0	3251	123	3200	161	90	1.3298	wwww
2	Hawkesbury	15	12	0	0	3	0	3881	133	3755	137	73	1.0646	WLWWW
3	Manly-Warringah	15	6	3	1	5	0	3863	128	3024	158	67	1.5768	wwww
4	Mosman	15	10	0	2	2	1	4222	120	3791	143	67	1.3271	WWWLL
5	Sydney University	15	9	1	0	5	0	4080	140	3481	152	65	1.2725	WWWLW
6	Sydney	15	10	0	1	4	0	3834	117	3602	148	62	1.3464	WWLLW
7	Penrith	15	6	2	2	5	0	3512	130	3334	155	59	1.2560	DLLWW
8	Eastern Suburbs	15	7	1	1	6	0	3313	121	3334	140	55	1.1497	WLWWW
9	Campbelltown-Camden	15	8	1	0	6	0	3634	157	3527	158	55	1.0369	WWLWL
10	Randwick Petersham	15	9	0	1	4	1	3327	138	3473	137	55	0.9510	LWWWW
11	Blacktown	15	6	1	1	5	2	3490	146	3527	168	48	1.1386	LWLLW
12	North Sydney	15	7	0	0	7	1	3158	133	3694	131	44	0.8420	LLWLL
13	Parramatta	15	6	0	0	9	0	3343	130	3351	144	38	1.1050	LWLLL
14	UNSW	15	6	0	0	9	0	3598	143	3749	150	36	1.0067	LLLWL
15	Bankstown	15	4	1	0	9	1	3918	149	3780	115	34	0.8000	WLWWL
16	Western Suburbs	15	5	0	1	8	1	3491	174	3275	131	31	0.8025	LWWLL
17	Gordon	15	5	0	0	9	1	3769	143	3728	130	30	0.9191	LLLWL
18	St George	15	3	0	0	11	1	3106	139	3878	100	19	0.5762	LLLLW
19	Fairfield-Liverpool	15	1	0	2	12	0	3372	141	4107	108	8	0.6289	DLLLL
20	Sutherland	15	0	0	0	13	2	3327	171	3879	110	0	0.5517	LLLLL

Third Grade Report

WELCOME TO THE ANNUAL SEASON REPORT WHERE WE WILL READ ABOUT THE HIGHLIGHTS, LOWLIGHTS, RARELIGHTS, AND EVERYTHING ELSE THAT HAS MADE THIS SEASON ONE OF THE BEST I HAVE EVER BEEN INVOLVED IN. AFTER THE HEARTBREAK OF LAST YEAR, THIS YEAR WAS PARTICULARLY SPECIAL, AND IT RESULTED IN US BEING CROWNED CHAMPIONS ON A GLORIOUS EASTER SUNDAY FOR THE SECOND TIME IN THREE YEARS. THIS SEASON PROBABLY HAD IT ALL, AND AS IS MY CUSTOM, I WILL RECOUNT IT TO YOU IN ELABORATELY WORDED DETAIL.

The season began at our new home, fortress Camperdown (we remained undefeated there all season) and the team was welcoming some key off-season signings. Michael Robinson (Robbo), Sam Wood (Big Wood) and Jack Lawson (Leggie Newington) were big ins for the Units, being poached from Wests, Randwick and parts unknown, respectively.

The start of the year went smoothly, and the opening 2 rounds saw us see off Gordon and Blacktown with a minimum of fuss. Spirits were high when we went to take on Wests in round 3 however this threw up our first banana peel of the year, with a comprehensive loss turning out to be the only real blot on our copybook for the season.

Round 4 deserves a bit more focus however, as it was the strangest result that I can recall in, well, ever. The Units, after a washout on day 1, batted first and set the Hawks a target of 209 to tie, which they managed spectacularly well. At 3/202 with overs in hand the game was all but done, however things changed when Jim Ryan took 4 wickets in an over in his testimonial. Tatey also was lethal and a calamitous Allan Donald run out was the icing on the cake. The Hawks lost 7/7 in 17 balls to tie the game, and you would have to go a long way to find a result that bizarre.

Round 6 turned out to be a curtain raiser to the GF and the Units gained some confidence against a strong Sydney side, with Josh Toyer returning to his aggressive best. The game was notable for an excellent ton to Jack Hill, brilliant late order cameos from Peek and Whit and a special shout out to Jimmy Crowley who was impaled by an ill-directed peg in calamitous covers scenes.

A trip to the rain belt was next, and a magnificent hundred to Shawry was not quite enough to get the chocolates against a very formidable NDs outfit including Holloway's Bane, Philthy Philip Melville (86). Liamo caught on the fence in the last over was a thrilling result, and while it didn't work out in our favour it became our second and final loss to the season, and from early December to early April we went undefeated with 10 on the bounce.

Some comprehensive wins against Fairfield, St George, Mosman and the previously undefeated Parramatta followed. A glorious maiden ton for Ryan Danne occurred at Rawson, which was especially satisfying for all involved. A washout v the bears was next, and it was then on to rivalry round, and a trip to Dave Phillips. This match was remarkable mainly for the performance of aggression's Josh Toyer, who took 7 wickets and scored 30 odd runs, and Big Wood, who smited (smote?) 82 runs in a magnificent partnership with Toyer to secure the points.

Round 14 followed with a comfortable win over Bankstown and Round 15 was a very shaky win over an unheralded Ghosts side who made us work harder than planned to secure the points. AJ Grant dominated with bat and ball to nail-down the 3 points which made him the deserved winner of the Club Best and Fairest at the end of the season.

The finals were therefore upon us, and who better to begin our post-season against than my mate Aadil and the Whales at the finals fortress, Petersham Oval. The toss was run and lost, hugs all round and \$\$\$ incurred, what is new. This match was particularly important for those who were subject to the heartbreak of the previous seasons end, where the whales took our GF spot at the last in a gruelling fixture. Redemption it was to be this time around, with the Units showing our class and securing the points through a solid all-round display. Whit, Tate, Robbo, Shaw and your scribe all performing with aplomb and exorcising the demons.

The semi-final was against the Parramatta, who we had beaten during the season proper, however we knew that this was to be anything but an easy match. Quality disciplined fast bowling from Parra meant that the Units were is a fair bit of bother, and despite some strong work from Ed Arnott, AJ and Lawson we were dismissed for 141. The eels started shakily but found their best late in the day and we were well and truly under the



pump. A late storm meant that play was called to a halt 7 overs early, and this was a blessed relief as Parra were in the driver's seat and sitting pretty at 3/80 overnight. Day 2 dawned and it would be a tall order to secure the points. The eels of course didn't factor in Wood, and the big bustler who were preparing to deliver the spells of their careers. Wood was phenomenal and despite parra's overconfidence the night before, the good guys prevailed in one of the most satisfying wins that I have ever been a part of.

The Grand Final was to be at the hallowed turf of Uni No.1 against the tigers. In a shocking twist, your scribe lost the toss and we were sent in on a good pitch (would've batted anyway).

The following are the key takeaways from the weekend:

- Old beat Young at Nash
- Goodger
- Hill and Litchy's monumental match winning opening partnership
- Litchy's match winning 99 (3 votes)
- Your scribe's match winning 63 (Mick Favell, 2 votes)
- Robbo copping all sorts of abuse and our match winning partnership
- That pelican from Sydney standing at cover all day one abusing us
- That pelican kicking the Christ out of one day 2
- Big Wood
- Tate (1 vote)
- Lawson
- Boerewors and that run-out
- Scenes
- Chest-off
- Tubs
- Piece
- Etc (redacted by order of SUCC)

Suffice to say it was huge and a monumental way to end a fantastic season.

And now some thank yous. After failing spectacularly to articulate my thanks at the SCA dinner, I will attempt to do so here (volunteers, etc). My thanks goes to all at the club, the Board, Logs, Dale, Chelsea, the other captains, and Gaz especially. We have a great club and so much unheralded work goes on behind the scenes, we are often the first to criticise when something isn't quite right but don't appreciate what work goes into running the club.

Particular congratulations and thanks to Furby and Lew, well deserving joint Clubmen of the Year after both put in a heap of work to improve the club this year. Furby de-facto coach and Lew all round good-guy doing anything and everything to support the club after a cruel season ending injury.

My leadership group throughout the year, particularly AJ, Hillsy, Furby, Shawry and my main man Toyer were of tremendous help and no doubt are the reason why we ended up on top this year. As a fundamentally traditional captain in the field (hit the top of off, be patient etc) I was blessed to have many valuable suggestions from you all over the season, and as captain you can't be a dictator or a one-man show, at least I can't, so thank you all.

Lastly on a more personal level, as I reach the twilight of my career, it is unbelievably fantastic to have such a great end to a year like this one. One thing that has been apparent this year is that we had a team of contributors, and everyone stepped up throughout the year to get us to the glory at home on the last day of the season. I am blessed to have such a great squad to play with each week and I wouldn't trade it for the world.

Over the last 6 years we have won 2 Premierships, 1 Minor Premiership, 1 lost GF and 3 lost semi-finals. No other side in the 3s comp has done anything like this and we are by far the most consistent side in the grade (and SUCC) over the last 6 years (2nd grade won 4 comps in a row but that conveniently falls just outside the window of my analysis). Not only do we expect each year to be playing finals, we expect to be playing (and winning) Grand Finals. It is a fantastic achievement and one that we should be aware of and proud of, long may it reign.

All things being equal I hope to do it all again next year, will need to buy some pads as mine went in the bin circa 6pm Sunday April 1st.

Any dramas give me a call, cheers, Smash.

Ashley Cowan THIRD GRADE CAPTAIN

Third Grade -2017/18 Ladder



THE	MITCHELL CUP													
RANK	ТЕАМ	Р	W1	wo	D	L1	LO	RUNS FOR	WICKETS LOST	RUNS AGAINST	WICKETS TAKEN	POINTS	QUOTIENT	FORM
1	Parramatta	15	11	0	2	2	0	2985	103	2864	159	72	1.6089	LWDLW
2	Northern District	15	11	0	1	3	0	3231	114	2915	146	69	1.4195	WLWWW
3	Sydney University	15	10	0	2	2	0	2983	104	2650	126	67	1.3638	WDWWW
4	Mosman	15	9	0	1	5	0	2854	107	2708	133	57	1.3100	WWLLL
5	Sydney	15	9	0	2	4	0	3129	115	2975	135	57	1.2347	WWLLW
6	Eastern Suburbs	15	9	0	0	6	0	3158	146	2579	136	56	1.1406	WWWWL
7	Gordon	15	8	0	3	4	0	2878	114	2739	128	53	1.1798	LWWWW
8	Manly-Warringah	15	8	0	2	5	0	2918	127	2472	140	51	1.3013	WLDWW
9	Randwick Petersham	15	8	0	1	6	0	2881	131	3057	135	50	0.9712	LLLWL
10	Western Suburbs	15	8	0	2	5	0	2748	113	3518	133	50	0.9194	LWWWW
11	Penrith	15	7	0	1	7	0	2843	134	2496	133	44	1.1305	LWLWW
12	Bankstown	15	5	1	3	6	0	3181	136	3028	126	43	0.9733	WWWLW
13	St George	15	6	0	1	8	0	2891	127	2826	110	38	0.8861	LWWLL
14	Hawkesbury	15	5	0	0	9	0	3008	139	2885	116	33	0.8701	WLLLW
15	UNSW	15	5	0	1	9	0	2834	134	3018	130	31	0.9110	WLLLL
16	North Sydney	15	3	0	3	9	0	2704	130	3523	125	21	0.7380	LDWLL
17	Fairfield-Liverpool	15	3	0	1	11	0	2768	137	2978	113	19	0.7667	WLLLL
18	Blacktown	15	3	0	1	11	0	2823	141	3242	120	19	0.7411	LLLWL
19	Campbelltown-Camden	15	3	0	1	11	0	2544	153	2590	103	19	0.6612	LLLWL
20	Sutherland	15	2	0	2	10	1	2942	149	3240	107	14	0.6521	LLWLL



Л

Fourth Grade Report

ANOTHER STRONG SEASON DRAWS TO A CLOSE AND WHILST NO PREMIERSHIPS ARE TO BE SHOWN FOR IT, THE SEASON OF 2017/18 WAS CERTAINLY A MEMORABLE ONE FOR 4TH GRADE. IT WAS A SUCCESSFUL SEASON IN TERMS OF WHAT IT HAS BEEN ABLE TO OFFER OUR GROUP VIA NEW FACES, LEARNING AND DEVELOPMENT.

Our group came into the season with a lot of enthusiasm and eagerness to see what a relatively new side could bring to the contest. Throughout the season that energy has been harnessed and lead to the group having a very successful campaign and that could have easily seen us finish in the top 2 or 3 teams. An amazing achievement when I think back to not even knowing more than half my team for round 1. Again the wealth of talent available within the club was on display and we immediately went about taking down 2 of the final top 6 sides in the first three rounds. From there it was clear to me that Sydney Uni would again be a benchmark side within the 4th grade competition. As the season unfolded, we encountered varying challenges of injury, representative duties, and player shortages but none of these things were able to dampen our resolve and it was clear this side was again finals bound. As every good side does, our group was able to maintain our approach to the game and continued to outplay sides on our way to a qualifying finals showdown with the eventual premiers, Manly.

As noted, it was not a season of adding to the trophy cabinet but I can assure you we have found some real gems in this 4s playing group that rightfully should hold aspirations of higher grade cricket. More life has come into the club through the guys' development and with the inclusion of some great new faces. I am extremely excited at the prospect of next season with countless guys now getting their first taste of finals cricket. This year's 4th grade brought together a group of fine young men that truly have come to know one another and what they themselves can bring to this great club. The seeds have now been sown and the future of high quality low grade cricket within Sydney University is a rousing vision.

From a cricketing perspective we were fairly consistent across the year but the inevitable "yo-yo" that comes with lower grade cricket was evidently felt at stages. But without question when this team put together our best it was unrivalled by the competition and they could only watch on as we dismantled them. Hence, leading the competition on consistency will be our goal and challenge for next summer. Looking back on our record this consistency was the telling difference between us and a dominant Manly premiership side by season's end. Throughout the season we played our way, with an air of confidence that demonstrated to our opposition we weren't going to take a backward step. This was on display right up until our final moments in the qualifying final.

As a captain I could not be prouder of the teams that I was able to lead into every Saturday. It was truly a pleasure to work with the guys and develop our team culture within what would will have to go down as a year for progress. They say you need to lose one to win one, and I am extremely confident that each of the guys will taste premiership success at Sydney Uni in years to come. As a 4th grade captain the role is entirely gauged on player development that can be achieved in a year and without guestion this has been a big success for the troops this season. Accordingly, I would like to extend my sincerest gratitude to each and every one of the players. Without your buy-in and commitment to the cause then the above mentioned progress simply cannot happen. It was a pleasure sharing the field with you, and I greatly respect the efforts made across the year to deliver your absolute best on behalf of the club. I look forward to seeing each of you across the preseason and setting our challenges to one another to go a step further. Amongst our array of "julios" & nuffies" there is a great opportunity to bring personal triumphs and premierships home, and I can only wish this amazing feat for each of you.

Equally, I want to commend the team on the way we conducted ourselves on and off the field. You really lived and breathed the club values, and always portrayed a fine example of how to conduct one's self week in, week out. Cricket isn't an easy game, especially when it isn't going your way and we all experienced our difficulties across the season. Well done guys, it honestly was a privilege to share my highs and lows with you all. Further to these appreciations, I would like to extend my sincerest gratitude to the senior players and parents of players in the group. I have had much support across the season in varying degrees and I am very grateful for all the knowledge and time that you have been able to share with me. Special mentions must go to Aidan Peek, Shehan Canagasingham,



Olly Thompson, and Tom Fullerton who were required to undertake leadership roles during my absences. You are exceptional leaders on and off the field in your own right, and I was immensely happy knowing the team was entrusted to your care.

To the other captains, as always it was a pleasure. Well done on strong seasons with all grades being benchmarks to the other clubs. Thank you for your support in all matters of selection and cricketing insight. Notably, Ash, well done my friend. You would be hard pressed to find a more deserving clubman than yourself and I am so grateful for the opportunity to have been able to share in your 3rd grade side's success. Congratulations on the premiership mate, we know they are to be cherished and I so enjoyed watching you revel in the spoils of victory.

To Dale, Chelsea and the wider Sydney University Cricket board, you are to be commended for your efforts in upholding the professionalism that sets Sydney University apart. With your support and commitment, we are afforded the opportunities to be the club envied by all others. I am buoyed by the continued progress and look forward to the seasons ahead at this great club with your admirable guidance.

Finally, I need to pay my sincerest respects to club coach, Gary Whitaker. Whit congratulations on another fine season with your swan song year being marked with a one-day premiership and a 3rd grade title. Well done geez, it really is an astounding record you leave at this club and a period like the past 8 seasons would be hard to recall in any club's history. It continues to be a pleasure to work with the fine young men you have brought to the club, and the club is indebted to your efforts. We wish you every success and know that we have a considerable hole to fill with your vacancy.

Alasdair "AJ" Grant FOURTH GRADE CAPTAIN

Fourth Grade - 2017/18 Ladder



THE	REID CUP													
RANK	ТЕАМ	Ρ	W1	wo	D	LI	LO	RUNS FOR	WICKETS LOST	RUNS AGAINST	WICKETS TAKEN	POINTS	QUOTIENT	FORM
1	Manly-Warringah	15	9	3	0	3	0	2728	115	2457	166	84	1.6027	WLWWW
2	Northern District	15	13	0	1	1	0	2900	102	2749	162	81	1.6755	wwww
3	Western Suburbs	15	9	2	1	3	0	2657	121	2919	166	78	1.2488	WWWLW
4	Gordon	15	8	1	1	4	1	3118	153	2763	166	63	1.2244	WLWWW
5	Sydney	15	10	0	1	4	0	2894	120	2808	140	62	1.2024	WWLWW
6	Sydney University	15	9	0	1	5	0	2599	124	2285	153	59	1.4034	LWWLW
7	Penrith	15	9	0	1	4	1	2729	129	2547	162	59	1.3456	WWLLW
8	Randwick Petersham	15	8	1	1	5	0	2768	136	2907	143	59	1.0012	LWWLW
9	Parramatta	15	8	0	1	6	0	2733	108	2639	151	51	1.4479	WWLWL
10	Hawkesbury	15	8	0	1	6	0	3048	133	2805	134	50	1.0948	LWWWL
11	Eastern Suburbs	15	8	0	0	7	0	3091	129	2867	135	48	1.1283	WWWLW
12	Bankstown	15	8	0	0	7	0	2622	139	2772	163	48	1.1092	WWLWL
13	North Sydney	15	5	1	2	7	0	2755	133	2866	155	42	1.1203	LLWWL
14	Sutherland	15	5	0	0	9	1	2600	150	2576	113	30	0.7604	LLLLL
15	Blacktown	15	4	0	0	10	1	2358	165	2865	121	25	0.6036	LLLWL
16	St George	15	4	0	0	9	2	2601	168	2916	126	24	0.6690	LLLLL
17	UNSW	15	3	0	2	10	0	2652	133	3172	108	20	0.6789	LLLLL
18	Mosman	15	2	0	2	10	1	2485	162	2368	108	14	0.6996	LLLWL
19	Fairfield-Liverpool	15	2	0	1	11	1	2697	172	2784	89	13	0.5013	LLLLW
20	Campbelltown-Camden	15	2	0	0	13	0	2822	168	2792	99	12	0.5956	WLWLL



Fifth Grade Report

CLOSE, AND CHALLENGING GAMES DEFINED THE EARLY PART OF THE SEASON FOR THE 5TH GRADE UNITS AS THEY BATTLED HARD AGAINST THEIR OPPOSITION. LOSING BACK TO BACK ROUNDS SO EARLY IN THE SEASON, AGAINST BLACKTOWN (1 WICKET) AND WESTERN SUBURBS (2 RUNS), WAS ALWAYS GOING TO BE A TOUGH MENTAL HURDLE TO OVERCOME. HOWEVER, ANY SEASON WITH A TALENTED TEAM WILL YIELD HIGHLIGHTS THAT SHOULD BE CONGRATULATED, AND VICTORIES FOR SUCH A TEAM ARE ALWAYS WAITING AROUND THE CORNER.

A win against Blacktown was ours for the taking after a strong opening stand of 62 between Hugh Farrow and Hayden Storey led to a usually defendable 233 at St. Pauls. Shehan Canagasingham also performed well in loss with figures of 5/28 from 9.4 overs including 4 maidens. Alex Bell was the standout batsman against Wests as he ground out his 50 across 2 days, and drastically different conditions to set up our 152-run chase. Ultimately, we fell short unable to stem the flow of wickets after the top order fell late on Day 1.

A Round 5 drubbing at the hands of Penrith forcibly kicked our season into gear as we were determined to rebound off the bottom of the table. Sydney were the first on our roll of victories. Islam posted a quickfire 50 and Shiv Pathak spun a web to take 5/17 from his 10 overs. Sydney never really looked in the contest, struggling to contain runs or build a partnership. Singing the song for the first time stirred the team to keep improving. A comfortable victory against Northern District followed. Liam McElduff and Farrow combined for a 106-run opening partnership that was reinforced by some late hitting from Robbie Browne (64 runs, 10 boundaries and 1 six). A spectacular outfield catch/faceplant by Browne and a medium pace short ball barrage from McElduff were also features in an entertaining match. We finished 2017 on a high note beating Fairfield-Liverpool on a gruellingly hot day at Don Dawson. Tom Draca showed his ticker after batting in a 79 run 10th wicket stand (featuring much running between the wickets; your scribe and his batting partner can sometimes struggle to hit the ball to the fence) and then taking the new ball, bowling

with pace and swing in the heat, and being unlucky not to capture any wickets. A direct hit runout, and a hat-trick from Jono Phoebus all in the space of 3 overs was enough to take any chance away from the home team and the students were now climbing up the ladder.

2018 started where 2017 had left off. Back to back kegs for the club and a win at home against St George. Wickets shared around for the bowlers kept St George within arm's reach at 200, which was easily chased by Umbers 57, Robinson 66, and Dimas 46*. The peak of the season was arguably accounting for eventual Premiers in Parramatta. Nick Mortimer blasted the ball to all parks of Cherrybrook Oval with a smile on his face, notching his second century in as many innings. The 127 runs featured 18 boundaries and 4 sixes and was the only century recorded for the 5th grade team this season. Ned Barnet showed his ability with the ball, celebrating back to back 5-wicket hauls in 5s having taken 5/22 the week before against Mosman. His 5/47 knocking out the middle order of Parramatta as we finished 50 runs in front.

Other notables for the season include: Murray Miles who had a standout season with reliable performances each week despite never making it onto the honours roll. Ethan Jamieson is a player on the rise and demonstrated his composure and maturity scoring 40 and 35 against Bankstown. Our final wicket also proved harder and harder to claim as the season went on. Tom Draca and Andrew Wilkinson together added over 150 extra runs over the course of the season in 10th wicket partnerships. Unfortunately, a finals appearance was not possible this year after such a difficult start, but we will be looking forward to next season to build upon strong performances and the experience gained from difficult losses.

Andrew Wilkinson FIFTH GRADE CAPTAIN

Fifth Grade -2017/18 Ladder



THE DAVID SHERWOOD CUP WICKETS RUNS RUNS WICKETS RANK TEAM Ρ W1 wo D L1 LO POINTS QUOTIENT FORM FOR AGAINST TAKEN LOST Gordon 1.7295 WWWLW Penrith 1.9884 WWWWL UNSW wwwww 1.5669 1.3250 LWWWW Parramatta WWLDW Manly-Warringah 1.3432 1.4339 LWWWW Sutherland Bankstown 1.2657 WLLWL WWLWL Mosman 1.0333 Blacktown 1.0025 LLWLL Eastern Suburbs 1.1598 WWLLW St George 0.7764 LWWDW North Sydney 0.8211 WWLLW Sydney University 0.9360 WLLLW Hawkesbury 0.7767 LLLLW 0.9403 LLWWL Sydney Fairfield-Liverpool 0.6963 LLWWL Western Suburbs 0.8331 LLLWL IIWII Campbelltown-Camden 0 6049 Northern District 0.6038 LLLLL Randwick Petersham 0.4745 WLLLL

Metropolitan Cup Report

A SEASON THAT BEGAN WITH SUCH PROMISE ENDED WITH GREAT DISAPPOINTMENT AS THE METROPOLITAN CUP TEAM FINISHED JUST 3 POINTS OUT OF THE FINALS AFTER BEING IN THE TOP 3 FOR MOST OF THE SEASON. SYDNEY UNI ISN'T A PLACE FOR EXCUSES, HOWEVER PLAYER AVAILABILITY DURING THE FINAL FEW ROUNDS COST US DEARLY.

No fewer than 45 players took the field throughout the year, making continuity and team building virtually impossible. Not one single player from our round one team was in our final round line up.

With a reasonable turnover of players in the off season, we took a core group of young players into the season and it was a steep learning curve for many.

Focusing on the positives, we had some outstanding individual performances and discovered some potential higher grade players for the future. This is very encouraging and shows once again that there is a definite purpose for a Metropolitan Cup team.

This season's breakout player was Ashwin Kirubanandan who, after some strong performances for the Lions team in his first few games for the club, broke into the Metro side in Round 4. He opened the bowling and scored 59 bating at number 10. By the end of the season he was batting in the top order in 5th Grade. His batting temperament is excellent, bowling fast and accurate and his athleticism in the field and work ethic is outstanding. I look forward to seeing how far he can go up the grades as he gains more experience in our setup.

Some season highlights include:

Nick Mortimer's 161* vs UNSW in round 11 was an amazing turnaround, as up to that point Nick had only scored 102 runs for the season. His power hitting down the ground at St Pauls's was a sight to behold!

Tom Draca's match winning 7/32 off 6.5 overs vs Warringah when we were defending 98 was one of the most ferocious spells of fast bowling I can recall in a lower grade match. The new batsmen were genuinely scared to face our young tearaway. Tom's a greatly talented and enthusiastic young man who I hope finds time for cricket next year as he navigates his HSC. A 60-run last wicket stand between Greg Cade and Om Prakash Sah in the above match vs Warringah gave our bowlers just the right amount of runs to bowl to (98 played 95).

Despite the various line-up changes each week, we managed to keep the team spirit high, particularly in the field. We did have our struggles at times with the bat this season but due to our bowling attack and excellent standards in the field we were able to dig ourselves out of some precarious situations.

Usually a Metro captain will lament the dropped catches that cost matches however, our catching and ground fielding was very good this season. There were many games at our home ground of St Pauls that due to construction in the surrounding areas we would have to defend a 45 metre boundary on one side of the field. Everybody assigned to those positions were willing to put their bodies on the line to protect easy boundaries from being hit.

I would like to thank on behalf of all of our players and supporters: the SUCC Board, our Principal Partner, Surjit's Indian Catering, as well as our other sponsors, "The Foundation" and it's valued contributors, SUSF for their continued support to the club and for providing world class facilities, Chairman of Selectors Phil Logan, General Manager Dale Bryant, Cricket Administration Officer Chelsea Harris, Shehan Canagasingham for his support with selections and management on a weekly basis, Glenn Workman (Metropolitan Cup Co-ordinator), Paul Moorhouse from Sydney University Veterans Cricket, and on a personal level Mark O'Neill & Peter Kermond of Squirrel Cricket.

Congratulations to Nick Larkin and 1st Grade for making the Grand Final this season and setting the standards for the rest of us at the club to follow. Humble in victory last season and gracious in defeat this year.

Congratulations as well to Ash Cowan and the 3rd Grade side for their excellent win against Sydney to bring home the silverware.

Overall I'm proud of the way we conducted ourselves this season as a club and a team, playing hard fighting till the end in many close games and in the right spirit of cricket.

I think all of us are looking forward to getting out there on the field as a team again and representing the mighty Blue and Gold of Sydney University with a chip on our shoulders and some points to prove!

Greg Cade METROPOLITAN CUP CAPTAIN

Metropolitan Cup -2017/18 Ladder



SPORTSWAVE METROPOLITAN CUP

RANK	TEAM	Р	WON	LOST	DRAWN	WKTS LOST	RUNS FOR	WKTS TAKEN	RUNS AGAINST	PTS	QUOTIENT	FORM
1	Penrith	16	9	5	0	106	3564	159	2618	84	2.04	WWWWL
2	Gordon	16	10	2	2	124	3723	161	2513	82	1.92	LWWLW
3	Georges River	16	8	5	1	140	2960	154	2664	73	1.22	WWLWW
4	Uni NSW Black	16	10	4	2	119	2756	119	2324	67	1.19	wwwww
5	Warringah	16	8	5	2	110	3000	162	3277	64	1.35	WLWWW
6	Eastern Suburbs	16	8	3	2	125	2773	135	2759	55	1.09	WWLLL
7	Sydney University	16	7	6	1	144	2883	157	3046	52	1.03	ши
8	Blacktown	16	6	8	1	145	2830	133	3008	46	0.86	WLWWW
9	Randwick Petersham Gold	16	3	11	1	151	2243	123	2994	31	0.61	LLWLW
10	Uni NSW Gold	16	5	10	1	130	2734	115	2808	28	0.86	LWLLL
11	Mosman	16	4	10	1	173	3028	129	3477	27	0.65	LLLWL
12	Randwick Petersham Green	16	1	10	2	179	2424	99	3430	8	0.39	LLLLL

Poidevin-Gray Shield Report

ENTERING A POIDEVIN-GRAY SEASON WITH A RAFT OF CHANGES, BOTH TO THE FORMAT AND TO THE SQUAD, SAW AN EXCITING TIME FOR THE CLUB. UNFORTUNATELY, THAT EXCITEMENT QUICKLY FADED AS THE TEAM SUFFERED SOME EARLY LOSSES AND COULDN'T QUITE BUILD TO ANYTHING THROUGHOUT THE SEASON.

There were many wonderful individual performances, but they were individual standouts rather than strong team efforts, and resulted in a winless season for the PGs side.

Nicky Craze stood out in the opening T20 double header against Manly-Warringah with 52 and 63 runs, whilst Ryan McElduff claimed 4–40 in the second T20 match.

Charlie Litchfield hit 61 runs in the first of the Round 5 and 6 T20 double header against Northern District, but the team was unable to stop the First Grade firepower of Henry Hunt and former Student, Jonte Pattison.

A solid team effort with the ball in the first 50-over fixture of the competition against Parramatta saw the side chasing a meagre total of 179, with Sam Wood the pick of the bowlers with 3-40 from his 10 overs. Unfortunately though, with only three batsmen able to reach double figures, the team capitulated for just 89 runs in reply.

Tom Galvin stood out in the Round 8 clash with Mosman, scoring 80*, more than half of the team's total of 155 runs. Unable to stop Mosman 1st Grade batsmen Anthony Adlam (87*) and Lachlan Hearne (50), Mosman reeled in the runs with 7 wickets in hand.

A final trip to Hawkesbury could not result in the side's first win of the season, with the Students unable to chase down the Hawks 250 despite a superb innings by Ryan McElduff with 89 runs.

Nicky Craze led the runscorers for the season with 170 runs at an average of 24.29, whilst Sam Wood led the wicket-takers with 10 scalps at an average of 23.20.

The squad will look to rebuild in 2018–19 and are determined to show that they are better than what was shown in the 2017–18 season.

Poidevin-Gray Shield -2017/18 Ladder



NSW PREMIER CRICKET - POIDEVIN-GRAY SHIELD OVERS FACED OVERS BOWLED RUNS RUNS NET RANK TEAM PLAYED WON TIED DRAWN LOST POINTS SCORED AGAINST **RUN-RATE** 9 1 Manly-Warringah 6 0 2 1 1297 230.0 964 225.0 29.0 1.3547 2 Parramatta 9 7 0 0 2 1314 249.1 1105 257.4 28.0 0.9851 9 5 0 2 2 3 Hawkesbury 1138 218.4 895 226.4 26.0 1.2557 4 Penrith 9 5 1 1 2 1488 241.4 1192 245.4 25.5 1.3051 9 5 1 2 1 1135 230.0 25.0 5 Campbelltown-Camden 216.2 1049 0.6857 9 2 5 0 2 891 171.2 884 227.4 23.0 1.3175 Gordon 6 9 7 Sydney 6 0 0 3 1297 250.4 992 245.3 22.0 1.1335 9 5 0 2 2 8 Fairfield-Liverpool 1184 2223 1168 2291 220 0.2246 9 9 Northern District 5 0 2 2 1099 219.4 1054 230.0 20.0 0.4204 10 St George 9 4 0 2 3 1120 207.4 1060 228.0 20.0 0.7441 11 Western Suburbs 9 4 0 0 5 1069 230.3 1190 239.0 18.0 -0.3413 12 Mosman 9 3 0 2 4 1029 212.0 964 201.2 13.0 0.0657 9 13 Eastern Suburbs 3 0 2 4 908 220.1 886 167.4 13.0 -1.1601 14 Sutherland 9 3 0 0 6 1041 247.1 1461 248.2 12.0 -1.6715 9 2 0 1141 225.4 1376 243.0 -0.6064 15 Blacktown 1 6 10.5 9 UNSW 2 0 2 5 995 228.1 1016 218.4 10.0 -0.2855 16 9 1373 17 North Sydney 2 0 2 5 1037 213.3 2211 10.0 -1.3508 9 2 0 7 18 Bankstown 0 1275 2574 1315 216.3 90 -11256 9 7 19 Randwick Petersham 2 0 0 1089 259.5 1435 239.3 6.0 -1.8005 20 Sydney University 9 0 0 2 7 1102 230.0 1270 211.5 1.0 -1.2040

A.W. Green Shield Report

COMMENCING WITH A SCHOOL HOLIDAY CAMP IN WINTER, ABOUT 80 KIDS TRIALLED OUT FOR THE 2017-18 A.W. GREEN SHIELD SQUAD. THIS SQUAD WAS NARROWED DOWN TO A TRAINING SQUAD OF ABOUT 25 KIDS WHO WORKED HARD TOGETHER OVER A PRE-SEASON PROGRAM BEFORE THE FINAL SQUAD OF 15 WAS ANNOUNCED FOLLOWING A FINAL SELECTION CAMP IN OCTOBER.

The squad was promising with some highly talented young players joining the club. Returning to the squad was: Bowral quick, Dom O'Shannessy, who managed to represent ACT/NSW Country in the National U17 Championships (finishing as the leading wicket-taker for the tournament) before representing Cricket Australia XI at the National U19 Championships (reaching the final against NSW Metro); Bathurst product, Ben Mitchell, a powerful all-rounder who scores quickly; classy left-handed opener, Ethan Jamieson; and talented leg-spinner, Shivansh Pathak. Joining the squad included accomplished batsman, Ned Barnett; raw quick, Jonno Aylward; and opening bowler, Jazz Rinka, who was also named skipper.

Former SUCC 1st Grade quick, Nigel Cowell, took on the coaching duties, and the team claimed a tight first up win against Campbelltown-Camden. Tight matches became the pattern for the Greenies season with almost every match coming down to the wire. A loss to Hawkesbury followed, in the last over with only one wicket remaining to claim. A comfortable 6-wicket win against Fairfield-Liverpool. A seesawing loss to Mosman. A victory by resurrection against Wests after being 6-53 early. A win in either of the final two rounds would have seen a finals berth, but a close loss to eventual Greenies champions, Parramatta, and a do-or-die loss to Gordon away in the final round saw the squad finish outside of the finals. The tightness of the season was demonstrated by the fact that SUCC finished the 3rd highest runscoring team in the competition with 1300 runs for the season.

Dom O'Shannessy, who despite being limited in his bowling load due to his representative duties, lead the runscorers with 251 at an average of 50 and was a presence on the field for the team. Ned Barnett and Ben Mitchell were solid with the bat in the top order averaging just under 30 each, both with a top-score of 68 runs. Jazz Rinka stood out with the ball claiming 16 wickets and being named in the SCA Green Shield Merit XI for 2017–18.

Thanks go to all of the parents who supported the campaign, Green Shield can only be successful because of them.

A.W. Green Shield -2017/18 Ladder



NSW PREMIER CRICKET - AW GREEN SHIELD OVERS FACED RUNS RUNS **OVERS** NET RANK TEAM PLAYED WON DRAWN LOST POINTS SCORED AGAINST BOWLED **RUN-RATE** Parramatta 280.3 290.0 1.1934 Gordon 350.0 350.0 0.6686 0.3143 Manly-Warringah 350.0 350.0 319.1 340.2 0.3026 Sydney 209.1 0.7590 Northern District 246.5 314.2 345.5 0.5241 Bankstown Hawkesbury 306.2 314.2 -0.0005 North Sydney 342.0 342.2 -0.0492 Sutherland 327.0 341.0 -0.1368 Eastern Suburbs 288.0 288.0 0.1042 Randwick Petersham 309.3 336.3 -0.0468 329.2 **Sydney University** 339.4 0.0259 344.0 335.5 -0.0465 Mosman Fairfield-Liverpool 330.3 323.4 -0.5812 292.0 300.0 -0.1875 Blacktown 298.0 Campbelltown-Camden 290.0 -0.1207 Penrith 350.0 331.1 0.3060 UNSW 344.1 345.4 -0.3670 349.0 289.5 -1.0623 St George -1.3735 Western Suburbs 342.0 274.0

Full Club Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	W	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	с	S	R
Adikarige, Prasan	9	7	3	22	5.50	14*	-	-	94.5	15	19	295	15.53	4/18	-	-	1	-	-
Anandarajah, Sanjay	8	7	3	57	14.25	14	-	-	12.0	-	-	59	NA	0/59	-	-	1	-	-
Archibald, Stuart	1	2	1	21	21.00	21*	-	-	4.0	-	-	35	NA	0/35	-	-	-	-	-
Arnott, Ed	17	16	-	267	16.69	86	1	-									36	3	1
Aylward, Jonathon	18	16	1	303	20.20	102	-	1	94.5	10	21	417	19.86	3/23	-	-	4	-	3
Barge, Billy	5	3	2	22	22.00	12	-	-	48.1	6	12	177	14.75	4/16	-	-	-	-	-
Barnet, Ned	12	11	-	220	20.00	68	1	-	84.0	13	14	295	21.07	5/22	2	-	8	-	1
Bedford, Lewis	23	24	3	400	19.05	93	1	-									7	2	-
Bell, Alexander	14	16	2	350	25.00	57	2	-	10.0	-	1	47	47.00	1/34	-	-	2	-	-
Blayney, Ryan	3	4	-	17	4.25	9	-	-						,			2	-	-
Bowman, Nick	1	2	-	2	1.00	2	-	_	3.0	-	-	23	NA	0/23	-	-	-	-	-
Browne, Robert R	13	10	1	189	21.00	64	1	-	53.0	10	11	173	15.73	3/29	-	-	6	-	1
Bulger, Ryan W	1	1	-	38	38.00	38	-	-	8.0	-	2	39	19.50	2/39	-	-	-	-	-
Cade, Greg	16	16	4	189	15.75	32	-	-	0.0		-		17.00	2,07			19	5	4
Canagasingham, Shehan	13	9	5	22	5.50	6*	_	-	143.5	39	29	343	11.83	5/28	1	-	4	-	-
Chunduri, Brahmam	4	3	-	81	27.00	64	1		145.5	37	27	545	11.05	5/20		-	3	_	
Coelho, Liam	4	1		58	58.00	58	1		10.0	-		46	NA	0/46	-	-	3	-	
								-			-			0/46			-	-	
Cowan, Ash	17	16	1	364	24.27	71	2		24.1	3	5	98	19.60	2/12	-	-	7	-	-
Cowan, Ed	12	12	1	445	40.45	120	2	1	42.0	5	5	201	40.20	3/28	-	-	6	-	-
Craig Dobson, Jonathon	16	12	2	198	19.80	44	-	-	215.1	43	38	758	19.95	5/30	1	-	3	-	-
Craze, Nicky	26	27	3	860	35.83	162*	3	3	0.2	-	-	6	NA	0/6	-	-	3	-	1
Crowley, James D	12	11	3	363	45.38	76	4	-									11	1	1
Cummins, Tim P	25	21	7	577	41.21	121*	2	1									42	7	-
Danne, Ryan A	23	22	1	455	21.67	108	1	1	173.1	35	24	602	25.08	3/25	-	-	5	-	1
De Silva, S.J.	2	2	-	-	-	0	-	-	11.0	2	3	20	6.67	3/20	-	-	-	-	-
Derrick, Tom P	6	8	-	118	14.75	35	-	-									6	2	1
Dilley, Brayden	16	17	2	350	23.33	76	2	-									2	-	1
Dimas, Julian	10	13	3	216	21.60	47	-	-									4	-	1
Dimeglio, Luca	7	5	1	29	7.25	14*	-	-	20.1	2	11	107	9.73	6/31	1	-	2	-	-
Dingley, Gregor J	7	4	2	11	5.50	5	-	-									1	-	-
Dingley, Stuart P	7	3	2	2	2.00	1*	-	-									12	4	2
Draca, Thomas J	13	12	5	122	17.43	28*	-	-	91.2	6	15	403	26.87	7/32	1	-	-	-	1
Farrow, Hugh	13	13	1	305	25.42	62	2	-	2.0	-	1	11	11.00	1/11	-	-	4	-	-
Frost, Brodie	6	5	1	177	44.25	80*	2	-	18.1	3	1	52	52.00	1/45	-	-	2	-	-
Fullerton, Tom	21	19	3	381	23.81	68	2	-	38.4	1	10	120	12.00	4/30	-	-	4	-	-
Galvin, Tom	18	17	2	304	20.27	80*	2	-	10.0	-	-	49	NA	0/10	-	-	4	-	1
Ghumman, Muhammad	11	15	-	272	18.13	51	1	-	27.0	6	6	106	17.67	4/30	-	-	3	-	-
Gibson, Harry	4	4	1	31	10.33	20	-	-	40.0	7	2	149	74.50	1/36	-	-	-	-	-
Gibson, Harry	2	2	-	25	12.50	19	-	-	8.0	1	1	62	62.00	1/34	-	-	-	-	-
Grant, Alasdair J	16	15	2	483	37.15	101*	2	1	143.5	35	26	385	14.81	4/23	-	-	2	-	-
Handunneththi, Bryan	12	7	2	36	7.20	12*	-	-	35.0	4	8	162	20.25	2/17	-	-	1	-	-
Harris, Michael	3	2	-	55	27.50	38	-	-									2	-	-
Hill, Jack W	16	17	-	384	22.59	110	1	1	1.0	-	1	2	2.00	1/2	-	-	10	-	-
Hobson, Steven	16	16	2	773	55.21	229*	1	3						,			3	-	1
Holloway, Dugald	18	15	1	231	16.50	72*	1	-	166.4	26	22	584	26.55	4/55	-	-	1	-	-
Holloway, Jack	16	17	1	343	21.44	58	2	-	137.1	22	17	542	31.88	4/18	-	-	1	-	_
Hughes, Liam	4	4	-	33	8.25	25	-	-	-	-	-	7	NA	0/7	-	-	-	-	-
Islam, Zohirul	14	16	1	237	15.80	64	2	-	76.0	13	15	283	18.87	4/43	-	-	5	-	_
Jacob, Kevin E	14	11	-	222	20.18	39	-	-	, 0.0	10		200	10.07	-,-5			3	-	
Jamieson, Ethan	18	17	- 1	274	17.13	55	- 1	-	41.0	4	5	207	41.40	2/14	-	-	5	-	- 1
	26	17	6	99	12.38	20		-	325.3	4 50	36	1,173	32.58			-	5 9	-	-
Joy, Ben		14	0	77	12.30	20	-	-	323.3	50	30	1,1/3	32.30	4/25	-	-			
Kermond, Hugh	1			040	00 71	~ (~		1/00	~~~	00		00.00	0.101			-	-	-
Kerr, Hayden	23	22	1	813	38.71	86	8	-	160.3	22	20	644	32.20	3/31	-	-	7	-	-
Kershaw, Joe	15	8	2	89	14.83	35	-	-	144.0	22	22	528	24.00	4/41	-	-	9	-	-
Kierath, Tom	15	12	1	144	13.09	37	-	-	158.5	34	8	478	59.75	1/14	-	-	5	1	-
Kirk, Oscar	9	8	-	74	9.25	37	-	-	19.4	1	1	92	92.00	1/22	-	-	2	-	1

Kirubanandan, Ashwin 12 1. Koehn, Will 1 2 1. Larkin, Benjamin 6 7 Larkin, James 21 2 Larkin, James 21 2 Larkin, Nicholas 14 1. Lawson, Jack 17 10 Lee, Arsalan 1 2 Ley, Timothy 24 12 Litchfield, Charles 22 2 Lorenzato, Cristian R 12 11 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 1 McElduff, Liam 12 11 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 17 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 1 Poek, Aidan M 18 1 Phoebus, Michael 13 1	14 2 7 20 14 10 2 15 26 12 1 16 13 14 1 14	2 312 - 37 3 169 - 435 1 1.097 5 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 8 47	AVE 26.00 18.50 42.25 21.75 84.38 25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	HS 59 30 72* 96 246 47* 3 39 99	50 1 - 2 4 2 - -	100 - - - 5	0 147.1	M 39	W 20	R 370	AVE 18.50	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Koehn, Will 1 2 Larkin, Benjamin 6 7 Larkin, James 21 2 Larkin, Nicholas 14 1 Lawson, Jack 17 10 Lee, Arsalan 1 2 Ley, Timothy 24 11 Litchfield, Charles 22 2 Lorenzato, Cristian R 12 11 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 11 McElduff, Liam 12 11 McMahon, Lewis 4 11 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 11 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 Powys, Alex 2 2 Powys	2 7 20 14 10 2 15 26 12 1 1 16 13 14 1 1 14	- 37 3 169 - 435 1 1,097 6 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 8 47	18.50 42.25 21.75 84.38 25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	30 72* 96 246 47* 3 39	- 2 4 2 -	- - - 5	147.1	39	20	370	18 50						
Larkin, Benjamin67Larkin, James212Larkin, Nicholas141Lawson, Jack1710Lee, Arsalan12Ley, Timothy2411Litchfield, Charles222Lorenzato, Cristian R1211Mackinnon, Curtis711Macleduff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan151Mitchell, Ben66Mortiwer, Damien252Mortimer, Damien252O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Peek, Aidan M1811Poebus, Michael1311Poekus, Michael1312Pomys, Alex222Powys, Alex222Robertson, James C424Robertson, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max1911Synnott, Tim56	7 20 14 10 2 15 26 12 1 1 16 13 14 1 14 1	3 169 - 435 1 1.097 6 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 - - 8 47	42.25 21.75 84.38 25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	72* 96 246 47* 3 39	2 4 2 -	- - 5						5/67	1	-	5	-	1
Larkin, James212Larkin, Nicholas141Lawson, Jack1710Lee, Arsalan12Ley, Timothy2411Litchfield, Charles222Lorenzato, Cristian R1211Mackinnon, Curtis711Mackinnon, Curtis711McElduff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan1511Michell, Ben66Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas1311Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence2611O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1813Probus, Michael1313Jonathon1314Rahman, Rakin1014Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1714Rika, Jazz2517Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1714Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1017Shanahan, Max1	20 14 10 2 15 26 12 1 1 16 13 14 1 14	- 435 1 1.097 5 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 8 47	21.75 84.38 25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	96 246 47* 3 39	4 2 -	- 5									1	-	-
Larkin, Nicholas141Lawson, Jack1710Lee, Arsalan12Ley, Timothy2411Litchfield, Charles222Lorenzato, Cristian R1211Mackinnon, Curtis71Macluff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan151Michell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76Otosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Poek, Aidan M1812Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Robertson, James C42Robertson, Jim34Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Sutharsan43Shanahan, Sutharsan43Shana	14 10 2 15 26 12 1 16 13 14 1	1 1,097 6 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 - - 8 47	84.38 25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	246 47* 3 39	2 -	5									4	-	-
Lawson, Jack1711Lee, Arsalan12Ley, Timothy2411Litchfield, Charles222Lorenzato, Cristian R1211Mackinnon, Curtis711Mackinnon, Curtis711McElduff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan1511McElduff, Ryan1511Michell, Ben66Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas1311Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence2611O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Peek, Aidan M1812Probus, Michael1312Porys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Robertson, James C42Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1711Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Robertson, James C42Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max10	10 2 2 15 26 12 12 1 16 13 14 1	6 101 - 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 8 47	25.25 1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	47* 3 39	-		10.0	2	1	23	23.00	1/11	-	-	8	-	-
Lee, Arsalan12Ley, Timothy241Litchfield, Charles222Lorenzato, Cristian R121Mackinnon, Curtis71Malone, Devlin271McElduff, Liam121McElduff, Ryan151Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic71Peek, Aidan M181Phoebus, Michael131Porkney, Jacob32Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Robertson, James C42Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael171Robertson, James C43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	2 15 26 12 1 16 13 14 1 14 1	- 3 1 147 1 659 2 228 8 47	1.50 10.50 26.36 22.80	3 39											2	-	-
Ley, Timothy 24 1 Litchfield, Charles 22 2 Lorenzato, Cristian R 12 11 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 1 Malone, Devlin 27 1 McElduff, Liam 12 11 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 Miles, Murray 16 1 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Morley, Jarrod 1 25 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 1* O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 Ottosson, Oliver 2 2 Pathak, Shivansh 17 11 Poek, Aidan M 18 17 Poek, Jacob 3 4 Powys, Alex 2 2 Powys, Matth	15 26 12 1 16 13 14 1 14	1 147 1 659 2 228 - - 8 47	10.50 26.36 22.80	39	-	-	214.4	27	30	685	22.83	4/14	-	-	5	-	-
Litchfield, Charles 22 2 Lorenzato, Cristian R 12 11 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 1 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 1 Malone, Devlin 27 1 McElduff, Liam 12 11 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 McElduff, Ryan 16 1 Miles, Murray 16 1 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Morliey, Jarrod 1 2 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 1 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 4 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 1 Peek, Aidan M 18 1 Phoebus, Michael 13 1 Jonathon 13 1 Powys, Alex 2 2 Powys, Matthew	26 12 1 16 13 14 1 14	1 659 2 228 8 47	26.36 22.80			-									-	-	-
Lorenzato, Cristian R 12 11 Mackinnon, Curtis 7 11 Malone, Devlin 27 11 McElduff, Liam 12 11 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 McKahon, Lewis 4 11 Miles, Murray 16 1 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Morley, Jarrod 1 22 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 1 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 7 Peke, Aidan M 18 11 Phoebus, Michael 13 11 Jonathon 13 11 Powys, Alex 2 2 Powys, Matthew 16 1 Rahman, Rakin 10 1 Robertson, J	12 1 16 13 14 1 14	2 228 8 47	22.80	00	-	-	306.0	54	59	1,018	17.25	6/18	1	-	7	-	1
Mackinnon, Curtis 7 1 Malone, Devlin 27 1 McElduff, Liam 12 1 McElduff, Ryan 15 1 McMahon, Lewis 4 1 Miles, Murray 16 1 Mitchell, Ben 6 6 Morley, Jarrod 1 22 Mortimer, Damien 25 2 Mortimer, Nicholas 13 1 Murthy, Sameer K 4 4 Neil-Smith, Lawrence 26 1 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 6 O'Shannessy, Dominic 7 7 Peke, Aidan M 18 1 Phoebus, Michael 13 1 Jonathon 13 1 Powys, Alex 2 2 Powys, Matthew 16 1 Rahman, Rakin 10 1 Rinka, Jazz 25 1 Robertson, James C	1 16 13 14 1 14 14	 8 47			4	-	34.0	1	7	200	28.57	2/19	-	-	2	-	-
Malone, Devlin271McElduff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan151McMahon, Lewis41Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod125Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan72Ryan, Jim43Shanahan, Max1010Shaw, Alexander G1514Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	16 13 14 1 14	8 47		51	1	-									3	2	1
McElduff, Liam1211McElduff, Ryan151McMahon, Lewis41Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Jonathon1312Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1712Rogers, Ewan72Shanahan, Max1010Shaw, Alexander G1514Sivapalan, Sutharsan423Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	13 14 1 14		-	0	-	-									-	-	-
McElduff, Ryan151McMahon, Lewis41Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic1311Peek, Aidan M1811In Poebus, Michael1311Powys, Alex222Powys, Alex222Powys, Matthew161Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C422Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan724Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1514Sivapalan, Sutharsan423Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	14 1 14	. 107	5.88	20	-	-	310.0	25	42	1,304	31.05	4/18	-	-	12	-	1
McMahon, Lewis41Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic77Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	1 14	- 187	14.38	45	-	-	1.0	-	-	3	NA	0/3	-	-	6	-	-
Miles, Murray161Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K42Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic72Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M1813Poebus, Michael Jonathon131Pockney, Jacob32Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, Jim242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	14	2 384	32.00	89	3	-	93.5	9	11	334	30.36	4/40	-	-	3	-	-
Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K42Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic72O'Shannessy, Dominic72Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M181Phoebus, Michael131Jonathon131Pockney, Jacob32Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		1 -	NA	0*	-	-	65.5	9	16	232	14.50	5/61	1	-	3	-	-
Mitchell, Ben66Morley, Jarrod12Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic77Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael131Jonathon131Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	6	- 94	6.71	28	-	-	147.0	21	28	488	17.43	4/44	-	-	2	-	-
Morley, Jarrod12Morley, Jarrod12Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic77Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1511Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		- 175	29.17	68	2	-	40.0	4	6	162	27.00	2/24	-	-	3	-	-
Mortimer, Damien252Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic77Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1511Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	2		-	0	-	-	2.0	-	-	9	NA	0/9	-	-	-	-	-
Mortimer, Nicholas131Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M1813Phoebus, Michael131Jonathon131Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		2 1,115	48.48	120	8	2						-,-			9	-	1
Murthy, Sameer K44Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon32Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan72Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1511Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		2 414	34.50	161*	-	2	7.0	1	1	22	22.00	1/11	-	-	5	-	-
Neil-Smith, Lawrence261O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh171Peek, Aidan M181Phoebus, Michael131Jonathon131Pockney, Jacob32Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan72Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		1 55	18.33	36*	-	-	6.0	-	-	10	NA	0/10	-	-	-	-	1
O'Shannessy, Dominic76Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Pockney, Jacob32Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan72Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max103Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		4 235	15.67	40*	-	_	273.5	47	38	981	25.82	4/37	-	-	8	_	1
Ottosson, Oliver22Pathak, Shivansh1711Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1511Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		1 250	50.20	96	2	_	37.0	2	6	162	27.00	3/50	-	-	-	-	-
Pathak, Shivansh1717Peek, Aidan M1811Phoebus, Michael1311Jonathon1311Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1514Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		1 22	22.00	11*	-	-	13.0	7	1	26	26.00	1/18	-	-	-	-	-
Peek, Aidan M1817Phoebus, Michael Jonathon1313Pokney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1514Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		3 99	9.90	36	-	_	101.4	15	20	367	18.35	5/17	2	-	5	_	1
Phoebus, Michael Jonathon1313Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shav, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56		2 114	10.36	37*	-	_	193.2	22	28	515	18.39	3/24	-	-	2	-	-
Jonathon1313Pockney, Jacob34Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	15	. 114	10.30	57		_	173.2		20	515	10.37	3/24		-	2		
Powys, Alex22Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan72Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	13	2 84	7.64	16	-	-	97.5	9	13	402	30.92	3/25	-	-	2	-	-
Powys, Matthew161Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	4	- 53	13.25	32	-	-	8.0	-	3	27	9.00	3/27	-	-	-	-	-
Rahman, Rakin101Rinka, Jazz251Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael171Rogers, Ewan74Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	2	1 91	91.00	69*	1	-	15.0	2	-	69	NA	0/27	-	-	3	-	-
Rinka, Jazz2511Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	17	1 566	35.38	91	4	-									7	-	1
Robertson, James C42Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1511Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	14	- 196	14.00	61	1	-									4	-	-
Robertson, Liam S242Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G1516Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	19	8 157	14.27	49	-	-	241.4	49	47	697	14.83	5/37	1	-	8	-	2
Robinson, Michael1711Rogers, Ewan74Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	2	- 36	18.00	36	-	-	25.0	6	3	46	15.33	3/36	-	-	1	-	1
Rogers, Ewan74Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	23	4 719	37.84	102	5	1	102.1	13	24	433	18.04	3/12	-	-	16	-	1
Ryan, Jim43Sah, Om Prakash43Shanahan, Max107Shaw, Alexander G151Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	15	2 353	27.15	66	3	-	32.3	2	6	132	22.00	3/41	-	-	3	-	-
Sah, Om Prakash4Shanahan, Max10Shaw, Alexander G15Sivapalan, Sutharsan4Storey, Hayden19Synnott, Tim5	4	- 64	16.00	61	1	-									1	-	-
Shanahan, Max 10 7 Shaw, Alexander G 15 1 Sivapalan, Sutharsan 4 3 Storey, Hayden 19 1 Synnott, Tim 5 6	3	- 46	15.33	45	-	-	49.3	8	8	220	27.50	4/43	-	-	-	-	-
Shaw, Alexander G 15 1 Sivapalan, Sutharsan 4 3 Storey, Hayden 19 1 Synnott, Tim 5 6	3	1 24	12.00	20*	-	-	28.2	4	4	82	20.50	2/27	-	-	1	-	-
Sivapalan, Sutharsan43Storey, Hayden191Synnott, Tim56	7	2 56	11.20	22	-	-	111.0	16	20	408	20.40	5/32	1	-	3	-	-
Storey, Hayden 19 1 Synnott, Tim 5 6	16	3 464	35.69	119	1	1									12	-	-
Synnott, Tim 5 d	3	- 80	26.67	53	1	-				_					3	-	-
		1 410	25.63	163	-	1									10	4	-
	6	1 63	12.60	32	-	-	57.4	9	14	251	17.93	4/22	-	-	3	-	-
		4 85	9.44	32	-	-	204.3	40	31	657	21.19	4/75	-	-	4	-	1
		1 145	13.18	46*	-	-	138.4	33	20	295	14.75	4/29	-	-	4	-	1
		3 140	23.33	32	-	-	150.5	22	31	540	17.42	7/45	1	-	4	-	1
		2 587	30.89	144	2	1						,			5	-	-
		- 220	16.92	57	1	-	27.2	9	9	87	9.67	3/12	-	-	1	-	1
		- 276	21.23	74	2	-	18.2	-	4	124	31.00	2/24	-	-	-	-	1
	13	1 56	56.00	50	1	-	14.0	-	2	77	38.50	2/24	-	-	1	-	-
		- 3	1.50	3	-		3.0	_	-	17	NA	0/17	-	_	-	-	-
Weston, Joshua A 1	2	3	1.50	5	-	-	4.0	-	-	27	NA	0/17	-	-	-	-	-
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2	0 87	17.40	26*	-		4.0	- 39	20	570	28.50	4/12	-	-	- 4	-	-
	2 2		9.33	19*	-		170.4	57	20	5/0	20.00	4/12	-	-	3	-	2
	2 2 15 1					-	1/2.2	20	24	101	20.04	A /1 A	-	-			
Wilkinson, Andrew M 16 16 Wood, Sam 21 1	2 2 15 1 4	4 226 3 212	18.83 15.14	54 82*	1	-	143.2 200.2	38 32	24 33	481 727	20.04 22.03	4/14 6/42	-	-	10 4	-	-

Centurions

	PLAYER	RUNS	GRADE	ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	Larkin, Nicholas	246	First Grade	10	Mosman
2	Hobson, Steven	229*	Second Grade	4	Hawkesbury
3	Larkin, Nicholas	164	First Grade	12	North Sydney
4	Storey, Hayden	163	Fourth Grade	14	Bankstown
5	Larkin, Nicholas	162*	First Grade	QF	Sutherland
6	Craze, Nicky	162*	Second Grade	8	Fairfield-Liverpool
7	Mortimer, Nicholas	161*	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	11	Uni NSW Black
8	Trevor-Jones, Ben	144	First Grade	2	Blacktown
9	Larkin, Nicholas	140	First Grade	4	Hawkesbury
10	Larkin, Nicholas	136	First Grade	8	Fairfield-Liverpool
11	Craze, Nicky	129	Second Grade	5	Penrith
12	Mortimer, Nicholas	127	Fifth Grade	11	Parramatta
13	Cummins, Tim P	121*	First Grade Limited-Overs Cup	GF	Parramatta
14	Cowan, Ed	120	First Grade	9	St George
15	Mortimer, Damien	120	First Grade	SF	Sydney
16	Shaw, Alexander G	119	Third Grade	7	Northern District
17	Craze, Nicky	110	Second Grade	11	Parramatta
18	Hill, Jack W	110	Third Grade	6	Sydney
19	Hobson, Steven	109	First Grade	6	Sydney
20	Danne, Ryan A	108	Third Grade	10	Mosman
21	Mortimer, Damien	107*	First Grade	2	Blacktown
22	Hobson, Steven	105*	Second Grade	3	Western Suburbs
23	Aylward, Jonathon	102	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	6	Randwick Petersham Green
24	Robertson, Liam S	102	First Grade	1	Gordon
25	Grant, Alasdair J	101*	Fourth Grade	3	Western Suburbs

Five Wickets

	PLAYER	0	М	w	R	GRADE	ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	Thomas J Draca	6.5	0	7	32	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	8	Warringah
2	Joshua I Toyer	14.4	4	7	45	Third Grade	13	UNSW
3	Timothy Ley	10	3	6	18	First Grade	2	Blacktown
4	Luca Dimeglio	8.5	2	6	31	AW Green Shield	3	Fairfield-Liverpool
5	Sam Wood	25	9	6	42	Third Grade	SF	Parramatta
6	Shivansh Pathak	10	2	5	17	Fifth Grade	6	Sydney
7	Shivansh Pathak	7	1	5	18	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	10	Mosman
8	Ned Barnet	10	2	5	22	Fifth Grade	10	Mosman
9	Shehan Canagasingham	9.4	4	5	28	Fifth Grade	2	Blacktown
10	Jonathon Craig Dobson	16	6	5	30	Second Grade	13	UNSW
11	Max Shanahan	10	1	5	32	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	9	Randwick Petersham Green
12	Jazz Rinka	15	3	5	37	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	4	Uni NSW Gold
13	Ned Barnet	10	3	5	47	Fifth Grade	11	Parramatta
14	Lewis McMahon	18	3	5	61	Third Grade	2	Blacktown
15	Ashwin Kirubanandan	28.4	11	5	67	SportsWave Metropolitan Cup	15	Uni NSW Black

First Grade Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	ο	М	W	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Cowan, Ed	12	12	1	445	40.45	120	2	1	42.0	5.0	5.0	201	40.2	3/28	-	-	6	-	-
Craze, Nicky	7	6	-	89	14.83	38	-	_									1	-	-
Cummins, Tim P	25	21	7	577	41.21	121*	2	1									42	7	-
Hobson, Steven	8	7	-	257	36.71	109	-	1									2	-	1
Holloway, Dugald	7	6	-	84	14.00	30	-	-	52.0	8.0	6.0	193	32.2	3/43	-	-	-	-	-
Joy, Ben	22	13	5	99	12.38	20	-	_	292.0	47.0	28.0	1,030	36.8	3/63	-	-	8	-	-
Kerr, Hayden	23	22	1	813	38.71	86	8	-	159.9	22.0	20.0	644	32.2	3/31	-	-	7	-	-
Kershaw, Joe	15	8	2	89	14.83	35	-	-	144.0	22.0	22.0	528	24.0	4/41	-	-	9	-	-
Kierath, Tom	2	2	-	3	1.50	2	-	-	26.0	4.0	2.0	112	56.0	1/14	-	-	-	-	-
Larkin, James	11	10	-	149	14.90	96	1	-									4	-	-
Larkin, Nicholas	14	14	1	1,097	84.38	246	2	5									2	-	-
Ley, Timothy	24	15	1	147	10.50	39	-	-	306.0	54.0	59.0	1,018	17.3	6/18	1	-	7	-	1
Litchfield, Charles	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-									-	-	-
Malone, Devlin	23	14	8	27	4.50	6	-	-	283.6	25.0	36.0	1,184	32.9	4/18	-	-	11	-	-
McElduff, Ryan	2	1	-	34	34.00	34	-	-	16.0	2.0	1.0	51	51.0	1/22	-	-	-	-	-
Mortimer, Damien	25	25	2	1,115	48.48	120	8	2									9	-	1
Neil-Smith, Lawrence	10	6	3	110	36.67	40*	-	-	130.0	34.0	13.0	422	32.5	4/49	-	-	7	-	-
Robertson, Liam S	24	23	4	719	37.84	102	5	1	102.1	13.0	24.0	433	18.0	3/12	-	-	16	-	1
Trevor-Jones, Ben	23	21	2	587	30.89	144	2	1									5	-	-
Visser, Darius	1	1	1	6	NA	6*	-	-	7.0	-	2.0	41	20.5	2/41	-	-	1	-	-

Second Grade Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	/LING				FII	ELDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	ο	М	W	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Arnott, Ed	6	7	-	143	20.43	86	1	-									19	1	-
Bedford, Lewis	4	5	2	40	13.33	13	-	-									-	-	-
Craig Dobson, Jonathon	15	11	1	191	19.10	44	-	-	201.1	39	36	715	19.86	5/30	1	-	3	-	-
Craze, Nicky	12	14	3	601	54.64	162*	1	3									2	-	1
Crowley, James D	9	8	3	262	52.40	76	3	-									6	2	-
Danne, Ryan A	5	6	-	146	24.33	67	1	-	57.1	13	9	157	17.44	3/25	-	-	1	-	-
Hill, Jack W	5	6	-	124	20.67	64	1	-	1.0	-	1	2	2.00	1/2	-	-	2	-	-
Hobson, Steven	7	8	2	473	78.83	229*	1	2									1	-	-
Holloway, Dugald	11	9	1	147	18.38	72*	1	-	114.4	18	16	391	24.44	4/55	-	-	1	-	-
Holloway, Jack	15	17	1	343	21.44	58	2	-	131.1	21	17	522	30.71	4/18	-	-	1	-	-
Jacob, Kevin E	2	2	-	28	14.00	28	-	-									-	-	-
Joy, Ben	4	1	1	-	NA	0*	-	-	33.3	3	8	143	17.88	4/25	-	-	1	-	-
Kierath, Tom	11	10	1	141	15.67	37	-	-	132.5	30	6	366	61.00	1/26	-	-	5	-	-
Larkin, Benjamin	4	5	2	92	30.67	50*	1	-									2	-	-
Larkin, James	10	10	-	286	28.60	95	3	-	10.0	2	1	23	23.00	1/11	-	-	4	-	-
Lawson, Jack	2	1	1	47	NA	47*	-	-	40.0	5	4	122	30.50	2/44	-	-	1	-	-
Litchfield, Charles	9	12	-	269	22.42	94	1	-	8.0	1	1	25	25.00	1/23	-	-	2	-	-
McElduff, Ryan	6	7	-	222	31.71	89	2	-	58.2	7	5	167	33.40	2/28	-	-	2	-	-
McMahon, Lewis	2								32.5	4	8	124	15.50	3/42	-	-	1	-	-
Neil-Smith, Lawrence	8	6	1	52	10.40	13	-	-	113.5	13	22	406	18.45	4/37	-	-	1	-	-
Powys, Matthew	8	9	-	203	22.56	54	1	-									1	-	-
Ryan, Jim	1	1	-	1	1.00	1	-	-	13.0	5	-	31	NA	0/11	-	-	-	-	-
Shaw, Alexander G	9	10	2	187	23.38	48*	-	-									7	-	-
Tate, Kieran	8	7	3	34	8.50	26*	-	-	106.4	23	14	346	24.71	3/23	-	-	1	-	-
Toyer, Joshua I	2	1	1	14	NA	14*	-	-	17.1	3	2	72	36.00	1/35	-	-	-	-	-
Visser, Darius	1	1	-	50	50.00	50	1	-	7.0	-	-	36	NA	0/36	-	-	-	-	-
Whitaker, Liam	3	2	2	24	NA	24*	-	-	42.0	7	3	142	47.33	2/56	-	-	-	-	-

Third Grade Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	/LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	Μ	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Arnott, Ed	10	9	-	124	13.78	38	-	-									17	2	1
Bedford, Lewis	9	9	-	195	21.67	93	1	-									4	1	-
Cowan, Ash	17	16	1	364	24.27	71	2	-	24.1	3	5	98	19.6	2/12	-	-	7	-	-
Craig Dobson, Jonathon	1	1	1	7	NA	7*	-	-	14.0	4	2	43	21.5	2/43	-	-	-	-	-
Crowley, James D	2	2	-	82	41.00	53	1	-									5	-	1
Danne, Ryan A	11	9	-	255	28.33	108	-	1	81.0	21	9	231	25.67	3/47	-	-	3	-	1
Dilley, Brayden	3	3	1	50	25.00	38*	-	-				•					-	-	-
Fullerton, Tom	4	3	-	16	5.33	10	-	-	5.0	1	-	28	NA	0/28	-	-	1	-	-
Galvin, Tom	12	12	1	187	17.00	55	1	-	2.0	-	-	10	NA	0/10	-	-	4	-	1
Grant, Alasdair J	6	6	-	123	20.50	42	-	-	56.0	18	10	133	13.30	4/25	-	-	1	-	-
Hill, Jack W	11	11	-	260	23.64	110	-	1									8	-	-
Hobson, Steven	1	1	-	43	43.00	43	-	-									-	-	-
Holloway, Jack									6.0	1	-	20	NA	0/20	-	-	-	-	-
Jacob, Kevin E	3	3	-	93	31.00	39	-	-									1	-	-
Larkin, Benjamin	2	2	1	77	77.00	72*	1	-				•					2	-	-
Lawson, Jack	13	7	3	51	12.75	26	-	-	145.4	20	22	473	21.5	4/14	-	-	4	-	-
Litchfield, Charles	5	6	1	262	52.40	99	2	-	6.0	-	1	35	35.00	1/25	-	-	-	-	-
McMahon, Lewis	2	1	1	-	NA	0*	-	-	33.0	5	8	108	13.50	5/61	1	-	2	-	-
Peek, Aidan M	2	2	1	35	35.00	34*	-	-	21.2	5	2	36	18	2/11	-	-	-	-	-
Powys, Matthew	8	8	1	363	51.86	91	3	-									6	-	1
Robinson, Michael	11	10	1	206	22.89	55	1	-	16.0	2	2	61	30.50	1/20	-	-	3	-	-
Ryan, Jim	3	2	-	45	22.50	45	-	-	36.3	3	8	189	23.63	4/43	-	-	-	-	-
Shaw, Alexander G	6	6	1	277	55.40	119	1	1									5	-	-
Storey, Hayden	2	2	-	15	7.50	10	-	-									1	-	-
Tate, Kieran	8	6	1	51	10.20	32	-	-	97.5	17	17	311	18.29	4/75	-	-	3	-	1
Toyer, Joshua I	11	8	2	126	21.00	32	-	-	133.4	19	29	468	16.14	7/45	1	-	4	-	1
Whitaker, Liam	14	10	7	54	18.00	26*	-	-	128.4	32	15	323	21.53	4/12	-	-	4	-	1
Wood, Sam	12	10	2	181	22.63	82*	1	-	143.2	25	20	445	22.25	6/42	1	-	3	-	-

Fourth Grade Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	LING				FII	ELDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Barge, Billy	3	1	1	9	NA	9*	-	-	43.1	6	12	108	9.00	4/16	-	-	-	-	-
Bedford, Lewis	3	3	1	59	29.50	35*	-	-									-	-	-
Bell, Alexander	11	13	2	285	25.91	56	1	-	10.0	-	1	47	47.00	1/34	-	-	2	-	-
Browne, Robert R	11	8	1	98	14.00	32	-	-	38.0	5	10	131	13.10	3/29	-	-	3	-	-
Canagasingham, Shehan	9	7	4	16	5.33	5*	-	-	97.1	25	17	208	12.24	3/10	-	-	2	-	-
Crowley, James D	1	1	_	19	19.00	19	-	-									-	-	-
Dilley, Brayden	13	14	1	300	23.08	76	2	-									2	-	1
Draca, Thomas J	1	1	1	4	NA	4*	-	-	10.0	1	-	30	NA	0/14	-	-	-	-	1
Farrow, Hugh	7	7	_	78	11.14	31	-	-									2	-	-
Frost, Brodie	4	3	-	76	25.33	63	1	-	18.1	3	1	52	52.00	1/45	-	-	2	-	-
Fullerton, Tom	11	11	3	265	33.13	68	1	-	33.4	-	10	92	9.20	4/30	-	-	3	-	-
Galvin, Tom	4	3	-	37	12.33	25	-	-									-	-	-
Grant, Alasdair J	10	9	2	360	51.43	101*	2	1	87.5	17	16	252	15.75	4/23	-	-	1	-	-
Hughes, Liam	2	2	-	5	2.50	5	-	-									-	-	-
Jacob, Kevin E	2	2	-	27	13.50	26	-	-									1	-	-
Jamieson, Ethan	1	1	-	-	-	0	-	-	9.0	1	1	47	47.00	1/26	-	-	1	-	-
Lawson, Jack	2	2	2	3	NA	2*	-	-	29.0	2	4	90	22.50	2/30	-	-	-	-	-
Lorenzato, Cristian R	5	5	2	52	17.33	21	-	-									2	-	-
McElduff, Liam	7	8	-	113	14.13	34	-	-									3	-	-
Miles, Murray	3	3	-	31	10.33	15	-	-	24.3	2	1	65	65.00	1/28	-	-	-	-	-
Mortimer, Nicholas	3	3	-	24	8.00	19	-	-									1	-	-
Murthy, Sameer K	1	1	-	3	3.00	3	-	-									-	-	-
Peek, Aidan M	14	10	1	70	7.78	37*	-	-	162.0	14	23	455	19.78	3/26	-	-	2	-	-
Phoebus, Michael Jonathon	1	1	-	4	4.00	4	-	-	8.5	1	1	26	26.00	1/26	-	-	-	-	-
Rinka, Jazz	12	8	3	30	6.00	20*	-	-	127.4	31	21	288	13.71	3/20	-	-	3	-	2
Robertson, James C	3	1	-	-	-	0*	-	-	25.0	6	3	46	15.33	3/36	-	-	1	-	1
Robinson, Michael	4	3	1	73	36.50	63	1	-	6.3	-	1	30	30.00	1/22	-	-	-	-	-
Storey, Hayden	10	10	1	268	29.78	163	-	1									2	1	-
Thompson, Oliver E	13	12	1	145	13.18	46*	-	-	135.0	31	18	293	16.28	4/29	-	-	4	-	1
Umbers, Vince	5	5	-	63	12.60	32	-	-	16.0	7	4	52	13.00	3/31	-	-	1	-	1
Wood, Sam	2	1	-	4	4.00	4	-	-	23.0	6	3	51	17.00	2/16	-	-	-	-	-

Fifth Grade Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Barnet, Ned	5	4	-	23	5.75	16	-	-	46.0	8	13	177	13.62	5/22	2	-	3	-	-
Bell, Alexander	3	3	-	65	21.67	57	1	-									-	-	-
Browne, Robert R	2	2	-	91	45.50	64	1	-	15.0	5	1	42	42.00	1/18	-	-	3	-	1
Bulger, Ryan W	1	1	-	38	38.00	38	-	-	8.0	-	2	39	19.50	2/39	-	-	-	-	-
Cade, Greg	4	5	-	27	5.40	17	-	-									3	-	1
Canagasingham, Shehan	1	1	1	6	NA	6*	-	-	9.4	4	5	28	5.60	5/28	1	-	-	-	-
Chunduri, Brahmam	1	1	-	14	14.00	14	-	-									-	-	-
Derrick, Tom P	1	2	-	34	17.00	24	-	-									-	1	-
Dimas, Julian	8	11	3	161	20.13	46*	-	-									1	-	1
Draca, Thomas J	10	10	4	116	19.33	28*	-	-	55.3	4	6	259	43.17	3/28	-	-	-	-	-
Farrow, Hugh	5	5	-	181	36.20	62	2	-	2.0	-	1	11	11.00	1/11	-	-	1	-	-
Frost, Brodie	2	2	1	101	NA	80*	1	-									-	-	-
Ghumman, Muhammad	2	4	-	39	9.75	24	-	-									-	-	-
Gibson, Harry	1	1	-	20	20.00	20	-	-	8.0	1	1	62	62.00	1/34	-	-	-	-	-
Gibson, Harry	2	2	-	25	12.50	19	-	-	9.0	3	-	19	NA	0/19	-	-	-	-	-
Handunneththi, Bryan	1	1	-	1	1.00	1	-	-	4.0	1	-	12	NA	0/12	-	-	-	-	-
Hughes, Liam	2	2	-	28	14.00	25	-	-	-	-	-	7	NA	0/7	-	-	-	-	-
Islam, Zohirul	12	13	1	172	14.33	59	1	-	55.0	11	8	222	27.75	3/35	-	-	5	-	-
Jamieson, Ethan	7	8	1	116	16.57	40	-	-	24.0	2	3	124	41.33	2/14	-	-	2	-	1
Kermond, Hugh	1																-	-	-
Kirubanandan, Ashwin	4	6	1	102	20.40	39*	-	-	29.1	9	7	74	10.57	3/38	-	-	2	-	-
Lorenzato, Cristian R	7	7	-	176	25.14	51	1	-									1	2	1
McElduff, Liam	5	5	-	74	14.80	45	-	-	1.0	-	-	3	NA	0/3	-	-	3	-	-
Miles, Murray	13	11	-	63	5.73	28	-	-	122.3	19	27	423	15.67	4/44	-	-	2	-	1
Morley, Jarrod	1	2	-	-	-	0	-	-	2.0	-	-	9	NA	0/9	-	-	-	-	-
Mortimer, Nicholas	6	7	-	184	26.29	127	-	1	3.0	1	1	11	11.00	1/11	-	-	4	-	-
Murthy, Sameer K	3	3	1	52	26.00	36*	-	-	6.0	-	-	10	NA	0/10	-	-	-	-	1
Pathak, Shivansh	6	5	3	8	4.00	4	-	-	38.0	7	9	136	15.11	5/17	1	-	3	-	1
Phoebus, Michael Jonathon	11	11	2	65	7.22	16	-	-	86.0	8	12	351	29.25	3/25	-	-	1	-	-
Rahman, Rakin	3	5	-	51	10.20	24	-	-									3	-	-
Rinka, Jazz	1	1	1	6	NA	6*	-	-	16.0	4	2	38	19.00	2/38	-	-	-	-	-
Robertson, James C	1	1	-	36	36.00	36	-	-									-	-	-
Robinson, Michael	1	1	-	66	66.00	66	1	-	10.0	-	3	41	13.67	3/41	-	-	-	-	-
Sivapalan, Sutharsan	3	2	-	27	13.50	25	-	-									3	-	-
Storey, Hayden	4	4	-	118	29.50	36	-	-									7	3	-
Umbers, Vince	5	6	-	127	21.17	57	1	-	8.2	2	4	12	3.00	3/12	-	-	-	-	-
Veltro, Max	3	5	-	53	10.60	18	-	-	3.0	-	-	24	NA	0/24	-	-	-	-	-
Wilkinson, Andrew M	15	15	4	226	20.55	54	1	-	141.2	37	24	480	20.00	4/14	-	-	9	-	1

Metropolitan Cup Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	/LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Adikarige, Prasan	9	7	3	22	5.50	14*	-	-	94.5	15	19	295	15.53	4/18	-	-	1	-	-
Anandarajah, Sanjay	2	3	-	31	10.33	14	-	-	12.0	-	-	59	NA	0/59	-	-	1	-	-
Archibald, Stuart	1	2	1	21	21.00	21*	-	-	4.0	-	-	35	NA	0/35	-	-	-	-	-
Aylward, Jonathon	11	11	-	181	16.45	102	-	1	61.0	9	12	231	19.25	2/18	-	-	3	-	2
Blayney, Ryan	3	4	-	17	4.25	9	-	-									2	-	-
Bowman, Nick	1	2	-	2	1.00	2	-	-	3.0	-	-	23	NA	0/23	-	-	-	-	-
Cade, Greg	12	11	4	162	23.14	32	-	-									16	5	3
Canagasingham, Shehan	3	1	-	-	-	0	-	-	37.0	10	7	107	15.29	3/14	-	-	2	-	-
Chunduri, Brahmam	3	2	-	67	33.50	64	1	-									3	-	-
Coelho, Liam	1	1	-	58	58.00	58	1	-	10.0	-	-	46	NA	0/46	-	-	-	-	-
De Silva, S.J.	2	2	-	-	-	0	-	-	11.0	2	3	20	6.67	3/20	-	-	-	-	-
Derrick, Tom P	5	6	-	84	14.00	35	-	-									6	1	1
Dimas, Julian	2	2	-	55	27.50	47	-	-									3	-	-
Draca, Thomas J	2	1	-	2	2.00	2	-	-	25.5	1	9	114	12.67	7/32	1	-	-	-	-
Farrow, Hugh	1	1	1	46	NA	46*	-	-									1	-	-
Ghumman, Muhammad	9	11	-	233	21.18	51	1	-	27.0	6	6	106	17.67	4/30	-	-	3	-	-
Gibson, Harry	3	3	1	11	5.50	7	-	-	31.0	4	2	130	65.00	1/36	-	-	-	-	-
Handunneththi, Bryan	4	5	2	29	9.67	12*	-	-	13.0	2	4	75	18.75	2/28	-	-	1	-	-
Harris, Michael	3	2	-	55	27.50	38	-	-									2	-	-
Islam, Zohirul	2	3	-	65	21.67	64	1	-	21.0	2	7	61	8.71	4/43	-	-	-	-	-
Jamieson, Ethan	3	2	-	55	27.50	55	1	-	8.0	1	1	36	36.00	1/22	-	-	-	-	-
Kirk, Oscar	2	2	-	6	3.00	4	-	-									1	-	-
Kirubanandan, Ashwin	8	8	1	210	30.00	59	1	-	118.0	30	13	296	22.77	5/67	1	-	3	-	1
Koehn, Will	1	2	-	37	18.50	30	-	-									1	-	-
Lee, Arsalan	1	2	-	3	1.50	3	-	-									-	-	-
Mortimer, Nicholas	4	4	2	206	NA	161*	-	1	4.0	-	-	11	NA	0/11	-	-	-	-	-
Ottosson, Oliver	2	2	1	22	22.00	11*	-	-	13.0	7	1	26	26.00	1/18	-	-	-	-	-
Pathak, Shivansh	4	3	-	33	11.00	17	-	-	25.4	3	7	85	12.14	5/18	1	-	1	-	-
Phoebus, Michael Jonathon	1	1	-	15	15.00	15	-	-	3.0	-	-	25			-	-	1	-	-
Pockney, Jacob	3	4	-	53	13.25	32	-	-	8.0	-	3	27	9.00	3/27	-	-	-	-	-
Powys, Alex	2	2	1	91	91.00	69*	1	-	15.0	2	-	69	NA	0/27	-	-	3	-	-
Rahman, Rakin	7	9	-	145	16.11	61	1	-									1	-	-
Rinka, Jazz	4	3	2	87	87.00	49	-	-	38.0	6	8	120	15.00	5/37	1	-	1	-	-
Sah, Om Prakash	4	3	1	24	12.00	20*	-	-	28.2	4	4	82	20.50	2/27	-	-	1	-	-
Shanahan, Max	10	7	2	56	11.20	22	-	-	111.0	16	20	408	20.40	5/32	1	-	3	-	-
Sivapalan, Sutharsan	1	1	-	53	53.00	53	1	-									-	-	-
Synnott, Tim	5	6	1	63	12.60	32	-	-	57.4	9	14	251	17.93	4/22	-	-	3	-	-
Thompson, Oliver E									3.4	2	2	2	1.00	2/2	-	-	-	-	-
Veltro, Max	8	8	-	223	27.88	74	2	-	15.2	-	4	100	25.00	2/24	-	-	-	-	1
Vorani, Jinesh	1	2	-	3	1.50	3	-	-	3.0	-	-	17	NA	0/17	-	-	-	-	-
Weston, Joshua A									4.0	-	-	27	NA	0/27	-	-	-	-	-
Wicks, Daniel	4	4	1	28	9.33	19*	-	-									3	-	2
Wilkinson, Andrew M	1	1	-	-	-	0	-	-	2.0	1	-	1	NA	0/1	-	-	1	-	-

Poidevin-Gray Shield Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	/LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Barge, Billy	2	2	1	13	13.00	12	-	-	5.0	-	-	69	NA	0/18	-	-	-	-	-
Bedford, Lewis	7	7	-	106	15.14	22	-	-									3	1	-
Craze, Nicky	7	7	-	170	24.29	63	2	-	0.2	-	-	6	NA	0/6	-	-	-	-	-
Danne, Ryan A	7	7	1	54	9.00	16	-	-	35.0	1	6	214	35.67	3/31	-	-	1	-	-
Fullerton, Tom	6	5	-	100	20.00	58	1	-									-	-	-
Galvin, Tom	2	2	1	80	80.00	80*	1	-	8.0	-	-	39	NA	0/21	-	-	-	-	-
Hughes, Liam	1																-	-	-
Jacob, Kevin E	4	4	-	74	18.50	29	-	-									1	-	-
Litchfield, Charles	7	7	-	128	18.29	61	1	-	20.0	-	5	140	28.00	2/19	-	-	-	-	-
Malone, Devlin	4	2	-	20	10.00	20	-	-	26.0	-	6	120	20.00	2/20	-	-	1	-	1
McElduff, Ryan	6	6	2	128	32.00	89	1	-	19.3	-	5	116	23.20	4/40	-	-	1	-	-
Neil-Smith, Lawrence	7	7	-	73	10.43	27	-	-	30.0	-	3	153	51.00	2/22	-	-	-	-	1
Peek, Aidan M	2	1	-	9	9.00	9	-	-	10.0	3	3	24	8.00	3/24	-	-	-	-	-
Rinka, Jazz	1	1	1	1	NA	1*	-	-	1.0	-	-	7	NA	0/7	-	-	-	-	-
Robinson, Michael	1	1	-	8	8.00	8	-	-									-	-	-
Storey, Hayden	3	1	-	9	9.00	9	-	-									-	-	-
Umbers, Vince	4	2	-	30	15.00	23	-	-	3.0	-	1	23	23.00	1/23	-	-	-	-	-
Whitaker, Liam	5	3	1	9	4.50	9*	-	-	20.0	-	2	105	52.50	1/13	-	-	-	-	-
Wood, Sam	7	6	1	27	5.40	16	-	-	34.0	1	10	231	23.10	3/28	-	-	1	-	-

A.W. Green Shield Statistics

				BAT	TING							BOW	/LING				FIE	LDI	NG
PLAYER	М	INN	NO	AGG	AVE	HS	50	100	0	М	w	R	AVE	BB	51	10M	С	S	R
Anandarajah, Sanjay	6	4	3	26	26.00	11	-	-									-	-	-
Aylward, Jonathon	7	5	1	122	30.50	40	-	-	33.5	1	9	186	20.67	3/23	-	-	1	-	1
Barnet, Ned	7	7	-	197	28.14	68	1	-	38.0	5	1	118	118.00	1/15	-	-	5	-	1
Dimeglio, Luca	7	5	1	29	7.25	14*	-	-	20.1	2	11	107	9.73	6/31	1	-	2	-	-
Dingley, Gregor J	7	4	2	11	5.50	5	-	-									1	-	-
Dingley, Stuart P	7	3	2	2	2.00	1*	-	-									12	4	2
Handunneththi, Bryan	7	1	-	6	6.00	6	-	-	18.0	1	4	75	18.75	2/17	-	-	-	-	-
Jamieson, Ethan	7	6	-	103	17.17	38	-	-									2	-	-
Kirk, Oscar	7	6	-	68	11.33	37	-	-	19.4	1	1	92	92.00	1/22	-	-	1	-	1
Mackinnon, Curtis	7	1	-	-	-	0	-	-									-	-	-
Mitchell, Ben	6	6	-	175	29.17	68	2	-	40.0	4	6	162	27.00	2/24	-	-	3	-	-
O'Shannessy, Dominic	7	6	1	251	50.20	96	2	-	37.0	2	6	162	27.00	3/50	-	-	-	-	-
Pathak, Shivansh	7	5	-	58	11.60	36	-	-	38.0	5	4	146	36.50	2/38	-	-	1	-	-
Rinka, Jazz	7	6	1	33	6.60	9*	-	-	59.0	8	16	244	15.25	4/38	-	-	4	-	-
Rogers, Ewan	7	4	-	64	16.00	61	1	-									1	-	-



den.

Et

Representative Players and Scholarship Holders

Representative Players/Administration:

- EJM Cowan NSW (Sheffield Shield)
- NCR Larkin NSW (Matador Cup, Futures League, Sydney Sixers)
- **D Mortimer** NSW Metropolitan (Futures League)
- J Kershaw ACT/NSW Country (Futures League)
- L Neil-Smith NSW Metropolitan (U19 National Championships)
- R McElduff
 NSW Metropolitan (U19 National Championships)
- D O'Shannessy ACT/NSW Country (U17 National Championships), Cricket Australia XI (U19 National Championships)



SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM - 1 July 2017 to 30 June 2018

ELITE ATHLETE PROGRAM

Nicky Craze

Dugald Holloway

Hayden Kerr

Charles Litchfield

Devlin Malone

Lawrence Neil-Smith (Sem 1)

James Robertson (Sem 1)

TALENTED ATHLETE PROGRAM

Julian Dimas

Harry Gibson

Liam Hughes

Hugh Kermond (Sem 1)

William Masojada

Aidan Peek

Michael Robinson

Maxim Shanahan

Kieran Tate

Vincent Umbers

Liam Whitaker

Sam Wood



Awards and Trophies 2017–2018 Season

Captain John Morris Memorial Award

- For the Most Valuable Clubperson

Edward Arnott and Lewis McMahon

Named in honour of Captain John 'Skipper' Morris, President of the Club 1956–62, patron from 1962 until his death in 1975, scorer for 1st Grade and Poidevin-Gray, and an inspiration behind the Club for many years, this trophy is awarded to the Club member who has made the most valuable and selfless contribution to the Club.

John Lamble Award

- For Outstanding Captaincy

Ashley Cowan

John Lamble played for the Club in the lower grades from 1950–58. He took over 200 wickets, including 46 in one season, and was a well-respected 4th Grade captain. John was a selfless team man who could have easily played in higher grades during his career.

Tom Garrett Award

- For Best and Fairest

Alasdair Grant

Tom Garrett played for University from 1873 until 1898, representing Australia in the first ever Test in 1877. He was a medium pacer, an inspirational club captain and a dominant batsman.

I E Fisher Award

- For the Most Valuable First Grade Player

Hayden Kerr

Ian Fisher, 1st Grade captain from 1969 to 1978, enjoyed an outstanding career with University and was the Club's highest 1st Grade run scorer for almost three decades. He was widely regarded as one of the most entertaining batsman at the club.

Most Valuable Twenty20 Player

Damien Mortimer

With the growing success of the T20 format, this award was presented for the first time in 2015–16.

Brian Hickey Award

- For Most Valuable Poidevin-Gray Player

Nicky Craze

Brian Hickey has been a Vice-President of the Club since 1986 and a long standing supporter. He has donated this award for the most valuable Poidevin-Gray player of each season.

Alan Crompton Award

- For Most Valuable Green Shield Player

Jazz Rinka

1997–98 was the Club's first season in the A.W. Green Shield competition. The award is named after Alan Crompton whose continual service to the Club since 1961 has been inspirational.

Dr Jim L'Estrange Award

- For Most Valuable Undergraduate Player

Hayden Kerr

Dr Jim L'Estrange played for the Club in the 1930s and 40s and was a Vice-President from 1978 until his death in 1990. Two of his sons, Michael and Jim, played First Grade for University. He wished this award to be used to encourage undergraduates.

Scholarship Award

Jonathon Craig-Dobson

The Scholarship Award was first presented in 2009–10 and is awarded each year to a scholarship holder who has made the most consistent off-field contributions to the Club during the season.

Eric McElhone Memorial Award

- For 1st Grade Fielding

Tim Cummins

Eric McElhone played First Grade for University from 1905 to 1913, scoring 2053 runs and representing NSW. He was an outstanding agile fieldsman. He first donated this award in 1955 and it was perpetuated by his family after his death in 1981.

Daniel Ward Award

- For Lower Grades Fielding

Tom Galvin

First named in 2014–15 as an acknowledgment of Daniel Ward's services to the Club as a wicket keeper and captain. Daniel kept wickets in 1st Grade but also captained the 2nd Grade sides to considerable success culminating in the 2008–09 Premiership. Renowned particularly for his encouragement and inspiration for the younger players in his teams.

Ray Eastcott Award

- For Best All-rounder

Hayden Kerr

Ray Eastcott was a valuable and practical supporter of the Club in the 1980s, when his son Andrew played for the Club. The Eastcott family has presented this award, in his memory, to the Club's best all-rounder each season.

J M Taylor Award

- For Batting Average

Nick Larkin

Johnny Taylor was the young Don Bradman's hero. At the age of 12, Bradman saw his first Test match and Taylor "impressed me as being the kind of player I would like to emulate." Taylor played 20 Tests for Australia and in four season, while studying Dentistry at the University, scored 2231 runs in First Grade at an average of 60.29.

HO Rock Award

- For Batting Aggregate

Damien Mortimer

Dr H O (Juja) Rock played First Grade for the Club from 1919 until 1926 after returning badly injured from WW1. He scored 3899 runs in First Grade at 44.31 and, in six First Class matches, 758 at an outstanding average of 94.75 with a top score of 235. In the Sheffield Shield, his average was 112, one of the few records set in that competition that Bradman failed to beat.

James Rodgers Award

- For Bowling Average

Shehan Canagasingham

James Rodgers played for the Club from 1972 until 2010, taking a record 865 wickets. He was a most successful lower grades captain and a loyal supporter of the Club, including a stint as Chairman from 2013 to 2015.

Michael O'Sullivan Award

- For Bowling Aggregate

Tim Ley

Mick O'Sullivan played for the Club from 1968 to 1995 and is the leading First Grade wicket-taker with 622 wickets at 21.07 and 807 wickets in all grades. Micko was Chairman of the Club from 2005 until his death in 2013.

Lions Report

Played: 15 Won: 7 Lost: 8 Washout: 3 Loss by forfeit: 2 Won by forfeit: 2

PRIOR TO THE SEASON SYDNEY UNI 'VETS' CHANGED OUR NAME TO SYDNEY UNI LIONS AND DECIDED TO INTEGRATE OURSELVES MORE CLOSELY WITH THE SUCC.

This was a response to a decline over recent seasons in the playing numbers. It meant that some of our sides during the season had a healthy smattering of younger SUCC guys on the park. However, there were still some weekends when we struggled for numbers, and we forfeited twice. Nonetheless, I believe this is a step in the right direction, so the plan for the coming season is to further strengthen the affiliation with SUCC.

In terms of overall results, we won 7 of the 15 games we played during season 2017/18, including winning 5 out of the 8 games we played after Xmas (and winning our T20 fixture).

The season started with the new look Lions comfortably accounting for Cranbrook Old Boys, who were kept to 7–99 from their 35 overs, with 3 wickets to Ashwin Kirubanandan, and 2 to each of Prasan Adikirage and Will Samurai. Lions chased that down with plenty of overs to spare, thanks largely to Rakin Rahman (46). Next game saw a narrow loss to Reg Bartley XI in our first Jack Pace game, with Lions chasing 192 for victory and falling only 5 funs short. Highlight was 72 from Mo Ghumman, to go with his 4 wickets earlier in the afternoon.

From there we went suffered a few batting collapses. Although in one of those losses, 15 yo Sydney Uni green shield leg spinner Luce Demeglio took 6–26. Against Scots OB in early November, in our 3rd Jack Pace game, we chased down 203 on the Scots main oval - our best batting performance of the season, largely due to Matt Skinner (95*), and Mo Ghumman (83*); their partnership was worth 154 unbeaten. Although we were 3/77 at drinks, and needing over 7 per over, after drinks Matt and Mo made easy work of it, and we won with a couple of overs to spare.

After that the rest of November and all of December was a lean period. We won a game on forfeit, lost another on forfeit, had a washout, and lost a few.

Things turned after the Xmas break, starting with a good win over Paddington at St Andrews in almost 40C heat, including Angus Stevens scoring 62 before collapsing and falling asleep,

and then Mo Ghumman taking the side's second 6 fa for the season (6-11). As mentioned above, we ended up winning 5 of the 8 games played after Xmas, including a close victory against Rangers on a damp wicket at Jubilee Park. In that game our friends the Apaches provided about half of the side, and Andrew Wilkinson top-scored (30) before Smokey and fellow Apache Gazi Hossein saw us home 8 wickets down. Later in March we also won another close chase, passing Beavers total of 130 with 9 wickets down, with Ryan Bulger getting us home (36*), after SJ de Silva had top-scored (39). We finished the season with a strong win against Hunters Hill, after batting first and scoring 7/204. In the midst of all that we also had an enjoyable T20 against a Souths Rangers shires side under the 'lights' at Alan Davidson oval - our score of 172 (Alex Mihalyka -50 odd in a cameo appearance) was far too many for Souths Rangers batting second under the poor lighting.

Unfortunately a mix up with the team scorebook means that I do not have complete records for the season. On the batting side Mo Ghumman was clearly the team's leading runscorer, and Angus Stevens had a good season when he was available to open. There were also some useful contributions with the bat from a couple of the SUCC guys who played. Bowling was probably our weaker link, with Phil Bowman or Mo Ghumman the likely candidates for leading wicket taker. Although we did witness 4 separate 'Michelles' during the season, as per the stats below.

Thanks to everyone who played with the Lions this season gone. Special mention to Pieter Mees, who has kept wickets, and also kept spirits up, for the Vets for perhaps the last 8 years, but now departs to live in the UK. An excellent keeper and a lovely bloke to play with, our loss is Cambridge's gain. Pieter, your calls of '3 and 4 now lads' will be missed. Also special mentions to Tim Croft, Pieter, Greg Cade and Ryan Bulger for skippering during the season.

Special thanks to Dale Bryant, Andrew Wilkinson, Greg Cade and anyone else from SUCC who helped us with players during the season past. Also 'Smokey' Yap, who regularly arranged Apaches players to help fill the side on our Sunday games.

Paul Moorhouse LIONS CAPTAIN

Obituaries

Keith Hubert Sheffield, 1930-2017

From a young age Keith Sheffield was a popular boy with a pleasant manner and showed an early talent on the sporting field. This combination matured into what the '56-'57 Sydney University Cricket side would call an interesting temperament for the Sydney District competition of those post World War days. The teams were still playing their first class members between Sheffield Shield contests and Tests. Many Clubs had older captains of considerable ability, consider Jack Chegwyn and Ken Gulliver. Respect and manners were du jour. We needed a worthy skipper to keep them honest. He did.

Keith attended Canterbury Boys High School where he played both cricket and rugby league. Against Parramatta High he played against Ritchie Benaud. Cricket was his first love but he also excelled in football and golf. Although he never mentioned it to his children, his wife, Barbara, always said he was an excellent tennis player as well. A prefect and vice-captain at his high school he excelled academically as well as on the sports field. He was interested in the classical languages of Greek and Latin and taught himself Greek while still at high school.

At University he began cricket in the lower grades but was too talented not to rise to the top. He was a higher-order batsman and complete all round fieldsman. He was listed in the Sydney University Cricket Blue awards for 1953. A Blue is earned by students who study at University and achieve unique standards set by the University when competing at the highest level in Inter-university and national competitions. At Sydney University he met Barbara. He studied Law, Latin, French, Philosophy and History and graduated in Arts/Law in 1952. He became a solicitor working in Sydney CBD, where according to someone who knew him at the time he was popular and highly regarded for his work.

Following graduation he was not eligible to continue with the Sydney University Cricket Club and during this time SUCC had disappointing results even though there was a nucleus of first graders with potential. The feeling grew that he would be an appropriate leader to foster that potential as well as being an asset to the team as a player. And as a graduate he would become eligible again if appointed captain. He had a good knowledge of the game, and importantly, of players in the various clubs. Under his leadership the team developed a new hopefulness and began to have success. Saxon White commented years later 'The only thing that made 56-57 different however, was that the University side grew up together over a few years.....so in that season when Keith Sheffield took the captaincy, the District Clubs were faced with a more confident and growly University..... Keith managed one of the best cricket years of our lives.'

A key example of his initiative was to risk Donald Scott-Orr (for lack of another) as the team's slow, off-spin bowler. Donald was predominantly an opening batsman and had not bowled slow stuff during earlier years with the club. To universal surprise this bore fruit, being backed by a talented fielding side. In addition, he had two good quick opening bowlers in Frank Stening and David Walker, and superb stock medium pacers in Amos and Woodfield, yet he understood the wisdom of using his slow bowler unexpectedly early in the innings for reasons of surprise and because the main weapon of this bowler was what he did in the air, with the relatively new ball, rather than off the pitch. Confidence grew. The team engaged the semi-finals for the first time in many years. It proved a renaissance.

With much time devoted to sport Keith was not able to keep up fully with his work as a solicitor, and with financial demands of a growing family (by now 4 children) he made the decision in 1964 to leave legal practice, and Sydney, and take the family to Cooma, where he took on a job with the Snowy Mountains Authority. He wasted no time in joining Cooma Golf Club and Cooma Cricket Club. Next, he took a job at the University of New England in Armidale, where he worked under Zelman Cowen (later Sir Zelman Cowen, Governor-General of Australia), and of course joined the local golf club. In the early 1970s the family relocated to Brisbane when Zelman Cowen, who had become Vice- Chancellor at the University of Queensland, offered him a job as Assistant Registrar. He worked there until his retirement in 1990. He had joined the local golf club and a steady stream of club prizes came into the house as he won weekend rounds and competitions. While there he also won awards for two Study Tours to the United States and Europe.

It was after he lost Barbara his memory began to fail. However, in the 150 years Celebration of Sydney University Cricket Club, his daughter Jan flew him from Brisbane to attend in a wheel-chair, and he sat with his 1956–57 team.

Sir Eric McClintock

Sir Eric McClintock died peacefully on 27 March 2017 aged 99. He played for the Club in 1938–39.

After graduating from the University of Sydney, Sir McClintock entered into a successful career in public service, eventually receiving a knighthood for his services to export and industry in 1981. Upon leaving the public sector, Sir McClintock became Chairman of Woolworths Ltd from 1980 to 1987, in which time the "Fresh Food People" slogan was instituted.

Gerry Gleeson

Gerry Gleeson, who died at Concord on 23 December 2017, was for twelve years (from 1977 to 1988) the head of the New South Wales Premier's Department, a position which made him the senior, and by far the most influential, bureaucrat in the State. Gleeson was born on June 12, 1928, the third child and only son of a primary school teacher, Thomas Gleeson, and his wife Gladys. The family, of Irish descent, devoutly Catholic and strongly pro-Labor, lived in Five Dock in Sydney's inner west. Gerald attended St Patrick's College, Strathfield. In 1944, at the age of 15, he took a Teachers' College scholarship to do a science degree at Sydney University. He played in the lower grades for the University Cricket Club, and played Rugby for Drummoyne. The club's records for this period are scant, but the Annual Report for 1944–45 shows that he played Third Grade and identifies him as a "young player who will do well". The few surviving reports of his matches show that he took 2–9 against Balmain, played against a St George side that included the young Les Favell, and appeared at least once in Second Grade.

In 1948, Gleeson became a teacher with the state education system. In 1951, he married a secretary, Frances Carlon, and in that year they moved to Victoria where Gerald studied for a bachelor of education degree at Melbourne University and taught at the Royal Australian Navy College in Flinders. In 1953, Gleeson took up a job with the NSW Department of Technical Education. In 1958, he became head teacher in chemistry in the department's school of general studies. He also became involved with the NSW Teachers Federation and was elected to the federation's state council. He began to develop strong connections within the right wing of the Labor Party.

After becoming an education inspector with the NSW Public Service Board, he completed a Master's degree in education at Sydney University and, in 1968, was promoted to chief inspector.He may have continued his career in the education sector but for the election of Neville Wran as Premier of New South Wales.After Wran appointed him head of the Premier's Department, Gleeson's authority extended across all ministerial portfolios, and many regarded him as the most powerful man in the State after the Premier.

Following his retirement from the public service in 1988, he acted as national president of the Royal Institute of Public Administration and trustee of both the Powerhouse Museum and the NSW Art Gallery. He was a member of the finance committee of the Sydney Opera House and served as chairman of the Sydney Entertainment Centre Company.He was also appointed to the Commonwealth Remuneration Tribunal. He became a director of the Commonwealth Bank of Australia and Amalgamated Holdings Ltd and the St George Foundation, council member of the Australian Catholic University, and chairman of the Darling Harbour Authority, the Sydney Harbour Foreshore Authority, the National Catholic Education Commission, the Transfield Construction Management Committee and the Lord Howe Island Board. He closely involved in the formation of Australian Catholic University. The Club extends its condolences to Mr Gleeson's family, including his sons Fabian (a judge of the New South Wales Court of Appeal), Justin (the former Commonwealth Solicitor General, who played briefly for the club in the 1970s), Gerald and Damian and his daughter Catherine.

Phil Blazey

Phil Blazey died on 21 August 2017, at the age of 75.

A product of Barker College, where he played in the Firsts at both cricket and Rugby, Phil matriculated to Sydney University where he studied Chemical Engineering.He played in the lower grades for the club, and excelled at baseball, winning a Blue in 1963 and representing New South Wales.Phil's older brothers, Doug and John, were already playing cricket for Sydney University when Phil arrived at the club in 1960. In his three seasons for University, Phil scored 999 runs at 19.98 and took 26 wickets at 19.19, playing Seconds, Thirds and Poidevin-Gray. His 454 runs at 32.42 in Thirds in 1961–62 included an innings of 120 against Mosman and he made some useful contributions to the 1962–63 premiership-winning side in Second Grade.

After graduating, he took a job with Commonwealth Industrial Gases which took him to Perth; there he played cricket for North Perth, and represented Western Australia in baseball.

Returning to Sydney, Blazey married his wife, Mary, in November 1966, but not until he had played Second Grade for Northern District earlier in the same afternoon.Phil and Mary lived for a time in England, where Phil played club cricket for Hampstead.He returned to play for Northern District, and he represented that club until 1987, playing in Seconds and Thirds, often as captain.His off breaks seldom turned sharply, but they were cunningly varied and naggingly accurate.He scored 2655 runs for the club, as well as taking 373 wickets.When the young Mark Taylor first arrived at the Northern District club, Phil Blazey was his first captain.He gave loyal, enthusiastic and tireless service to the Waitara club for almost fifty years.

The club extends its condolences to Phil's family, especially his wife, Mary and their children, Anna, Roger and Eleanor.

Dr David Howell

Dr David Howell died 5 July 2017, aged 89.

Dr Howell received Sydney University Cricket Club 1st Grade cap no. 339 in 1944 and by the end of his career at Sydney Uni in 1948 had hit 516 runs at an average of 14.7 from 38 innings with a highest score of 55 not out.

Claiming a Cricket Blue in 1944–45, acting as Honorary Secretary for the 1945–46 season, and being a Life Member of the Cricket Foundation, Dr Howell made a significant contribution in his time at the Club.

Anthony Edgar

Tony Edgar was a tall leg spinner who came to the Club from Sydney Grammar School.

At the University he studied law and spent his working life in the city with law firms. He was a highly competent and well regarded practitioner, dispensing practical advice.

He and his Canadian wife Sylvia, whom Tony met at a Cricket Society function for a visiting English team in the early 1960s raised his family of a son, Gordon and two daughters, Jane and Liz. He maintained interest in Test Cricket, Rugby and Tennis as well as golf.

He was actively involved in a number of charitable activities.

For the Club he played first grade and quite a lot in the seconds.

There was competition from a number of other spinners in that era, from the likes of Donald Scott-Orr, David Fox, Roger Mulready, and John Blazey.

Tony played firsts initially in 1956–57 (1st Grade cap 414), and his final season in 1st Grade was in 1961–62. He possessed a good wrong-un and used his height. In 1st Grade he took 30 wickets at an average of 30.4 and scored 60 runs at an average of 6.7.

After leaving SUCC Tony played 21 seasons with I. Zingari in City and Suburban where he took 385 wickets at just over 19 apiece, averaging a wicket every three and a half overs. He also played many times in the then renowned Sydney University 3rd XI Veterans XI and a Muswellbrook Gentleman's XI.

He was a Member of the SUCC Foundation.

Obituaries recorded in previous Annual Reports (from 1969)

- Harry Carson Abbott 2008–09
- Victor Ainsworth 2006–07
- Col Alderdice 2002–03
- Richard Allen 1998–99
- Dr Bernie Amos 2004–05
- Dr John Anderson 1977-78
- Judge Kenneth Asprey 1993–94
- William Astridge 2002–03
 Kop Bangs 2002–2003
- Ken Bangs 2002-2003
- Judge Dick Barbour 2005–06
- 'Mick' Bardsley 1983–84
- Peter Barnes 2004-05
- Richard Beard 2009-2010
- Dr. Helen Beh 2011–12
- Rev. Peter Bennie 2002–03
 Sir Hermann Black 1989–90
- Emer Prof Ralph Blackett AO 2008-09
- Doug Blazey 2015-16
- Phil Blazey 2017–18
- Sir Nigel Bowen 1994–95
- Prof. Gavin Brown AO 2010–11
- Dr. Mark Burgess 2012–13
- Bruce Burraston 1998–99
- Dr Walter Calov 1989–90
- Miss Jessie Campling 2001–02
- Dr Don Carney 1985-86
- Austin Chapman 2011–12
- John Chapman AM 2010–11
- David Clarke AO 2010–11
- Dr John Clouston 2006–07
- Dr Tom Clouston 1961–62
- Emer. Prof. David Cockayne 2010–11
- Bill Cole 1996-97
- George Cole 2010–11
- Prof. John Coppleson 2016–17
- Norman Corkhill 1998–99
- Ray Coxhead 1982-83
- Bob Cristofani 2002–03
- Colin Crichton-Smith 1984–85
- Mrs Leila Crompton 1999-2000
- Alan Ritchie Cumming-Thom 2006–07
- Dr Alistair Cumming-Thom 2003-04
- Athol Davis 1994–95
- David de Carvalho 1994-95
- Sonny de Carvalho 2010–11
- John Dettmann 1997–98
- Camille Dezarnaulds Snr 1999–2000

- William Allan Dick AO 2003-04
- David Dickins 2002-03
- Ronald Arthur Dubedat 2008–09
- Joseph Duggan 2005-06
- Dr Roger Dunlop 2012–13
- Prof. A.J. Dunstan 1999-2000
- Dr Brian Dwyer 2005-06
- Ray Eastcott 1991-92
- Anthony Edgar 2017–18
- Dr Helen Emery 1991–92
- Neville Emery 1991-92
- John Emmett 1994–95
- Norman Falk 1996–97
- Frank Farrar jnr 1985–86
- Fr. Wally Fingleton 2011–12
- Dr Peter Finley 1993–94
- John Foord 2007–08
- Dr David Fox 2013-14
- Peter Gannon 2010–11
- Dr Alban Gee 1985–86
- Hugh Giblin 1996–97
- Prof. William Gissane 1980-81
- Gerry Gleeson 2017–18
- Peter Glenday 1988-89
- Judge David Godfrey-Smith 2001-02
- Reg Gostellow 1984–85
- Joe Goncalves 1982–83
- Brig. Phillip Greville 2010–11
- Peter Hall 1994–95
- Sir George Halliday 1987–88
- Mrs Gladys Hamblin 1996-97
- Dr. Brian Hanley 2012–13
- David Hanlin 2001-02
- Greg Hammer 2001–02
- Frank Hampshire 1989–90
- W.E.P. Harris 1996–97
- Dr Brian Hartnett 2006–07
- Francis Hayes 1999-2000
- Justice Michael Helsham 2002-03
- Bill Hickey 1989–90
- Dr Jim Hogg 1976–77
- Dr David Howell 2017–18
- John Richard Hunt 2006–07
- Sir Lincoln Hynes 1977-78
- Dr. Peter Lyall Jeffrey 2009–10
- Brett Jobson 2014–15
- Dr Alex Johnson 1988–89

- Rev. Bernard Judd 1998–99
- Christopher Kelly 2012–13
- Ross Kelly 1969–70
- Bert Kennings 1987–88
- Denis Kevans 2005-06
- Charles King 1997–98
- Peter Joseph Kinsella 2006–07
- Norman Lamport 1999–2000
- Richard Laurie 2011–12
- Harry Francis Lenertz 2014–15
- Dr Jim L'Estrange 1990–91
- Sid Logan 1994-95
- Dr Tony Low 2001–02
- Mrs Dixie Lovell 1998-99
- Dr Kevin Lynch 1999–2000
- Mrs Catherine Maddocks 1998–99
- Dr Alec Mayes 1999-2000
- Prof. Bruce Mayes 1996–97
- Sir Eric McClintock 2017–18
- Ivor McCristal 2005-06
- Sir Charles McDonald 1969–70
- Eric McElhone 1981–82
- Dr Alan McJannett 1997-98
- Paul John McKeown, AM 2009–10
- Dr Peter McLaughlin 2001–02
- Tony McMahon 2006–07
- Thomas (Bill) Magney 2012–13
- David Meagher 2001–02
- Dr Dennis Meintjes 2003–04
- Richard Curtis Mesley 2013–14
- Peter Molloy 2001–02
- Jeremy Morgan 1987–88
- Capt. John Morris 1975–76
- Jack Mould 1983–84
- Prof. Bede Nairn 2005–076
- Judge Denys Needham 1998–99
- Dr Thomas Nevell 2003–04
- WP (Pat) Nicholas 2004–05
- Rodney Noble 1994–95
- Dr Robert Norton 1994–95
- Michael William O'Sullivan 2013–14
- Russell Oldham 2005-06
- Trevor Pearson 2008–09
- Prof. John Peden 1985–86
- Mrs Margaret Peden 1980-81
- Chris Pelly 2012–13
- Colonel Phil Pike 2001–02

- John Hereford Portus 2006-07
- Robert (Bob) Radford, A.M. 2003-04
- Eric Ridley 1984-85
- Roxburgh Robson 2005-06
- Dr H.O. Rock 1977-78
- Mrs Mary Rodgers 1998–99
- Dr Cecil Rogers 1976-77
- Dick Rogers 1994–95
- Dr Alec Ross 1996-97
- Andrew Rowe 2011–12
- Garry Saint 2013–14
- Ben Salmon 1979-80
- Prof Alan Sargeson FAA FRS 2013-14
- John Shattock 2011–12
- Keith Sheffield 2017-18
- David Simpson 2015-16
- Dr. Stewart Smith 2002-03
- Clive Smoker 2011–12
- Walter South QC 2002-03
- Sir George Stening 1996-97
- 'Ossie' Stenmark 1971-72
- Tony Stenmark 2001-2002
- Dr Tom Street 1978-79
- Jim Sullivan 1992-93
- Jim Sullivan Jnr 1985–86
- Johnny Taylor 1970-71
- Rob Theobald 2004-05
- Dr Ian Thew 1977-78
- Andrew Towzell 2016–17
- B.H. Travers 1998-99
- Len Tully 2009-10
- Mrs Gladys Turner 1990-91
- Roy Turner 1994-95
- Greg Urwin 2008-09
- George Vorlicek 1998–99
- Leslie Walford 2011–12
- David Bruce Walker 2013-14
- Judge William (Des) Ward 2012-13
- Dr. John Brock Westphalen AM 2008-09
- Prof. Sir Bruce Williams KBE 2010-11
- Mark Wilson 2007-08
- lan Wolfe 2011-12
- Dick Woodfield 2015–16
- Peter Graham Young OAM 2008–09
- Peter van Zuylen 2003-04

Club Administration Records

OFFICE BEARERS	
Patron (1868–1887 and t reinstituted in 1939)	then
Hon E Deas Thomson	1868-1880
Sir W M Manning	1880-1887
A B S White	1939-1944
R J A Massie	1944-1946
Dr T Clouston	1946-1962
Capt J C Morris	1962-1975
Sir Hermann Black KBE	1975-1990
Dr W J Mackie	1990-2003
A B Crompton OAM	2003-
President	
Prof M B Pell	1864-1879
H Kennedy	1879-1881
Sir G W Allen	1881-1882
Prof A Liversidge	1882-1891
H M Faithfull	1891-1909
Dr F D Kent	1909-1920
Dr N M Gregg	1920-1921
J B Lane	1921-1926
Dr A I Blue	1926-1927
A B S White	1927-1928
R J A Massie	1928-1929
S G Webb QC OBE	1929-1944
J O Stenmark	1944-1956
Capt J C Morris	1956-1962
F F Munro	1962-1965
Dr W J Mackie	1965-1973
G J Scahill	1973-1976
W A South QC	1976-1978
A B Crompton OAM	1978-2000
Hon Justice R Gyles QC	2000-2003
I E Fisher	2003-2004
B W Collins QC	2004-
Chairman (instituted in	1997)
J F Rodgers	1997-1998
I W Foulsham	1998-2005
MW O'Sullivan	2005-2013
J F Rodgers	2013-2015
Adj Prof M T B Bonnell	2015-
Life Members (institute	d in 1970)
M W O'Sullivan (dec'd 2013)	1996
Dr D D Ridley	1996
J F Rodgers	1996

62

I E Fisher	1999
B W Collins QC	2003
I E Foulsham	2005
M Farrow	2005
P W Logan	2007
D Quoyle	2007
G Harris	2008
D A Butchart	2010
L J Carrington	2014
G H Pike	2014
A F Theobald	2014
G J Mail	2017
M W B Faraday	2017
E B Le Couteur	1996
A B Crompton OAM	1983
F E McElhone (dec'd 1981)	1978
G J Scahill	1977
Capt J C Morris (dec'd 1976)	1974
Dr W J Mackie	1971
S G Webb QC OBE	1971
(dec'd 1976)	
Honorary Secretaries (S	ince 1868)
R C Teece	1868-72
J M Purves	1868-69
R M Sly	1869-71
D Fisher	1871-72
E Barton	1872-75

1872-74

1874-75

1875-77

1875-77

1877-78

1877-78

1878-80

1880-85

1885-86

1887-88

1888-90 1891-92

1892-94

1894-96

1896-98

G E R Jones

F Bundock

G E R Jones

W C Wilkinson

J H Carruthers

H Feez

R M Sly

T Powell

A Eden

R C Allen

A H Garnsey H H Terrey

J P Strickland

W D Cargill

T W Garrett

W H Gregson	1898-99
W B Dight	1899-1900
J W Woodburn	1900-02
E F Waddy	1902-03
F C Rogers	1903-04
J S Harris	1904-05
W F Matthews	1905-07
G D MacIntosh	1907-09
O B Williams	1909–10
L C Terrey	1910-11
C J Tozer	1911–14
C G Prescott	1914-15
H V Evatt	1915-16
R Bardsley	1916–17
L C Donovan	1917-18
J Bogle	1918-19
J Clemenger	1919-20
H M deBurgh	1920-21
C H Lawes	1921-22
J H Mould	1922-23
A D Mayes	1923-25
W G Wilson	1925-26
H V Single	1926-27
C Cay	1927-28
J E P Hogg	1928-29
G C Hogg	1929-30
A L Cohen	1930-31
J Hellmrich	1931-32
R A C Rogers	1932-33
N Falk	1933-34
I B Fleming	1934-35
T Glasheen	1935-36
J A Meillon	1936-37
H J Delohery	1937-38
J F Connelly	1938-40
L Seward	1940-41
H B Todhunter	1940-42
E J Halliday	1941-42
G S Smith	1942-44
K Dan	1944-45
D Howell	1945-46
J M Coppleson	1945-46
A R Cumming Thom	1945-46
	1740 40

1946-48
1948-50
1950-51
1951-52
1952-53
1953-55
1955-56
1956-57
1957-59
1959-60
1959-60
1960-61
1961-63
1963-65
1965-66
1966-68
1968-69
1969-70
1969-70 1969-70
1969-70
1969-70 1970-73
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1977–80
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1984-85
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1984-85 1985-88
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1984-85 1985-88 1988-89
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1984-85 1988-89 1988-89
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1977–80 1980–84 1984–85 1985–88 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1988-85 1985-88 1988-89 1989-91 1991-92 1992-94
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1977–80 1980–84 1984–85 1985–88 1988–89 1988–89 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92 1992–94 1994–97
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1977–80 1980–84 1984–85 1985–88 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92 1992–94 1994–97 1997–98
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1977–80 1980–84 1984–85 1985–88 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92 1992–94 1994–97 1997–98
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1977-80 1980-84 1988-85 1988-89 1988-89 1989-91 1991-92 1992-94 1992-94 1997-98 1998-99
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1973–74 1974–77 1974–80 1980–84 1980–84 1984–85 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92 1994–97 1998–99 1998–99
1969–70 1970–73 1973–74 1974–77 1974–80 1980–84 1985–88 1988–89 1989–91 1991–92 1992–94 1993–99 1998–99 1998–99 1998–99 1998–99
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1974-85 1980-84 1985-88 1985-88 1989-91 1991-92 1992-94 1993-99 1998-99 1998-99 1998-99 1999-2002 2002-06
1969-70 1970-73 1973-74 1974-77 1974-80 1980-84 1980-84 1984-85 1988-89 1989-91 1992-94 1994-97 1998-99 1998-99 1998-99 1998-99 1999-2002 2002-06 2006-07

SUCC FOUNDATION (CR	EATED 1989)
Chairman	
E B Le Couteur	1989-2004
J F Rodgers	2004-07;
	07-08
M E Wilson	2007
P W Logan	2008-
Secretary	
J A Grimble	1989-2004
E B Le Couteur	2004-06
M E Wilson	2006-07
G de Mesquita	2007-13
D Bryant	2014-
Treasurer	
N Raffan	2004-08
L J Carrington	2008-
ACB, NSWCA & SCA	
REPRESENTATION & HO	NOURS
Life Members NSWCA	4007
Sir Joseph Carruthers (President NSWCA	1927 1908-14)
Sir Colin Sinclair	1927
R C Teece	1927
T W Garrett	1936
R B Minnett	1936
T R McKibbin	1936
J M Taylor	1936
R C M Boyce	1943
S G Webb QC OBE	1944
R J A Massie	1944
Dr H V Evatt KC	1951
J O Stenmark	1956
A B Crompton OAM	1983
(Chairman NSW Cricket	1988-97)
Board	
Vice-Presidents NSWC	
E Barton (later Sir Edmund)	1882-1885
J Coates	1890-1893
H M Faithfull	1890-1895
R C Teece	1897-1898

Sir Joseph Carruthers

Dr H V Evatt, K.C

R J A Massie

Hon Secretary NSWCA	
R C Teece	1868-1870
Hon Treasurers NSWCA	
R C Teece	1882
H M Stephen	1904-1907
Australian Cricket Board	d Delegates
G P Barbour	1909
Sir Colin Sinclair	1909-1912
(ACB Hon Sec & Hon Treas	1909–11)
S G Webb QC OBE	1955-1972
A B Crompton OAM	1980-1997
(Chairman	1992-95)
Country Committee NS	WCA
R C M Boyce	1921-1922
Grade Committee NSW	CA
J B Lane	1913-1914
A B Crompton OAM	1973-1979
M F Sewell	1979-1982
SCA Committee of Man	agement
J F Rodgers	1985-1993
(Deputy Chairman SCA	1989–1993)
B W Collins QC (Chairman SCA)	2001-2009
G J Mail	2015-2016
NSW selectors	
T W Garrett	1882-1902
L O S Poidevin	1923-24
E P Barbour	1931-33
I E Fisher	1979-84
G J Mail	2013-16
Life Members of SCA	
M W O'Sullivan	2002
J F Rodgers	2004
M T B Bonnell	2016
G J Mail	2017
O'Reilly Medal Winners	
J A Grimble	1986-87
J M Saint	1991-92
I A Moran	2005-06
G J Mail	2009-10
G J Mail	2011-12
Michael Bevan Medal W	/inners
T Cummins	2017-18

1895-1907

1935-1955

1939-1946

Sydney Uni Sports Blues and Golds for Cricket

THE SYDNEY UNIVERSITY SPORTS UNION WAS ESTABLISHED IN 1890 AND BEGAN TO AWARD BLUES FOR CRICKET IN 1894.

Blues have been awarded to enrolled students who have played at least the majority of First Grade matches in a season and have satisfied the Blues Committee that they have performed to a sufficiently high standard.

Golds have been typically awarded to long-serving volunteers who have contributed significantly to the fabric of the Club.

Blues
Harold Abbott (1947)
Albert Alderson (1951)
Hugh Allen (1908)
Bernie Amos (1954)
Tancred Armstrong (1895)
William Armstrong (1960)
Ken Asprey (1926)
John Baird (1976)
Gordon T Balcombe (1904)
Eric Barbour (1911)
George Barbour (1895)
Raymond (Mick) Bardsley (1915)
Bruce Barrack (1915)
Philip Beale (1979)
Richard Beard (1949)
Leslie Best (1915)
Kendal Binns (1942)
Ralph Blacket (1940)
Max Blackler (1982)
Marcus Blaxland (1905)
John Blazey (1959)
Archie Blue (1899)
Ted Body (1902)
James Bogle (1917)
Raymond Boyce (1920)
Rowan Brewster (2000)
Frank Broughton (1904)
Norman Broughton (1912)
David Buckingham (1952)
Mark Burgess (1978)

Hugh Busby (1940) Geoff Butler (1947) Mark Cameron (2007) Campbell (Roy) Campling (1913) Robert Candlish (1907) John Cargill William Cargill (1899) Alan Cash (1959) Roy Cawsey (1948) Mac Chambers (1959) Stuart Clark (2009) Gother Clarke (1894) Robert Clarke (1941) Doug Close (1904) Aubrey Cohen (1930) Ben Colreavy (1895) Tom Cooney (1913) Bryce Cooper (1926) Malcolm Coppleson (1947) Ed Cowan (2002) Nigel Cowell (2011) Leslie Cowlishaw (1900) Walter Crawford (1913) Colin Crichton-Smith (1928) Bob Cristofani (1948) Alan Crompton (1967) Rodney Davison (1997) Graham Dawson (1964) Hugo de Burgh (1914) David de Carvalho (1954) Alan Delarue (1945)

Ernest Delohery (1899) Henry Delohery (1894) James Denniston (1933) John Dettman (1939) David Dickins (1939) Frank Dight (1894) Charles Dight (1901) Wilfred Dight (1899) Jack Dillon (1941) Ernest Docker (1906) Tom Dodd (1962) Leslie Donovan (1917) Norman Ducker (1906) Roger Dunlop (1940) Brian Dwyer (1943) Adam Elbourne (1996) Doug Emery (1949) Neville Emery (1947) Jon Erby (1959) John Everett (1958) Norman Falk (1933) Frank Farrar (1912) Frank Farrar (junior) (1942) James Farrar (1914) Peter Finley (1940) Arthur Fisher (1902) Eric Fisher (1909) Tom Flattery (1922) David Fox (1960) Jim Garner (1924) Arthur Garnsey (1894) Tom Garrett (1894)

Alban Gee (1931) Will Gell (2003) Hugh Giblin (1939) Terry Glasheen (1936) Reg Gostelow (1919) Damien Grattan-Smith (1981) Simon Gray (1992) Roy Gray (1945) Norman Gregg (1911) Edward Gregson (1901) William Gregson (1896) Philip Greville (1949) Charles Griffin (1927) Peter Hall (1954) George Halliday (1923) Brian Hanley (1948) David Hanlin (1947) Scott Harbison (1961) Ronald Harris (1926) Samuel Harris (1904) Will Hay (2009) Ernest Heden (1901) John Hellmrich (1931) Max Hesslein (1923) Brendan Hill (1996) Bruce Hilliar (1942) Geoffrey Hogg (1927) Jim Hogg (1925) David Howell (1944) Douglas Hughes (1939) Harold Hughes (1942) James Hughes (1907)

Malcolm Ives (1960) Malcolm Jagelman (1926) Edward James (1913 John James (1908) Peter James (1969) Frederick Jarrett (1925) Jack Jeffrey (1939) Tom Jenkins (1976) CS Jones (1928) Albert Kendall (1919) Charles King (1933) Alec Kirkpatrick (1928) Jim L'Estrange (1977) John Lamrock (1911) JB (Paddy) Lane (1911) Charles Lawes (1919) Herbert Lee (1892) Richard Lee (1968) Frank Leventhal (1941) Harry Lenertz (1947) Mervyn Lloyd (1945) Geoff Lovell (1988) Tony Low (1960) George MacIntosh (1910) Jim Mackie (1954) John Madgwick (1963) Greg Mail (2007) William Makin (1908) Devlin Malone (2017) Henry Manning (1898) Hugh Massie (1908) Jack Massie (1911) Walter Matthews (1906) Alex Mayes (1923) Ernest McCaffrey (1915) C McCarthy (1938) Eric McElhone (1907) Alan McMillan (1933) lan McShane (1933) EA McTaggart (1894) Peter Meares (1967) John Meillon (1938) Hugh Merewether (1894)

S Merrick (1895) Dick Mesley (1969) Roy Minnett (1908) Peter Molloy (1945) James Monckton (1893) lan Moran (2002) Jack Mould (1923) Fergus Munro (1961) GG Nathan (1905) John Newman (1946) Rodney Noble (1943) Otto Nothling (1923) Paul O'Halloran (2006) Mick O'Sullivan (1974) Trevor Osborne (1967) Francis Owen (1937) Stephen Pardy (2001) Bruce Parkhill (1934) Tom Parsonage (1931) Alec Parton (1932) Martin Paskal (2009) Mike Pawley (1962) Percy Penman (1905) Matthew Phelps (2005) Geoff Pike (1972) Leslie Poidevin (1901) Sydney Powell (1903) Clarence Prescott (1914) Darby Quoyle (1984) Graham Reed (1954) Andrew Ridley (1992) Bernard Riley (1915) Frederick Ring (1942) Erskine (Hugh) Robison (1894) HO Rock (1924) Edgar Rofe (1924) Cecil Rogers (1905) Dick Rogers (1934) Alec Ross (1925) Greg Russell (1965) Graham Rutter (1894) Ben Salmon (1926) Peter Sanders (2003)

Basil Sawyer (1900) David Scanlan (1965) Philip Scanlan (1968) Aaron Scott (2002) Don Scott-Orr (1953) Bill Seale (1933) Warren Searles (1982) Ron Shand (1966) Angus Sharp (1996) Andrew Shaw (1982) Keith Sheffield (1950) William Shortland (1895) Clive Single (1910) Herbert Single (1927) Adam Smith (1991) Bede Smith (1930) FL Smith (1938) Stewart Smith (1942) John Solomon (1948) Walter South (1938) Walter Stack (1906) Ronald Stanley (1922) Shane Stanton (2001) Frank Stening (1958) Jim Stenmark (1943) Norman Stephen (1896) Harry Stephen (1899) Rob Storey (1969) Tom Street (1923) Tom Strickland (1894) Rex Sturt (1916) Jim Sullivan (1920) Frank Tange (1900) Johnny Taylor (1922) Lisle Terrey (1910) Hedley Terry (1894) Eric Thew (1947) lan Thew (1951) Craig Tomko (1982) Dick Townsend (1962) Josh Toyer (2011) Claude Tozer (1911) BH (Jika) Travers (1938)

Ted Trennery (1920) Roy Turner (1937) Arthur Vallack (1894) Peter van Zuylen (1949) Jack Verge (1902) lan Vickery (1933) Edgar Waddy (1903) David Walker (1954) John Walker (1905) Trevor Walker (1936) WL Walker (1894) JB Wall (1894) Syd Webb (1922) Leslie Westaway (1944) John Westphalen (1944) Alfred White (1893) Norman White (1894) Saxon White (1954) Richard Wiles (1993) George Willcocks (1909) Ken Williams (1930) Owen Williams (1908) Wally Wilson (1931) Joe Woodburn (1899) Dick Woodfield (1957) Arthur Yates (1916) Fergus Yeates (1936) Golds Max Bonnell (2017) Les Carrington (2015) Bruce Collins (2002) Alan Crompton (1999) lan Fisher (2000) lan Foulsham (2008) John Kilford (2016) Ted LeCouteur (2001) Phil Logan (2015) John Malicki (1980) Mick O'Sullivan (2015) Damon Ridley (1980) James Rodgers (1980) Mark Sewell (1980) John Spence (1980)

University Players in Test Cricket

(Figures correct to June 2018)

		М	Runs	Avg	W	Avg
R C Allen	1886-87	1	44	22.00	-	-
B Casson	2008	1	10	10.00	3	43.00
S R Clark	2005-09	24	248	13.05	94	23.86
E J M Cowan	2011-13	18	1001	31.28		
J Dyson	1977-85	30	1359	26.64	-	-
T W Garrett	1877-88	19	339	12.55	36	26.94
D W Gregory	1877-79	3	60	20.00	0	-
S P Jones	1881-88	12	428	21.40	6	18.66
Imran Khan	(Pakistan 1971-92)	88	3807	37.69	362	22.81
G R J Matthews	1983-91	33	1849	41.08	61	48.22
SCG MacGill	1998-2008	44	349	9.69	208	29.02
T R McKibbin	1894-97	5	88	14.66	17	29.17
R B Minnett	1911-12	9	391	26.06	11	26.36
H Moses	1886-92	6	198	19.80	-	-
O E Nothling	1928-29	1	52	26.00	0	-
K J O'Keeffe	1970-77	24	644	25.76	53	38.07
J Ormond	(England 2001)	2	38	12.66	2	92.50
K P Pietersen	(England 2005-14)	104	8181	47.28	10	88.60
R J Pope	1884-85	1	3	1.50	-	-
D M Smith	(England 1986)	2	80	20.00	-	-
A J Strauss	(England 2004-13)	100	7037	40.91	-	-
J M Taylor	1921-26	20	997	35.60	1	45.00
L O S Poidevin	1901-02	12th man only		1st Test		
E F Waddy	1907-08	12th man only		5th Test		



University Players in First Class Cricket

Players who have appeared in First Class Cricket in Australia (figures correct to June 2018)

Player	Career	М	Runs	Ave	Wkts	Ave
Abbott, SA	2011-2018	40	821	14.92	92	38.57
Allen, RC	1878-1888	17	382	12.32	2	58.50
Barbour, EP	1908-1925	23	1577	46.38	10	47.50
Bardsley, R	1920-1926	11	410	31.53	-	-
Best L	1914-1915	1	31	31.00	1	14.00
Blaxland, MH	1903-1924	11	495	30.93	4	22.75
Bogle, J	1918-1921	15	911	45.55	3	10.66
Boyce, RCM	1921-1922	2	126	31.50	-	-
Boyd, T	1966-1970	4	107	15.28	-	-
Cameron, MA	2002-2011	16	83	7.54	68	24.63
Campling, CR	1922-1923	3	49	9.80	1	146.00
Carters, RGL (Vic, NSW)	2010-2017	43	2515	35.92	(66ct, 1stp)	
Casson, B (WA, NSW)	2002-2012	53	1500	23.31	123	43.04
Clark, SR	1997-2011	113	1434	14.05	393	27.52
Clarke, GRC	1899-1902	7	140	12.72	28	31.21
Coates, J	1867-1880	15	158	7.90	76	11.67
Colreavy, BX	1899-1900	1	0	0.00	4	31.25
Cooper, BA	1928-1930	2	35	17.50	2	44.00
Cope, J	1958-1959	12th man only				
Cowan, EJM (NSW, Tas, Aust A, Aust)	2003-2018	143	10097	41.89	0	_
Cristofani, DR	1941-1947	18	749	26.75	48	32.93
Davison, RJ	1993-2000	39	2300	35.38	6	32.00
Dick, WA (Vic)	1946-1957	18	485	19.40	36	26.88
Docker, ENB senior	1863	1	1	1.00	0	20.00
Dyson, J	1975-1989	156	9935	40.22	2	33.00
Faithfull, HM	1870-1875	2	24	8.00	4	15.50
Farrar, FM	1914-1915	2	62	20.66	2	19.50
Fisher, ADW	1903-1908	3	94	18.80	6	39.33
Garnsey, GL	1904-1907	18	319	14.50	80	22.27
Garrett, TW	1876-1898	160	3673	16.18	446	18.72
Gordon ES	1978-1984	20	255	19.61	77	19.02
Gordon, GH	1866-1968	2	51	17.00	-	-
Gostelow, RE	1920-1925	3	49	9.80	(6ct, 1stp)	
Gregg, NM	1912-1915	3	116	29.00	0	-
Gregory, DW	1866-1883	41	889	14.57	29	19.24
Hanlin, DW	1948-1950	3	46	11.50	8	23.75
Henry, SO	2011-2016	36	1705	28.41	0	
Hogg, GC	1928-1929	1	26	26.00	_	_
Hogg, JEP (NSW, Qld)	1926-1932	9	427	28.46	0	_
Hynes, LC	1935-1939	17	436	17.44	48	28.31
Iceton, TH	1877-1878	1	1	1.00	0	
Imran Khan	1969-1992	382	17771	36.79	1287	22.32
Jones, SP (NSW, Qld)	1880-1909	151	5189	21.09	55	33.52
Kinloch J	1858-1862	3	5	1.25	12	11.16
Lane, JB	1907-1913	3	51	10.20	-	-
Larkin, NCR	2014-2018	17	665	22.93	_	_
Lawes, CHW	1924-1925	1	1	0.50	2	64.50
McElhone, FE	1910-1912	7	385	38.50	-	-
MacGill, SCG (WA, NSW)	1993-2008	184	1536	9.90	774	30.48
McKibbin, TR	1894-1899	57	682	10.02	320	19.67
Mail GJ	1999-2010	72	4085	32.16	14	40.28
Massie, RJA	1910-1914	16	199	10.47	99	18.42
Matthews, GRJ	1982-1998	190	8872	38.91	516	31.80
Mayes, AD (NSW,Qld)	1924-1928	10	297	19.80	21	44.42
Minnett, RB	1906-1915	54	2142	28.94	86	25.02
Minnett, KB Moses, H	1881-1895	48	2898	35.77	1	52.00
Nikitaras, S (WA)	1996-2001	40	2070	6.00	7	49.71
Nothling, OE (NSW, Qld)	1990-2001	21	882	24.50	36	49.71
O'Keeffe, KJ	1968-1980	169	4169	24.00	476	28.11
	1700 1700	107	4107	20.00	4/0	20.11

Parsonage, TG	1932-1933	1	9	4.50	0	-
Pawley, MB	1969-1974	11	153	11.76	20	37.40
Penman, AP	1904-1906	5	45	15.00	18	21.94
Phelps, MJ	1998-2006	38	2380	37.77	-	-
Poidevin, LOS	1895-1908	149	7022	32.96	46	41.89
Pope, RJ	1884-1902	20	318	12.23	0	-
Powell, T	1872-1885	15	335	15.22	1	40.00
Rock, HO	1924-1926	6	758	94.75	-	-
Rogers, TS (Tas)	2017-2018	10	324	24.92	37	18.35
Saint, JM (Tas)	1995-1997	4	35	5.83	12	36.91
Salmon, BM	1924–1932	5	323	35.88	1	10.00
Savigny, WH (Tas)	1888-1896	4	98	14.00	3	15.66
Single, CV	1912-1913	2	138	34.50	0	-
Somerville, WER (Otago, NSW)	2009-2018	16	193	12.06	55	26.87
Stack, WJ	1909–1913	7	142	12.90	24	31.08
Staunton, AM (SA)	2003-2004	1	4	-	1	92.00
Stewart, J (NSW, WA)	1992-2001	20	237	10.30	36	53.25
Stuart, A	1994–1999	26	204	8.50	70	30.82
Taylor, JM	1913-1927	135	6274	33.37	1	53.00
Teece, RC	1872-1873	1	0	0.00	-	-
Thompson, KW	1977-1978	4	78	9.75	-	-
Tozer, CJ	1910-1921	7	514	46.72	-	-
Trennery, E	1919-1921	5	37	7.40	18	25.05
Waddy, EF	1902-1922	55	2326	28.36	0	-
White, ABS	1905-1908	4	291	48.50	-	-
Wood, JR	1884-1888	2	87	29.00	4	37.50
Yeates, SFM (Qld)	1933-1934	3	46	11.50	6	60.16

Other Players wh	o have appea	red in First Class Cricket onl	y outside Au	ustralia (figure	s correct to J	lune 2018)	
Player	Career	Teams	Μ	Runs	Ave	Wkts	Ave
Berrington, RD	2007-18	Scotland	20	844	29.10	25	25.96
Brown, KR	1984-98	Middlesex	247	10487	35.19	6	46.00
Buckingham, AD	1955-60	Cambridge University	10	349	18.36	0	-
Carr, JD	1983-96	Middlesex, OU	212	10895	38.91	68	43.22
Carroll, PR	1969-71	Oxford University	14	403	16.12	0	-
Crawford, WF	1919	Oxford University	3	23	4.60	3	45.33
Desai, KD	1999-2001	Gujarat	3	78	26.00	3	80.66
Ducker, NG	1912	Australian XI	1	15	7.50	-	-
Durack, JP	1980	Oxford University	7	136	10.46	0	-
Emery, KStJ	1982-83	Hampshire	30	45	3.75	88	25.35
Hughes, SP	1986-93	Middlesex, Durham	205	1775	11.37	466	32.48
Hunt, TA	2002-04	Middlesex	4	4	4.00	9	45.44
Jones CR	2010-15	Somerset, Durham U	37	1285	22.75	1	17.00
Jones, RO	1996-97	Cambridge University	16	530	25.23	18	68.88
Knappett, JPT	2004-09	Oxford, Worcestershire	13	523	30.76	26 ct	3 stp
Koenig, SG WP,	1998-2004	EP, G'tng, Md, WP	135	8820	39.90	2	51.00
Lee, RJ	1972-74	Oxford University	24	951	21.61	29	37.27
Lester, TA	1990	Minor Counties	1	4	4.00	_	-
L'Estrange, MG	1977-79	Oxford University	23	521	15.32	_	-
Lovell, GBT	1991-93	Oxford University	26	1061	32.15	1	141.00
McMahon, PJ	2002-08	Oxford, Notts	21	371	18.55	52	37.46
Mason, TJ	1994-2001	Leicestershire, Essex	20	311	15.55	30	41.73
Montgomerie, RR	1991-2007	OU, Nhants, Sussex	234	13208	35.50	2	73.50
Ormond, J	1995-2009	Eng, Leics, Surrey	137	1911	15.16	448	30.08
Pietersen, KP	1997-2016	Eng,Nat, Nt,Ham	217	16522	49.76	73	51.50
Richards, J	2012	Northerns (South Africa)	5	111	11.10	15 ct	1 stp
Ridley, AC	1994-98	Oxford University	20	857	31.74	1	58.00
Roebuck, PGP	1983-88	CU, Gloucestershire	22	771	25.70	6	44.83
Smith, DM	1978-94	Eng, Sy, Sx, Worcs	319	15265	36.17	30	52.46
Shreck, CE	2003-2017	Notts, Wellington, Kent	175	801	7.85	577	31.80
Strauss, AJ	1998-2013	England, Middlesex	241	17046	42.72	3	47.33
Toogood, GJ	1982-83	Oxford University	34	1403	27.50	26	45.46
Travers, BH	1996-98	Oxford University	24	718	25.64	48	30.20
Whiteman S J	2003-04	Auckland	2	23	7.66	1	20.00
Wilkinson, WC	1881-99	Middlesex, Aust XI	8	189	15.75	8	19.50
Wood, BS	1991-92	Oxford University	13	37	4.62	16	63.56

Club Trophy Winners

-	nn Morris Memorial
	st Valuable Clubman)
1975-76	D D Ridley J Baird
1977-78	M F Sewell
1977-78	
1979-80	J F Rodgers P Gannon
1979-80	J F Rodgers
1981-82	M J Counsel
1982-83	J F Rodgers
1983-84	M W O'Sullivan
1984-85	S W Quartermain
1985-86	K W Pitty
1986-87	P J Rodgers
1987-88	P J Rodgers
1988-89	J W Banks
1989-90	E B LeCouteur
1990-91	J F Rodgers
1991-92	T Murphy
1992-93	A C Ridley
1993-94	M T B Bonnell, M E Wilson
1994-95	J Dunlop
1995-96	D C Cheever
1996-97	J A Grimble
1997-98	I E Fisher
1998-99	D Dawson
1999-2000	D Quoyle
2000-01	The Club's players
2001-02	P B Murray
2002-03	Н МсКау
2003-04	J Cawte
2004-05	J Reynolds, M Cann
2005-06	G de Mesquita, M Amy,
	J Kilford
2006-07	P W Logan
2007-08	D A Butchart
2008-09	M J Phelps
2009-10	L J Carrington
2010-11	D Miller
2011-12	S McLean
2012-13	A F Theobald
2013-14	A F Theobald
2014-15	T W R Kierath
2015-16	M W B Faraday
2016-17	B Joy, H N Clark
2017-18	E Arnott, L McMahon
2017 10	

Scholarship	Award
1989-90	S J Gray
1990-91	D McCredie
1991-92	A C Ridley
1992-93	G Everest
1993-94	R E Wiles
1994-95	J Dunlop, A Wiles
1995-96	A Sharp
1996-97	W J P Knight
1997-98	B I Hill
1998-99	S D Pardy
1999-2000	J Anderson
2000-01	P B Murray
2001-02	T Quilter
2002-03	P Sanders
(re-instituted	as UG Scholarship Holder)
2009-10	A J Grant
2010-11	J D Crowley
2011-12	D Miller
2012-13	H N Clark
2013-14	A S J Logan
2014-15	B Trevor-Jones
2015-16	H Kerr
2016-17	J Craig-Dobson
2017-18	J Craig-Dobson
I E Fisher Tr	
(Most Valua	ble First Grader)
1979-80	M W O'Sullivan
1980-81	D Grattan-Smith
1981-82	D D Ridley
1982-83	W Searles
1983-84	J A Grimble
1984-85	M Perry
1985-86	D Quoyle
1986-87	D Grattan-Smith
1987-88	J A Grimble
1988-89	J A Grimble
1989-90	J A Grimble
1990-91	J A Grimble
1991-92	A C Ridley
1992-93	J A Grimble
1993-94	J M Saint

1994-95	J M Saint
1995-96	T C Watkins
1996-97	P J Stanbridge
1997-98	P J Stanbridge
1998-99	D J Waugh
1999-2000	J M Stewart
2000-01	J M Stewart
2001-02	A Staunton
2002-03	A Staunton/S D Stanton
2003-04	I A Moran
2004-05	S D Stanton
2005-06	I A Moran
2006-07	G J Mail
2007-08	G J Mail
2008-09	W R Hay
2009-10	G J Mail
2010-11	S O Henry / G J Mail
2011-12	G J Mail
2012-13	M W B Faraday
2013-14	T J D Ley
2014-15	T J D Ley
2015-16	N J Cowell
2016-17	N C R Larkin
2017-18	H Kerr
Eric McElho	one Fielding Trophy
	one Fielding Trophy only since 1973-74)
(First Grade	only since 1973-74)
(First Grade 1955-56	e only since 1973-74) E Stockdale
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57	e only since 1973-74) E Stockdale S W White
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58	e only since 1973-74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59	e only since 1973-74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1961–62	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1961–62	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1961–62 1962–63 1963–64	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1958–59 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1962–63 1963–64	E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1958–59 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1963–64 1964–65	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole G Dawson
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1958–59 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1962–63 1963–64 1964–65 1965–66	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole G Cole G Dawson R Thomas
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1957–58 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1963–64 1964–65 1965–66 1966–67	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole G Dawson R Thomas R C Mesley
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1958–59 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1962–63 1964–65 1964–65 1966–67 1966–67	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole G Cole G Dawson R Thomas R C Mesley C McLeod
(First Grade 1955–56 1956–57 1958–59 1958–59 1959–60 1960–61 1960–61 1962–63 1963–64 1964–65 1965–66 1966–67 1966–67 1968–69	e only since 1973–74) E Stockdale S W White K Williamson A Low A Low A Low A Low D Fox G Cole G Cole G Dawson R Thomas R C Mesley C McLeod R C Mesley

1972-73	P Mackay
1973-74	A B Crompton
1974-75	A Manzie
1975-76	G Harper
1976-77	M Thompson
1977-78	J L'Estrange
1978-79	B Wilcock
1979-80	M LeLievre
1980-81	l Wilson
1981-82	C J Tomko
1982-83	A D Shaw
1983-84	C J Tomko
1984-85	D Quoyle
1985-86	D Quoyle
1986-87	C J Tomko
1987-88	E Atkins
1988-89	G B T Lovell
1989-90	G J Lennon
1990-91	A C Ridley
1991-92	A D Shaw
1992-93	R Bennison
1993-94	R E Wiles
1994-95	C J Tomko
1995-96	T C Watkins
1996-97	R Bennison
1997-98	A Elbourne
1998-99	D J Waugh
1999-00	D Quoyle
2000-01	P J Stanbridge
2001-02	S D Stanton
2002-03	S D Stanton
2003-04	S D Stanton
2004-05	S D Stanton
2005-06	G J Mail
2006-07	Н МсКау
2007-08	I A Moran
2008-09	M Morgan
2009-10	T W R Kierath
2010-11	S O Henry
2011-12	N C R Larkin
2012-13	T J D Ley
2013-14	J R Pattison
2014-15	L S Robertson
2015-16	W R Hay
2016-17	T J D Ley
2017-18	T Cummins

	Trenhy
Tom Garret	irest competition)
1974-75	I E Wolfe
1975-76	J Goncalves
1976-77	B W Collins
1977-78	R Wilkinson
1978-79	S W Quartermain
1979-80	P Dillon
1980-81	D J Simpson
1981-82	T Murphy
1982-83	A W Little, J Hay
1983-84	J A Grimble
1984-85	J May
1985-86	D Quoyle
1986-87	M Charrett
1987-88	G Cooper
1988-89	M C Farrow
1989-90	J Ellis
1990-91	G J Lennon
1991-92	D Baffsky
1992-93	M Bland
1993-94	J M Saint
1994-95	J M Saint
1995-96	B Wood
1996-97	M E Wilson, R E Wiles
1997-98	B Wood
1998-99	l Gray
1999-2000	T W R Kierath
2000-01	P Keene
2001-02	K Wicks
2002-03	A Staunton
2003-04	I A Moran
2004-05	I A Moran
2005-06	I A Moran
2006-07	G J Mail
2007-08	G J Mail
2008-09	M Culkoff
2009–10	G J Mail
2010-11	l A Moran
2011-12	G J Mail
2012-13	B Joy
2013-14	B Joy
2014-15	B Joy
2015-16	J Gibson
2016-17	N C R Larkin
2017-18	A Grant

	t Memorial Trophy
(Leading All	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
1991-92	T Murphy
1992-93	J M Saint
1993-94	J M Saint
1994-95	J W Banks
1995-96	B Wood
1996-97	P J Stanbridge
1997-98	T Mornane
1998-99	M E Wilson
1999-00	P J Stanbridge
2000-01	P J Stanbridge
2001-02	B Gay
2002-03	T Croft
2003-04	I A Moran
2004-05	I A Moran
2005-06	I A Moran
2006-07	D A Butchart
2007-08	I A Moran
2008-09	I A Moran
2009-10	l A Moran
2010-11	G J Mail
2011-12	G J Mail
2012-13	L S Robertson
2013-14	T J D Ley
2014-15	J Ryan
2015-16	J Craig-Dobson
2016-17	T W R Kierath
2017-18	H Kerr
Dr Jim L'Estr	ange Trophy
(Most Valuat	ble Undergraduate Player)
1978-79	S Quartermain
1979-80	A D Shaw
1980-81	S Dight
1981-82	P Healey
1982-83	P Somerville
1983-84	R J C Newton
1984-85	I Smith
1985-86	T Howard
1986-87	M Charrett
1987-88	M Smith
1988-89	R Lange
1989-90	T Clarsen
1990-91	M Bland
1991-92	M Evans
1991-92	A Rowe
1993-94	J Dunlop

1994-95	C Williams, W Knight, N T Ridley
1995-96	N T Ridley
1996-97	A Pearson
1997-98	S D Pardy
1998-99	L Forde
1999-2000	T W R Kierath
2001-02	J Cawte
2002-03	T Szatow
2003-04	L Reynolds
2004-05	M Paskal
2005-06	A Cowan
2006-07	N Dunford
2007-08	JIToyer
2008-09	B Larkin
2009-10	JIToyer
2010-11	N C R Larkin
2011-12	C Cull
2012-13	A S Logan
2013-14	L McMahon
2014-15	J Craig-Dobson
2015-16	K Tate
2016-17	H Kerr
2017-18	H Kerr
Brian Hicke	y Award
	y Award aray Player of the Season)
(Poidevin-G	aray Player of the Season)
(Poidevin-G 1983-84	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85	i <mark>ray Player of the Season)</mark> S Frawley S Frawley
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1991-92	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1994-95	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1985-86 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1994-95 1995-96	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1994-95 1995-96 1996-97	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie A Pearson
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1985-86 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1993-94 1995-96 1995-96	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie A Pearson A Elbourne
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1985-86 1987-88 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1994-95 1995-96 1996-97 1997-98	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie A Pearson A Elbourne C Graham
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1985-86 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1993-94 1995-96 1995-96 1997-98 1998-99	iray Player of the Season)S FrawleyS FrawleyS FrawleyS FrawleyR M OldhamJ HennessyS J GrayA D SmithS J Gray, M BlandA D SmithD MacintoshB I HillR RajendraA DurieA PearsonA ElbourneC GrahamR J Brewster, S P Jensen
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1994-95 1995-96 1996-97 1997-98 1998-99 1999-00 2000-01	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie A Pearson A Elbourne C Graham R J Brewster, S P Jensen S D Stanton, K Whatham
(Poidevin-G 1983-84 1984-85 1985-86 1985-86 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 1990-91 1990-91 1991-92 1992-93 1993-94 1993-94 1995-96 1995-96 1996-97 1997-98 1998-99 1999-00 2000-01 2001-02	iray Player of the Season) S Frawley S Frawley S Frawley R M Oldham J Hennessy S J Gray A D Smith S J Gray, M Bland A D Smith D Macintosh B I Hill R Rajendra A Durie A Pearson A Elbourne C Graham R J Brewster, S P Jensen S D Stanton, K Whatham

2004-05	K Lahey
2005-06	T J D Ley
2006-07	W R Hay
2007-08	B Larkin
2008-09	T J D Ley
2009-10	B Larkin
2010-11	N C R Larkin
2011-12	L S Robertson
2012-13	B Pryke
2013-14	М Норе
2014-15	J Craig-Dobson
2015-16	J Holloway
2016-17	H Kerr
2017-18	N Craze
John Lambl	
(Outstandin	ng Captain)
1999-2000	J Drayton (6th)
2000-01	A C Ridley (Club Capt)
2001-02	J F Rodgers (5th)
2002-03	J F Rodgers (5th)
2003-04	B Carey (AWG)
2004-05	D Ward (2nd)
2005-06	J Wright (6th)
2006-07	D A Butchart (2nd)
2007-08	D A Butchart (2nd)
2008-09	D A Jessep (3rd)
2009-10	A F Theobald (2nd)
2010-11	W R Hay (1st)
2011-12	T W R Kierath (2nd)
2012-13	P B Murray (3rd)
2013-14	A Cowan (3rd)
2014-15	T W R Kierath (2nd)
2015-16	A Cowan (3rd), A J Grant
	(4th)
2016-17	N C R Larkin (1st)
2017-18	A Cowan (3rd)
Alan Cromp	ton Award
(AW Green	Shield Player of the Year)
1997-98	N French
1998-99	D Welsh
1999-00	L Reynolds, N Castelino
2000-01	S Hinton, T Harrington
2001-02	G Elliott
2002-03	P Pathirana
2003-04	P Pathirana
2004-05	H Balasuriya
2005-06	D Norris

2006-07	A Tracey, C Aldersley
2007-08	L Truashiem
2008-09	M Ruhnau
2009-10	A Liggins
2010-11	J Moffat
2011-12	K Tate
2012-13	J Pattison
2013-14	H Fullerton
2014-15	N Arnold
2015-16	M Glassock
2016-17	M J Phoebus
2017-18	J Rinka
Danny Ware	d Award
1 and Cha	
(Lower Gra	des Fielding)
2007-08	D Ward
2007-08	D Ward
2007-08 2008-09	D Ward J D Crowley
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott J Maddocks
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2013-14 2014-15 2015-16	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott J Maddocks J D Crowley
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2013-14 2014-15 2015-16 2015-16 2016-17 2017-18	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott J Maddocks J D Crowley E Arnott
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2013-14 2014-15 2015-16 2015-16 2016-17 2017-18	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott J Maddocks J D Crowley E Arnott T Galvin
2007-08 2008-09 2009-10 2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 2015-16 2016-17 2017-18 Most Valua	D Ward J D Crowley H Balasuriya A F Theobald T W R Kierath D Visser E Arnott J Maddocks J D Crowley E Arnott T Galvin ble T20 Player Award

Club Records: All Grades, 1864–2018

Club Championship

Winners 2000-01, 2004-05, 2013-14

Runners-up 1962-63, 1963-64, 1997-98, 2002-03, 2006-07, 2008-09, 2011-12, 2014-15, 2016-17

Club Partnership Records (Grade Cricket)					
1st wkt	337	N C R Larkin & GJ Mail	1st Grade v Manly	2016-17	
2nd wkt	390*	MJ Phelps & GJ Mail	1st Grade v Mosman	2005-06	
3rd wkt	291	JM Taylor & JV Garner	1st Grade v Waverley	1923-24	
4th wkt	313	CR Jones & P O'Halloran	2nd Grade v Mosman	2009-10	
5th wkt	307	RCM Boyce & LC Donovan	1st Grade v Cumberland	1919-20	
6th wkt	187*	A Wiles & T Mornane	4th Grade v Eastern Suburbs	1997-98	
7th wkt	150*	BW Collins & RJ Thomas	2nd Grade v Gordon	1976-77	
8th wkt	188	A Webster & C Graham	3rd Grade v Eastern Suburbs	1996-97	
9th wkt	153	S Ruff & PV James	2nd Grade v North Sydney	1968-69	
10th wkt	154	Al Blue & WD Cargill	2nd Grade v Central Cumberland	1898-99	

Highest Partnerships (other matches)					
348	TW Garrett & HH Lee	1st Grade v Albert	1888-89		
301	K Lahey & LReynolds	PG v North Sydney	2003-04		
294	CJ Tozer & FM Farrar	Intervarsity v Melbourne	1913		
239	EF Waddy & RF Harvey	Intervarsity v Melbourne	1905		
232	FE McElhone & CV Single	Intervarsity v Melbourne	1910		
	348 301 294 239	348TW Garrett & HH Lee301K Lahey & LReynolds294CJ Tozer & FM Farrar239EF Waddy & RF Harvey	348TW Garrett & HH Lee1st Grade v Albert301K Lahey & LReynoldsPG v North Sydney294CJ Tozer & FM FarrarIntervarsity v Melbourne239EF Waddy & RF HarveyIntervarsity v Melbourne		

Most runs in a career	GJ Mail	10247 (av 50.47)		2004-2016
Most runs in a season	GJ Mail	1242 (av 77.62)	1st Grade	2009-10
Highest individual score	TW Garrett	274	1st Grade v Albert	1888-89
Highest average in a season	RJ Davison	157.8 (789 runs)	1st Grade	2000-01
Most wickets in a career	JF Rodgers	869 (av 16.03)		1972-2013
Most wickets in a season	J Coates	105 (av 6.18)	1st Grade	1871-72
Best bowling in an innings	TW Garrett	10-11	1st Grade v Singleton	1876-77
Best bowling in a match	HM Faithfull	14-27	1st Grade v Warwick	1871-72
Most career fielding dismissals	AB Crompton	384		1961-83
Most fielding dismissals/season	SD Stanton	65 (55ct, 10st)	1st Grade	2002-03
Most fielding dismissals/innings	l Wilson	7 (3ct, 4st)	1st Grade v UNSW	1980-81
	S МсКау	7 (7ct)	3rd Grade v Wests	1986-87
	AD Shaw	7 (4ct, 3st)	2nd Grade v Parramatta	1987-88
	JD Crowley	7 (7ct)	2nd Grade v Parramatta	2009-10

074			1-+ 0 1-	4000.00
274	TW Garrett	v Albert	1st Grade	1888-89
253	JM Taylor	v Waverley	1st Grade	1923-24
253	EJM Cowan	v Manly	1st Grade	2006-07
240	S Hobson	v Parramatta	5th Grade	2011-12
226	A F Theobald	v Northern District	2nd Grade	2011-12
221	AD Forbes	v Randwick	3rd Grade	1909–10
215	P Pathirana	v Parramatta	4th Grade	2006-07
214	GJ Mail	v Randwick-Petersham	1st Grade	2009-10
212	GJ Mail	v Northern District	1st Grade	2009-10
211	CJ Tozer	v Redfern	2nd Grade	1910-11
209	JV Garner	v Manly	1st Grade	1923-24
207	WH Gregson	v Waverley	2nd Grade	1900-01
206*	NCR Larkin	v Manly-Warringah	1st Grade	2016-17
205*	P Hamblin	v Gordon	2nd Grade	1986-87
202*	IA Moran	v Manly	1st Grade	2011-12
201*	RLP Turner	v Marrickville	2nd Grade	1935–36
201	A Low	v St George	2nd Grade	1958–59
201	AW Ross	v Manly	1st Grade	1926-27
200*	MJ Phelps	v Mosman	1st Grade	2005-00
200*	GJ Mail	v Mosman	1st Grade	2005-00
200*	SO Henry	v Eastern Suburbs	1st Grade	2013-14
200*	JW Hill	v Mosman	2nd Grade	2013-14
Most Wicke	ts in an innings			
10-11	TW Garrett	v Singleton	1st Grade	1876-77
10-36	P Garrett	v Mosman	2nd Grade	1988-89
10-63	C Alderdice	v St George	2nd Grade	1939–40
9–12	J Coates	v Parramatta	1st Grade	1876-77
9–15	OE Nothling	v Marrickville	1st Grade	1925-26
9–17	A Baigent	v Gordon	5th Grade	1980-81
9-25	R Hudson	v Glebe	2nd Grade	1943-44
9-25	MW O'Sullivan	v Randwick	2nd Grade	1971-72
9–37	R Wilkinson	v Gordon	5th Grade	1977-78
9-38	S Ruff	v Randwick	3rd Grade	1968-69
9-41	SD Grant	v Uni of NSW	2nd Grade	1974-75
9-44	D Carney	v Manly	3rd Grade	1951-52
9–51	DW Hanlin	v Petersham	1st Grade	1947-48
9-52	R Harrison	v Randwick	4th Grade	1984-85
9-55	D McDonald	v Drummoyne	7th Grade	1975-76
9-56	R Howlett	v Cumberland	5th Grade	1977-78
	HC Deloherv	v North Svdnev		1898-99
9-64 9-73	HC Delohery H Smith	v North Sydney v Petersham	2nd Grade 3rd Grade	1898-99 1995-96

Most Wickets i	n a match			
14-27	HM Faithfull	v Warwick	1st Grade	1871-72
14-45	CIM McRae	v Petersham	3rd Grade	1973-74
14-75	WF Matthews	v Randwick	2nd Grade	1907-08
14-84	R Howlett	v Gordon	5th Grade	1977-78
14–106	J Farrar	v Mosman	2nd Grade	1912-13
14-?	J Coates	v Albion	1st Grade	1867-68
13-54	P Dillon	v Balmain	4th Grade	1979-80
13-70	SG Webb	v Glebe	2nd Grade	1922-23
13-80	RJA Massie	v Sydney	1st Grade	1913-14
13-95	NW Broughton	v Paddington	2nd Grade	1913-14
13-96	RJA Massie	v North Sydney	1st Grade	1913-14
13-97	T Croft	v Mosman	5th Grade	1998-99
13–103	R Harrison	v Randwick	4th Grade	1984-85
13-?	TW Garrett	v Canterbury	1st Grade	1893-94
Century on del	out for SUCC in	Grade Cricket		
AR Muir	100	v Leichhardt	2nd Grade	1914-15
JM Taylor	141*	v Randwick	1st Grade	1922-23
HV Single	100	v Randwick	3rd Grade	1924-25
BI Hill	118	v Balmain	2nd Grade	1991-92
D Townsend	101	v Balmain	2nd Grade	1991-92
D Baffsky	124*	v Balmain	3rd Grade	1991-92
M Hackett	127*	v Bankstown	5th Grade	2007-08
H N Clark	120	v Randwick Petersham	óth Grade	2010-11
W Capps	153*	v UNSW	óth Grade	2011-12
S Hobson	240	v Parramatta	5th Grade	2011-12
B Trevor-Jones	115	v Manly	2nd Grade	2014-15
M Lowen	118*	v Western Suburbs	6th Grade	2014-15
D Mortimer scor	ed 122 against H	awkesbury in 1st Grade in 2016-17, in his	first innings for SUCC, but in his fourth m	atch.

Club Records: 1854-93

FOR SEVERAL YEARS, THE CLUB'S ANNUAL REPORT HAS CARRIED THE CLUB'S RECORDS SINCE THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE GRADE COMPETITION IN 1893-94. THE CLUB WAS, HOWEVER, ESTABLISHED IN 1864 AND FOR THIRTY YEARS BEFORE THE GRADE COMPETITION WAS FORMED, IT COMPETED AS ONE OF THE LEADING CLUBS IN SYDNEY.

The following records are taken from all available published sources, including newspapers, club annual reports and sporting periodicals. For some seasons, full details exist for all the club's First Eleven matches: in other seasons, the records are incomplete. For example, in 1873–74 the club played 11 matches, but details have survived of only nine; in 1874–75, 13 games were played, of which only eleven were reported. It is doubtful that these figures can be improved unless some unpublished source (such as scorebooks) is discovered.

In the early years of Sydney cricket it was common for scores to be published without full bowling analyses. Where it is known from a published score that a bowler took wickets, but the full analysis is not available, those wickets are identified by the + symbol. For example, Tom Garrett's figures are 622 (545+77) wickets for 5891 runs, average 10.81.

This means that, in games for which the full analysis is known, he took 545 wickets for 5891 runs at an average of 10.81, but he also took 77 wickets for which no analysis is available.

As early as 1866, the University club fielded Second and Third Elevens. The scores of these matches were published so erratically and infrequently that it is not possible to compile meaningful records from them. All records listed below refer to matches played by the University 1st Eleven.

Challenge Cup

Between 1870 and 1878, the "senior" clubs in Sydney (Albert, Warwick, University, East Sydney and Newtown) competed for a Challenge Cup. University held the Challenge Cup in 1871-72 after defeating the holder, Warwick, by an innings and 98 runs. Albert won the Cup from University later in the same season.

Holdsworth-Gardyne Cup

The Holdsworth-Gardyne Cup was donated for competition between the senior Sydney cricket clubs in 1881–82. Sydney University won the Cup in 1882–83 and 1883–84. After successfully defending the Cup on three occasions, Sydney University became, under the competition rules, the permanent holder of the Cup.

Highest to	tals f	or Univer	sity				
635	v Albert				1888-89		
423	v Me	elbourne l	Jniversi	ty	1880	-81	
Highest ag	gainst	t for Univ	ersity				
376	v Me	elbourne l	Jniversi	ty	1879 [.]	-80	
Lowest to	tals b	y Univers	ity				
23	v Alt	pert			1875 [.]	-76	
	v Ne	wcastle			1871-	-72	
25	v Wa	arwick			1870	-71	
26	v All	pert			1872 [.]	-73	
	v Wa	arwick			1868	-69	
Lowest to	tals a	gainst Un	iversit	/			
14	v Ma	anly			1872 [.]	-73	
16	v Re	dfern			1874-	-75	
23	v Ea	st Sydney			1873 [.]	-74	
27	v Pa	rramatta A	Alfred		1876-77		
	v Ne	wtown			1873-74		
500 runs i	n a se	eason					
620	ΤW	Garrett			1888-89		
616	SΡ、	Jones			1880-81		
Individual	score	es of 200	or mor	e			
274	ΤW	Garrett v	Albert		1888	-89	
Highest pa	artnei	rships					
1st wicket	348	T W Ga H H Lee	rrett an e	d v/	Albert	18	88-89
1st wicket	211	S P Jon C Allen	ies and	R v	Albert	18	81-82
1500 runs	in 1st	XI match	nes				
Batsman		Career	Inns	NO	HS	Runs	Ave
T W Garret	t	1873-98	219	8	274	5017	23.77
T Powell		1871-89	197	16	88	3367	18.60
S P Jones		1880-97	105	12	138	3229	34.72
R C Allen		1876-97	133	14	112	3086	25.93
J Coates		1866-85	169	12	102	2366	15.07
H M Faithfu							

1867-83

T H Iceton

155

9

61

1868 12.79

Fifty wickets in a season					
105	J Coates	1871-72			
82	H M Faithfull	1871-72			
76	H M Faithfull	1878-79			
57	H M Faithfull	1881-82			
55	T W Garrett	1876-77			
51	T W Garrett	1889-90			

Note: in 1871–72 Coates (105 wickets) and Faithfull (82 wickets) both achieved a bowling average of 6.18. University used only four bowlers in the season of 15 matches.

In 1859–60, before the establishment of the present club, John Kinloch took 54 wickets in 8 recorded matches for Sydney University at an average of 3.43.

Eight or more wickets in an innings					
10–11	T W Garrett	v Singleton	1876-77		
9–12	J Coates	v Parramatta Alfred	1876-77		
8 (no analysis)	H M Faithfull	v Newtown	1866-67		
8-15	T W Garrett	v Conservative CC	1885-86		
8-18	T W Garrett	v Carlton	1880-81		
8-21	T W Garrett	v South Sydney	1876-77		
8-24	H M Faithfull	v Toxteth	1873-74		
8-38	H M Faithfull	v Bathurst	1872-73		
8-47	J Coates	v Albert	1874-75		

Note: in 1859-60, before the establishment of the present club, John Kinloch took 8 wickets (no analysis recorded) for Sydney University against the Surry Club.

Other outstanding analyses 7-6 H M Faithfull v Redfern 1874-75 6-5 T W Garrett v Belvidere 1879-80 5-4 J Sheridan v Albert 1873-74 5-6 T H Iceton v Manly 1872-73

Note: in 1859–60, before the establishment of the present club, John Kinloch took 5–7 for Sydney University against Fort Denison.

Twelve or more wickets in a match

14-27	(7-11 and 7-16)	H M Faithfull	v Warwick	1871-72	
14	(7 and 7, no analysis recorded)	J Coates	v Albion	1867–68	
13-40	(6–20 and 7–20)	H M Faithfull	v Warwick	1881-82	
12-74	(4-36 and 8-38)	H M Faithfull	v Bathurst	1872-73	
Four wickets in five balls					

D W Gregory v Bathurst 1874-75

150 wickets in 1st XI matches						
Bowler	Career	Wkts	Runs	Ave		
T W Garrett	1873-98	622 (545+77)	5891	10.81		
H M Faithfull	1865-86	619 (542+67)	4883	9.01		
J Coates	1866-85	501 (411+90)	3408	8.29		
T H Iceton	1867-83	262 (198+64)	1960	9.89		
S P Jones	1880-97	185 (167+18)	2022	12.11		
T Powell	1871-89	171 (141+30)	1803	12.78		

Note: in 18 recorded matches for Sydney University between 1853–54 and 1860–61, before the establishment of the present club, John Kinloch took 133 wickets (76+57) at a known average of 3.85. He took ten wickets in a match on five occasions and five wickets in an innings on 15 occasions.

Ten wickets and 100 runs in a match

T W Garrett, 6-24 and 5-61 and 56 and 49 not out v lvanhoe 1892-93

First Grade Records

(Since 1893-94)

Premiers	1909–10 (J B Lane capt); 1911–12 (J B Lane); 1913–14 (W J Stack); 2002–03 (S D Stanton); 2004–05 (S D Stanton); 2010–11 (W R Hay); 2011–12 (G J Mail); 2013–14 (GJ Mail); 2016–17 (NCR Larkin)
Minor Premiers	2013-14 (GJ Mail); 2016-17 (NCR Larkin)
Runners-up	1912–13 (J B Lane); 1923–24 (J M Taylor); 1924–25 (J M Taylor); 1929–30 (J E P Hogg); 2008–09 (G J Mail); 2017–18 (NCR Larkin)
Semi-finalists	1956-57 (K Sheffield); 2006-07 (S D Stanton)
Qualifying finalist	2000–01 (J M Stewart); 2007–08 (G J Mail); 2009–10 (G J Mail)
Limited Overs Champions	2010-11 (W R Hay); 2017-18 (LS Robertson)
Limited Overs Runners-up	1997–98 (B I Hill); 2009–10 (W R Hay)
Limited Overs: (Semi)	1972–73 (IE Fisher, Rothmans Cup, Quarter-finals); 2003–04 (S D Stanton); 2004–05 (S D Stanton); 2011–12 (G J Mail); 2016–17 (Quarter-finals, N C R Larkin)
Twenty 20 Runners-up	2009–10 (W R Hay); 2011–12 (I A Moran); 2015–16 (N C R Larkin)

Most runs in a season	G J Mail	1242	(av 77.62)	2009-10
Highest individual score	J M Taylor	253	v Waverley	1923-24
	E J M Cowan	253	v Manly	2006-07
Highest average in a season	R J Davison	157.8	(789 runs)	2000-01
Most wickets in a season	R J A Massie	69	(av 10.4)	1913-14
Best bowling average	R J A Massie	10.4	(69 wickets)	1913-14
Best bowling in an innings	O E Nothling	9–15	v Marrickville	1925-26
Best bowling in a match	R J A Massie	13-80	v Sydney	1913-14
Best all-round performance	G J Mail	1242 runs (av 77.63)	31 wickets (av 17.94)	2009-10
Most fielding dismissals/season	S D Stanton	65	(55ct, 10st)	2002-03
Most fielding dismissals/innings	l Wilson	7 (3ct, 4st)	v UNSW	1980-81

Highest partnerships					
1st wkt	337	N C R Larkin & G J Mail	v Manly	2016-17	
2nd wkt	390*	M J Phelps & G J Mail	v Mosman	2005-06	
3rd wkt	291	J M Taylor & J V Garner	v Waverley	1923-24	
4th wkt	310	G J Mail & D Miller	v Northern District	2009-10	
5th wkt	307	R C M Boyce & L C Donovan	v Cumberland	1919-20	
óth wkt	144	J M Taylor & R Stanley	v Glebe	1924-25	
7th wkt	140	R B Minnett & C J Tozer	v Paddington	1910-11	
8th wkt	179	H H Massie & A D Watson	v Petersham	1909-10	
9th wkt	100	D Quoyle & B Spencer	v Balmain	1998-99	
10th wkt	94	J I Toyer & N J Cowell	v Mosman	2009-10	

Successive Double Centuries

G J Mail	2009-10	214 (v Randwick-Petersham), 212 (v Northern District)				
Three Successive Centuries						
J M Taylor	1923-24	104 (v We Suburbs)		253 (v Waverley), 110 (v Petersham)		
Century on Debut in 1st Grade						
J M Taylor		1922-23 141* v Randwick				
G C Hogg		1926-27	125* v C	umberland		
Century Opening Partnership in Each Innings						
R Bardsley	& E F Rofe	1915–16 102 & 100 v Middle Harbour				

Highest Team Totals For: 512 v Gordon, 1914–15 Against: 3d 585 (Petersham), 1915–16 7–571 (by Gordon), 1941–42 Lowest Team Totals For: 37 v Western Suburbs, 1942–43 37 v Gordon, 1973–74 Against: 22 (by Cumberland), 1912–13

500 Ru	uns in a season		
1242	G J Mail	2009-10	
1225	G J Mail	2006-07	
1115	D Mortimer	2017-18	
1097	NCR Larkin	2017-18	
1095	G J Mail	2010-11	
1090	J Bogle	1918-19	
1071	G J Mail	2011-12	
1037	E J M Cowan	2002-03	
1055	N C R Larkin	2013-14	
1020	N C R Larkin	2016-17	
1001	S O Henry	2011-12	
987	l A Moran	2002-03	
964	R J Davison	1999-2000	
963	G J Mail	2005-06	
961	J M Taylor	1923-24	
938	l A Moran	2011-12	
921	E J M Cowan	2004-05	
916	S O Henry	2010-11	
885	E J M Cowan	2003-04	
878	G J Mail	2007-08	
877	S D Stanton	2002-03	
865	S D Stanton	2004-05	
851	I E Fisher	1970-71	
842	C J Tozer	1913-14	
842	l A Moran	2006-07	
840	M J Phelps	2003-04	
813	H Kerr	2017-18	
800	J Hellmrich	1930-31	
789	R J Davison	2000-01	
789	S O Henry	2013-14	
785	K P Pietersen	2002-03	
783	E J M Cowan	2006-07	
778	E P Barbour	1912-13	
777	D Mortimer	2016-17	
773	l A Moran	2010-11	
766	J V Garner	1923-24	
742	l A Moran	2005-06	
733	l A Moran	2003-04	

732	W R Hay	2009-10
731	I A Moran	2007-08
719	LS Robertson	2017-18
713	I E Fisher	1971-72
713	H O Rock	1922-23
702	I A Moran	2009-10
698	W R Hay	2008-09
696	R J Davison	2001-02
696	M W B Faraday	2012-13
691	R J Brewster	1999-2000
673	J E P Hogg	1929-30
665	W A South	1944-45
664	D J Waugh	2002-03
662	M Perry	1984-85
662	M J Phelps	2005-06
661	S D Stanton	2003-04
658	G J Mail	2008-09
656	H O Rock	1924-25
651	J M Saint	1993-94
643	E P Barbour	1911-12
641	M Hansen	2003-04
640	E J M Cowan	2008-09
638	J E P Hogg	1926-27
632	N C R Larkin	2011-12
632	M W B Faraday	2013-14
631	A Alderson	1951-52
630	M W B Faraday	2011-12
625	A Alderson	1952-53
624	R C M Boyce	1919-20
615	N C R Larkin	2015-16
613	H O Rock	1921-22
611	P J Stanbridge	2000-01
611	E J M Cowan	2007-08
610	P J Stanbridge	1997-98
608	L S Robertson	2015-16
606	J G W Erby	1964-65
604	R Bardsley	1920-21
604	P J Stanbridge	1999-2000
601	G J Mail	2012-13

600	S O Henry	2014-15
599	T Parsonage	1930-31
599	M W B Faraday	2010-11
598	I A Moran	2008-09
596	B Dwyer	1946-47
589	G J Mail	2013-14
587	B Trevor-Jones	2017-18
577	N G Falk	1934-35
577	T P Cummins	2017-18
573	S D Stanton	2005-06
570	H O Rock	1919-20
564	C J Tozer	1910-11
564	M Perry	1982-83
556	E F Waddy	1904-05
556	S D Stanton	2001-02
555	E P Barbour	1914-15
555	A W Ross	1926-27
550	D N Scott-Orr	1956-57
550	A C Ridley	1992-93
548	E P Barbour	1913-14
548	J E P Hogg	1927-28
547	R Bardsley	1915–16
547	H O Rock	1923-24
547	E J M Cowan	2001-02
544	A C Ridley	1991-92
544	G J Mail	2014-15
539	I E Fisher	1975-76
537	I E Fisher	1974-75
534	L S Robertson	2014-15
533	E P Barbour	1910-11
533	H O Rock	1920-21
532	N C R Larkin	2014-15
529	W A South	1938-39
528	O E Nothling	1923-24
527	R Shand	1966-67
527	T W Garrett	1894-95
523	F Leventhal	1941-42
520	W R Hay	2010-11
519	J Dyson	1983-84

519	l A Moran	2000-01
516	A B Crompton	1968-69
514	J M Taylor	1922-23
514	A Alderson	1961-62
514	P Hamblin	1990-91
513	D Grattan-Smith	1986-87
511	H H Massie	1909–10
511	D Grattan-Smith	1980-81
510	J Cope	1958-59
506	J E P Hogg	1925-26
506	R J Brewster	2000-01
506	S D Stanton	2000-01
505	D Grattan-Smith	1984-85
504	J M Taylor	1924-25
503	L C Best	1915-16
502	E F Rofe	1923-24
501	D D Ridley	1981-82
50 Wi	ckets in a Season	
69		1913-14
07	R J A Massie	1713 14
65*	P V James	1973-74
65*	P V James	1973-74
65* 65	P V James A M Staunton	1973-74 2002-03
65* 65 64	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46
65* 65 64 64	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14
65* 65 64 64 61	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20
65* 65 64 64 61 60	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44
65* 65 64 64 61 60 59	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43
65* 65 64 64 61 60 59 59	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84
65* 65 64 61 60 59 59 59	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 2013-14
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 59	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley W J Stack	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 2013-14 2017-18 1912-13
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 59 59 59 56 56	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley W J Stack W S Searles	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 1993-14 1993-84 1912-13 1982-83
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 59 59 59 56 52	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley W J Stack W S Searles J A Grimble	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 2013-14 1982-83 1992-93
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 59 56 56 56 52 51*	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley W J Stack W S Searles J A Grimble P V James	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 1983-84 1912-13 1982-83 1992-93 1971-72
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 59 56 56 56 52 51*	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley T J D Ley W J Stack W S Searles J A Grimble P V James J M Stewart	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 1983-84 1912-13 1982-83 1992-93 1971-72 2000-01
65* 64 64 61 60 59 59 59 59 59 56 52 51* 50	P V James A M Staunton GS Smith N J Cowell E Trennery GS Smith GS Smith J A Grimble T J D Ley V J Stack W S Searles J A Grimble P V James J M Stewart W J Stack	1973-74 2002-03 1945-46 2013-14 1919-20 1943-44 1942-43 1983-84 2013-14 2013-14 1983-84 2017-18 1912-13 1982-83 1992-93 1971-72 2000-01 1911-12

* not including 6 wickets in Rothmans Cup matches in 1973-74, 5 in 1971-72 and one in 1969-70 respectively

Most centuries in First Grade

30	G J Mail	214* (v Randwick-Petersham 2009–10); 212 (v Northern District 2009–10); 200* (v Mosman 2005–06); 184 (v UTS Balmain 2006– 07); 181 (v Blacktown 2008–09); 179 (v Manly 2016–17); 178 (v North Sydney 2005–06); 166 (v Manly, 2009–10); 166 (v Manly 2010–11); 164no (v Western Suburbs 2015–16); 150 (v Penrith 2007–08); 145 (v Eastern Suburbs 2010–11); 138no (v Sydney 2014–15); 138 (v Mosman 2010–11); 137 (v Hawkesbury 2011–12); 134 (v Parramatta 2005–06); 131 (v Blacktown 2011–12); 131 (v North Sydney 2012–13); 131 (v Blacktown 2013–14); 129 (v Mosman 2006–07); 127 (v St George 2006–07); 126* (v Eastern Suburbs 2012–13); 125 (v Northern District 2008–09); 110 (v Eastern Suburbs 2006–07); 110 (v Eastern Suburbs 2007–08); 107* (v Blacktown, 2016–17); 102 (v Penrith 2008–09); 106 (v Campbelltown-Camden 2004–05); 105 (v Eastern Suburbs (2013–14); 100 (v North Sydney, 2009–10); 100 (v Campbelltown-Camden 2011–12).
15	N C R Larkin	246 (v Mosman 2017–18); 206* (v Manly 2016–17); 164 (v North Sydney 2017–18); 162* (v Sutherland 2017–18); 157* (v Eastern Suburbs 2014–15); 140 (v Hawkesbury 2017–18); 138 (v Sydney, 2016–17); 136 (v Fairfield-Liverpool 2017–18); 133 (v Northern District 2013–14); 129 (v Sutherland 2016–17);124 (v Bankstown 2010–11); 124 (v Manly 2011–12); 120 (v Eastern Suburbs, 2016–17); 117 (v Bankstown 2013–14); 113 (v Sutherland 2012–13).
13	E J M Cowan	253 (v Manly 2006-07); 199 (v Bankstown 2006-07); 193 no (v Randwick 2007-08); 160 (v Blacktown 2004-05); 160 (v Hawkesbury 2001-02); 131 (v St George 2004-05); 127 (v Hawkesbury 2003-04); 121 (v Bankstown 2003-04); 121 (v St George 2002-03); 120 (v Parramatta 2003-04); 120 (v St George 2017-18); 119 (v UTS Balmain 2002-03); 112 (v Fairfield 2002-03)
11	E P Barbour	181 (v Gordon 1914–15); 153 (v Sydney 1910–11); 152 (v Gordon 1913–14); 143 (v Redfern 1912–13); 135* (v Burwood 1912–13); 135 (v Glebe 1913– 14); 123* (v Petersham 1910–11); 120 (v Sydney 1912–13); 117 (v Redfern 1911–12); 109 (v Glebe 1911–12); 103 (v North Sydney 1914–15). Note: In successive innings in 1913 Eric Barbour scored 120, 31*, 135*, 143, 87, 99.
9	H O Rock	161 (v Glebe 1922–23); 154 (v Randwick 1924–25); 150 (v North Sydney 1923–24); 144 (v Petersham 1924–25); 133 (v Balmain 1925– 26); 132 (v Western Suburbs 1923–24); 126 (v North Sydney 1919–20); 117 (v Marrickville 1921–22); 117 (v North Sydney 1920–21).
9	l E Fisher	136 (v Sutherland 1976–77); 120 (v St George 1972–73); 119* (v Randwick 1973–74); 109 (v Sydney 1971–72); 107 (v Cumberland 1970–71); 100* (v Northern District 1974–75); 100 (v Petersham 1970–71); 100 (v Cumberland 1969–70); 100 (v North Sydney 1970–71).
7	J M Taylor	253 (v Waverley 1923–24); 141* (v Randwick 1922–23); 123 (v Northern District 1925–26); 118 (v North Sydney 1923–24); 115 (v Glebe 1924–25); 110 (v Petersham 1923–24); 104 (v Western Suburbs 1923–24).

G J Mail 2004-2017 238 35 214* 10247 5044 I A Moran 2000-2013 281 35 202 8695 35.3 E J M Cowan 1999-2018 194 19 253 7281 41.64 N C R Larkin 2008-2018 178 19 246 6063 38.13 I E Fisher 1969-1978 164 19 136 4560 31.44 S D Stanton 2008-2016 153 26 134* 4557 35.84 A B Crompton 1961-1980 256 32 109 4484 20.07 M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 244.44 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.33 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Per	Career Records - Bat	ting (min 2500 runs)					
I A Moran 2000-2013 281 35 202 8695 35.3 E J M Cowan 1999-2018 194 19 253 7281 41.64 N C R Larkin 2008-2018 178 19 246 6063 38.13 I E Fisher 1969-1978 164 19 136 4560 31.44 S D Stanton 2000-2008 153 26 134* 4557 35.86 A B Crompton 1961-1980 256 32 109 4484 20.07 M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.43 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.33 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-202 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 30.92 18.4 J A Grimb	Batsmen	Career	Inns	NO	HS	Runs	Ave
E J M Cowan 1999-2018 194 19 253 7281 41.64 N C R Larkin 2008-2018 178 19 246 6063 38.13 I E Fisher 1969-1978 164 19 136 4550 31.44 S D Stanton 2000-2008 153 26 134* 4557 35.86 A B Crompton 1961-1980 256 32 109 4484 20.00 M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.44 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.33 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 20.0* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 V R Hay 2006-2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.86 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 2131 D Grattan-Smith	G J Mail	2004-2017	238	35	214*	10247	50.47
N C R Larkin 2008-2018 178 19 246 6063 38.13 I E Fisher 1969-1978 164 19 136 4560 31.44 S D Stanton 2000-2008 153 26 134* 4557 35.84 A B Crompton 1961-1980 256 32 109 4484 20.07 M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.44 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.37 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.01 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.67 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 3095 30.92 E P Barbour 1909-1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 J Grittan-Smith	I A Moran	2000-2013	281	35	202	8695	35.34
I E Fisher 1969–1978 164 19 136 4560 31.44 S D Stanton 2000–2008 153 26 134* 4557 35.88 A B Crompton 1961–1980 256 32 109 4484 20.00 M W B Faraday 2005–2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.45 H O Rock 1919–1926 95 7 161 3899 44.33 S O Henry 2009–2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.01 R J Davison 1997–2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 W R Hay 2006–2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980–1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.94 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.94 J M Hellm	E J M Cowan	1999-2018	194	19	253	7281	41.61
S D Stanton 2000-2008 153 26 134* 4557 35.84 A B Crompton 1961-1980 256 32 109 4484 20.05 M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.46 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.37 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 W R Hay 2006-2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.33 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 3095 30.94 D Grattan-Smith 1980-1987 111 6 89 30008 28.64 A Alderson 1951-1966 96 28 139 2991 43.94 J A Grimble	N C R Larkin	2008-2018	178	19	246	6063	38.13
A B Crompton 1961–1980 256 32 109 4484 20.07 M W B Faraday 2005–2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.49 H O Rock 1919–1926 95 7 161 3899 44.37 S O Henry 2009–2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997–2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.66 W R Hay 2006–2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.86 C J Tomko 1980–1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.92 E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.32 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Iderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.92 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich	I E Fisher	1969-1978	164	19	136	4560	31.44
M W B Faraday 2005-2016 195 21 147* 4262 24.44 H O Rock 1919-1926 95 7 161 3899 44.33 S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 W R Hay 2006-2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 3095 30.99 E P Barbour 1909-1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 D Grattan-Smith 1980-1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Iderson 1951-1966 96 28 139 2991 43.94 J A Grimble 1982-1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930-	S D Stanton	2000-2008	153	26	134*	4557	35.88
H O Rock 1919–1926 95 7 161 3899 44.3 S O Henry 2009–2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997–2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.65 W R Hay 2006–2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.86 C J Tomko 1980–1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.92 E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.94 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 2915 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson </td <td>A B Crompton</td> <td>1961–1980</td> <td>256</td> <td>32</td> <td>109</td> <td>4484</td> <td>20.02</td>	A B Crompton	1961–1980	256	32	109	4484	20.02
S O Henry 2009-2015 107 11 200* 3850 40.10 R J Davison 1997-2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.67 W R Hay 2006-2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 3095 30.99 E P Barbour 1909-1915 59 7 181 3086 59.32 D Grattan-Smith 1980-1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951-1966 96 28 139 2991 43.92 J A Grimble 1982-1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930-1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949-1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 J E P Hogg 19	M W B Faraday	2005-2016	195	21	147*	4262	24.49
R J Davison 1997–2002 86 21 168* 3684 56.67 W R Hay 2006–2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980–1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.95 E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.96 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.34 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw	H O Rock	1919-1926	95	7	161	3899	44.31
W R Hay 2006-2017 137 14 162* 3307 26.88 C J Tomko 1980-1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975-1986 124 24 125 3095 30.94 E P Barbour 1909-1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 D Grattan-Smith 1980-1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951-1966 96 28 139 2991 43.94 J A Grimble 1982-1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930-1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949-1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009-2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924-1930 76 7 150 2800 40.53 A D Shaw 1981-1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 R Bardsley<	S O Henry	2009-2015	107	11	200*	3850	40.10
C J Tomko 1980–1995 165 14 103* 3219 21.31 M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.99 E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.39 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.98 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.34 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.53 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.56 R Bardsley 19	R J Davison	1997-2002	86	21	168*	3684	56.67
M Perry 1975–1986 124 24 125 3095 30.91 E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.33 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.93 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 R Bardsley 1914–1922 85 10 112 2677 35.64 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	W R Hay	2006-2017	137	14	162*	3307	26.88
E P Barbour 1909–1915 59 7 181 3086 59.38 D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.98 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 R Bardsley 1914–1922 85 10 112 2677 35.69 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	C J Tomko	1980-1995	165	14	103*	3219	21.31
D Grattan-Smith 1980–1987 111 6 89 3008 28.64 A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.98 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.53 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	M Perry	1975-1986	124	24	125	3095	30.95
A Alderson 1951–1966 96 28 139 2991 43.98 J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.53 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	E P Barbour	1909-1915	59	7	181	3086	59.35
J A Grimble 1982–1994 177 15 93 2982 18.41 J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	D Grattan-Smith	1980-1987	111	6	89	3008	28.64
J M Hellmrich 1930–1937 113 11 124 2974 29.15 K Sheffield 1949–1961 146 22 121* 2919 23.54 L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.33 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.54 L Bardsley 1914–1922 85 10 112 2677 35.69	A Alderson	1951–1966	96	28	139	2991	43.98
K Sheffield1949–196114622121*291923.54L S Robertson2009–201813319193289425.33J E P Hogg1924–1930767150280040.53A D Shaw1981–199213014127273623.58R Bardsley1914–19228510112267735.69L Best1914–192110713169*264328.11	J A Grimble	1982–1994	177	15	93	2982	18.41
L S Robertson 2009–2018 133 19 193 2894 25.34 J E P Hogg 1924–1930 76 7 150 2800 40.55 A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.56 R Bardsley 1914–1922 85 10 112 2677 35.69 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	J M Hellmrich	1930-1937	113	11	124	2974	29.15
J E P Hogg 1924-1930 76 7 150 2800 40.53 A D Shaw 1981-1992 130 14 127 2736 23.58 R Bardsley 1914-1922 85 10 112 2677 35.69 L Best 1914-1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	K Sheffield	1949–1961	146	22	121*	2919	23.54
A D Shaw 1981–1992 130 14 127 2736 23.58 R Bardsley 1914–1922 85 10 112 2677 35.69 L Best 1914–1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	L S Robertson	2009-2018	133	19	193	2894	25.38
R Bardsley1914-19228510112267735.69L Best1914-192110713169*264328.11	J E P Hogg	1924-1930	76	7	150	2800	40.53
L Best 1914-1921 107 13 169* 2643 28.11	A D Shaw	1981-1992	130	14	127	2736	23.58
	R Bardsley	1914-1922	85	10	112	2677	35.69
G C Hogg 1926–1933 86 5 149 2576 31.80	L Best	1914-1921	107	13	169*	2643	28.11
	G C Hogg	1926-1933	86	5	149	2576	31.80
W A South 1937–1943 115 13 106 2561 25.11	W A South	1937-1943	115	13	106	2561	25.11

in 150 wickets)			
Career	Wkts	Runs	Ave
1969–1994	652	13570	20.81
1982-1994	382	8570	22.43
2000-2013	337	7394	21.94
1968-1977	320	7137	22.30
2007-2017	318	6891	21.67
1905-1915	259	4915	18.93
1971-1980	242	5043	20.83
1941-1946	241	4386	18.19
1962-1969	234	4445	18.99
2004-2017	222	4501	20.27
2002-2018	216	4890	22.64
1946-1952	197	3176	16.12
1975-1989	190	4884	25.71
1920-1926	186	3579	19.24
1906-1915	186	3469	18.65
2006-2016	158	3253	20.58
	Career 1969–1994 1982–1994 2000–2013 1968–1977 2007–2017 1905–1915 1971–1980 1941–1946 1962–1969 2004–2017 2002–2018 1946–1952 1975–1989 1920–1926 1906–1915	CareerWkts1969-19946521982-19943822000-20133372000-20133371968-19773202007-20173181905-19152591971-19802421941-19462411962-19692342004-20172222002-20182161946-19521971975-19891901920-19261861906-1915186	CareerWktsRuns1969-1994652135701982-199438285702000-201333773941968-197732071372007-201731868911905-191525949151971-198024250431962-196923444452004-201722245012004-201722245011946-195219731761945-198919048841920-192618635791906-19151863469

Career Records - Wicket Keeping (min 250 dismissals)					
Wicket keepers Career Catches Stumpings Total					
A B Crompton	1961-80	268	63	331	
S D Stanton	2000-08	228	55	283	

Wicket keeping 40 dismissals in a season			
65 (55/10)	S D Stanton	2002-03	
51 (40/11)	S D Stanton	2004-05	
49 (42/7)	T P Cummins	2017-18	
46 (39/7)	A B Crompton	1973-74	
41 (34/7)	S D Stanton	2006-07	

Second Grade Records

From 1898–99 to 1901–02, the Club's 1st XI played in the Second Grade competition

Premiers	1898–99 (A B S White capt); 1901–02 (H M Stephen); 1911–12 (R C M Boyce); 1962–63 (I McCristal); 1963–64 (J H Everett); 1964–65 (J H Everett); 1979–80 (D D Ridley); 2007–08 (D A Butchart); 2008–09 (D Ward); 2011–12 (T W R Kierath); 2012–13 (B Larkin); 2013–14 (T W R Kierath); 2014–15 (T W R Kierath) 2004–05 (S D Stanton); 2010–11 (W R Hay); 2011–12 (G J Mail); 2013–14 (GJ Mail); 2016–17 (NCR Larkin)
Minor Premiers	1962–63 undefeated (I McCristal); 1963–64 (J H Everett); 2006–07 (D A Butchart); 2013–14 (T W R Kierath); 2013–14 (T W R Kierath)
Runners-up	1907–08 (W F Matthews); 1909–10; 1977–78 (D D Ridley); 2006–07 (D A Butchart)
Semi-finalists	1960-61 (I McCristal); 1961-62 (I McCristal); 1971-72 (D Scanlan); 2009-10 (A F Theobald); 2010-11 (A F Theobald)
Qualifying finalist	2000-01 (S J Gray); 2004-05 (D Ward); 2015-16 (T W R Kierath); 2017-18 (J Larkin)

Most runs in a seasonD A Butchart1019(av 53.63)200Highest individual scoreA F Theobald226v Northern District (SF)2011	
Highest individual score A F Theobald 226 v Northern District (SF) 2011	
Highest average in a seasonO E Nothling133.3(400 runs)1921	-22
Most wickets in a seasonI E Wolfe69(av 14.0)1974	-75
Best bowling average O E Nothling 6.3 (25 wickets) 1920	-21
Best bowling in an inningsP Garrett10–36v Mosman1988	-89
Best all-round performanceD A Butchart1019 runs (av 53.63)23 wickets (av 19.48)200	6-07
Most dismissals/seasonA D Shaw38(26ct, 12st)1987	-88
Most dismissals/inningsA D Shaw7v Parramatta1987	-88
J D Crowley 7 v Parramatta 200	9–10
Most runs in a careerAF Theobald4889(av 37.89)1999	-2015
Most wickets in a careerC I M McRae220(av 17.5)1972	-87

Highest partne	erships			
1st wkt	291	J Ryan & N C R Larkin	v Manly	2008-09
2nd wkt	292	A F Theobald & M W B Faraday	v Northern District	2009-10
3rd wkt	223	A F Theobald & S Hobson	v Hawkesbury	2011-12
4th wkt	313	C R Jones & P O'Halloran	v Mosman	2009-10
5th wkt	243	G B T Lovell & D A Macintosh	v North Sydney	1995-96
óth wkt	177	T W R Kierath & K Desai	v Manly	2011-12
7th wkt	150*	B W Collins & R J Thomas	v Gordon	1976-77
8th wkt	179*	M Culkoff & T J D Ley	v Parramatta	2009-10
9th wkt	153	S Ruff & P V James	v North Sydney	1968-69
10th wkt	154	A I Blue & W D Cargill	v Cent Cumb	1898-99

500 Ru	uns in a season	
1019	DA Butchart	2006-07
694	WH Gregson	1900-01
688	AF Theobald	2009-10
679	RH Storey	1968-69
672	RCM Boyce	1912-13
672	AF Theobald	2011-12
664	R Shand	1963-64
650	JH Everett	1965-66
643	AF Theobald	2013-14
640	TWR Kierath	2011-12
639	DA Butchart	2008-09
630	RCM Boyce	1910-11
617	ABS White	1898-99
601	N Craze	2017-18
587	S D Pardy	1998-99
579	AJ Elbourne	1994-95
579	L Reynolds	2003-04
575	GJ Lennon	1990-91
575	WR Hay	2014-15
554	JH Everett	1963-64
552	EC Heden	1901-02
551	LS Robertson	2012-13
535	MWB Faraday	2009-10
528	AF Theobald	2007-08
528	NCR Larkin	2008-09
525	G Cooper	1984-85
524	A Cowan	2006-07
518	AF Theobald	2008-09
515	MWB Faraday	2008-09
512	IW Foulsham	1973-74
508	HM Stephen	1899-00
508	DS Miller	2016-17
507	J Ryan	2006-07
505	K Lahey	2003-04
503	RLP Turner	1935-36
502	EB LeCouteur	1969-70
501	S Hobson	2014-15

50 Wickets in a Season					
69	IE Wolfe	1974-75	56	PJ McSharry	1901-02
64	B Joy	2013-14	52	SJ Glenday	1979-80
61	Al Blue	1900-01	51	N Broughton	1911–12

Mos	st centuries in Se	cond Grade
13	A F Theobald	226 (v Northern District 2011–12); 179 (v Randwick- Petersham 2007–08); 168 (v Northern District 2009–10); 146 (v Northern District 2013–14); 139 (v Balmain 2001–02); 132 (v Blacktown 2009–10); 125* (v Bankstown 2007–08); 120 (v Hawkesbury 2013–14); 112 (v St. George 2010–11); 108 (Fairfield-Liverpool 2012–13); 107 (v Easts 2008–09); 102 (v Parramatta 2008–09); 100 (v Hawkesbury 2000–01)
7	S Hobson	229* (v Hawkesbury 2017–18); 133 (v Manly 2014–15 GF); 126 (v Hawkesbury 2011–12); 121* (v North Sydney 2013–14); 105* (v Western Suburbs 2017–18); 102* (v Randwick-Petersham 2015–16); 101* (v UNSW 2013–14)
5	R C M Boyce	124, 106, 102 (1910–11); 145*, 124 (1912–13)
5	D A Butchart	183 (v St George 2006–07); 160* (v UTS Balmain 2006–07); 115 (v 2008–09); 112 (v Petersham 1995–96); 105 (v Mosman 1993–94)
5	J Ryan	133 (v Manly 2008-09); 109 (v Parramatta 2008-09); 103* (v Mosman 2006-07); 102 (v UNSW 2007-08); 101* (v Randwick 2009-10)
4	M W B Faraday	186 (v Northern District 2009–10); 154 (v Hawkesbury 2009– 10); 120 (v Randwick-Petersham 2006–07); 105* (v Penrith 2005–06)
4	J H Everett	101* (1954–55); 102 (1960–61); 147* (1963–64); 100 (1964–65)
4	B W Collins	104 (1968–69); 103 (1972–73); 113 (1973–74); 101* (v Gordon 1976–77)
3	A Low	201* (1958–59); 104 (1959–60); 184 (1963–64)
3	D Townsend	156, 124*, 100 (1991–92)
3	H M Stephen	149, 135, 123 (1898–99)
3	J W Hill	200* (v Mosman 2013–14); 109 (V Western Suburbs 2012–13); 101 (v Parramatta 2012–13)

Third Grade Records

Premiers	1980-81 (P Gray capt); 1994-95 (J Dunlop); 1997-98 (TA Lester); 2015-16 (A Cowan); 2017-18 (A Cowan)
Minor Premiers	1975-76 (RJ Thomas); 1982-83 (JF Rodgers); 1994-95 (J Dunlop); 2004-05 (PB Murray); 2008-09 (D Jessep); 2016-17 (A Cowan)
Runners-up	1951–52; 1974–75 (RJ Thomas); 1982–83 (JF Rodgers); 1995–96 (CJ Tomko); 2008–09 (D Jessep); 2012–13 (PB Murray); 2016–17 (A Cowan)
Semi-finalists	1962–63 (R Richards); 1963–64 (R Richards); 1975–76 (RJ Thomas); 1989–90 (MC Farrow); 1993–94 (AD Shaw); 2001–02 (M Salisbury); 2004–05 (PB Murray); 2005–06 (PB Murray); 2007–08 (B Smith); 2013–14 (A Cowan)
Qualifying finalist	2000-01 (AC Ridley)

Encouragement Award	1973-74 (R J Thomas)	1019	(av 53.63)	2006-07
Most runs in a season	N T Ridley	634	(av 39.6)	1995-96
Highest individual score	A D Forbes	221	v Randwick	1909–10
Highest average in a season	M Tonkin	68.0	(272 runs)	1968-69
Most wickets in a season	M C Farrow	57	(av 13.2)	1995-96
Best bowling average	G H Pike	7.3	(17 wickets)	1969-70
Best bowling in an innings	S Ruff	9–38	v Randwick	1968-69
Best bowling in a match	C I M McRae	14-45	v Petersham	1974-75
Best all-round performance	J Kazaglis	311 Runs (av 28.27)	22 wickets (av 17.54)	2006-07
Most dismissals/season	T Driscoll	35	(25ct, 10st)	1980-81
Most dismissals/innings	S McKay	7	v W Suburbs	1986-87
Most runs in a career	A Cowan	2518	(av 20.1)	2003-17
Most wickets in a career	M C Farrow	287	(av 17.8)	1986-99

I Barbarat		Inconversion and a	t from 1960-61
Flohest	Deltinerships	records exist	t from 1960-61

	• •			
1st wkt	183	S D Pardy 161* & T A Lester 85	v W Suburbs	1997-98
2nd wkt	203	D Collins 106* & J Hennessy 98	v Penrith	1987–88
3rd wkt	247	T Harrington 128* & B Burgess 123	v Randw'k-Ptrsham	2005-06
4th wkt	202*	R Kelly 114* & A F Theobald 104*	v Parramatta	1999-00
5th wkt	191	T Driscoll 102* & A Frost 97	v Macquarie Univ	1980-81
6th wkt	185	D Baffsky 124 & R McEvilly 93	v Balmain	1991-92
7th wkt	146	D Kearney 102* & S Hennessy 72	v UNSW	1986-87
8th wkt	188	C Graham 125 & A Webster 88	v Eastern Suburbs	1996-97
9th wkt	90	D Fox 46 & M W O'Sullivan 33	v Sydney	1969-70
10th wkt	74	A W Little 65 & J F Rodgers 13*	v Gordon	1982-83

500 Runs in a season				
634	N T Ridley	1995-96		
609	O B Young	1997-98		
576	C Williams	1994-95		
555	W Knight	1994-9		
544	N T Ridley	2001-02		
528	V Golden	1939-40		
512	T A Lester	1997-98		
50 Wi	ckets in a Seasor	ı		
57	M C Farrow	1995-96		
54	R Cotton	1966-67		
52	S Dight	1980-81		
50	C I M McRae	1973-74		

Мо	Most centuries in Third Grade		
4	N T Ridley	117 (1995–96); 110 (2000–01); 113* (2001–02); 161 (2001–02)	
3	K W Asprey	117 (1923–24); 116 (1923–24); 131 (1924–25)	
3	D Goonesena	116 (1984–85); 121 (1987–88); 116 (1988–89)	
3	M Evans	120 (1991–92); 107 (1992–93); 109* (1993–94)	
3	C Williams	100 (1997–98); 108, 141 (1998–99)	
3	R Jayawardena	119 (v Campbelltown 2005–06); 115 (v Penrith 2005–06); 110* (v Bankstown 2004–05)	
4	J H Everett	101* (1954–55); 102 (1960–61); 147* (1963–64); 100 (1964–65)	
4	B W Collins	104 (1968–69); 103 (1972–73); 113 (1973–74); 101* (v Gordon 1976–77)	
3	A Low	201* (1958–59); 104 (1959–60); 184 (1963–64)	
3	D Townsend	156, 124*, 100 (1991–92)	
3	H M Stephen	149, 135, 123 (1898–99)	
3	J W Hill	200* (v Mosman 2013–14); 109 (V Western Suburbs 2012–13); 101 (v Parramatta 2012–13)	

Fourth Grade Records

Premiers	1976-77 (B Druery capt); 1980-81 (P Gannon); 1988-89 (P Somerville); 1994-95 (M T B Bonnell); 2015-16 (A J Grant)	
Minor Premiers 1980-81 (P Gannon); 1988-89 (P Somerville); 1994-95 (M T B Bonnell); 2011-12 (P B Murray)		
Semi-finalists	1963–64 (F Hampshire); 1971–72 (A Punch); 1974–75 (B Druery); 1977–78 (P Gannon); 1986–87 (J F Rodgers); 2004–05 (M Gaggin); 2011–12 (P B Murray)	
Qualifying finalists 1998–99 (N T Ridley), 2005–06 (E Quoyle) 2007–08 (D Jessep); 2016–17 (A J Grant); 2017–18 (A		

Most runs in a season	D Jessep	654	(av 59.45)	2007-08
Highest individual score	P Pathirana	215	v Parramatta	2006-07
Highest average in a season	R Scamps	119.0	(238 runs)	1965-66
Most wickets in a season	A Jakes	76	(av 9.8)	1969-70
Best bowling average	A Smythe	3.6	(16 wickets)	1950-51
Best bowling in an innings	R Harrison	9-52	v Randwick	1984-85
Best bowling in a match	P Dillon	13-54	v Balmain	1979-80
Best all-round performance	T Mornane	358 runs (av 39.8)	24 wickets (av 23.8)	1997-98
	T Murphy	216 runs (av 24.0)	35 wickets (av 15.9)	1979-80
Most dismissals/season	A Wallis	29	(24ct, 5st)	1980-81
Most runs in a career	K W Pitty	1749	(av 29.6)	1982-96
Most wickets in a career	A Jakes	199	(av 9.7)	1965-72

Highest partnerships				
1st wkt	263	K Whatham 176 & L Foulsham 157	v Eastern Suburbs	2000-01
2nd wkt	191	R Mangan 118 & I Tabrett 73	v Mosman	1972-73
	191	P Mackay 125 & P W Logan 122	v Waverley	1982-83
3rd wkt	136*	P Hamblin 163* & D Goonesena 42*	v Macquarie University	1982-83
4th wkt	204	D H Loxton 138 & J Robinson 99	v Waverley	1989-90
5th wkt	186	A Mihalyka 119 & D Visser 104	v Sutherland	2012-13
6th wkt	187*	A Wiles 132* & T Mornane 69*	v Eastern Suburbs	1997-98
7th wkt	122	A Rolfe 114 & A Morison 56	v UNSW	1998-99
8th wkt	99	P Jeffrey 62 & A Clarke 52	v North Sydney	1961-62
9th wkt	114	C Campbell 56 & A Shaw 68*	v Northern District	2012-13
10th wkt	86	T Driscoll 62* & S Dight 17	v Northern District	1983-84

500 R	500 Runs in a season				
654	D Jessep	2007-08			
642	N T Ridley	1994-95			
565	J Watts	1975-76			
564	P Mackay	1982-83			
525	N T Ridley	1998-99			
50 Wi	ckets in a Season				
76	A Jakes	1969-70			
65	A Jakes	1971-72			
59	P Dillon	1979-80			
52	S White	1979-80			

Most centuries in Fourth Grade				
3	PW Logan	122 (1982–83)	115 (1981–82) 114 (1982–83)	
2	M Hackett	138 (2008–09)	111 (2009–10)	
	A Mihalyka	124 (2012–13)	119 (2012–13)	

Fifth Grade Records

SUCC entered the 5th Grade competition in 1969–70; from 1974–75 to 1984–85 two teams were entered

Premiers	1980-81 (D Morgan capt); 1981-82 (L Deverall); 1987-88 (PJ Rodgers); 1988-89 (PJ Rodgers); 1998-99 (JF Rodgers); 2001-02 (JF Rodgers); 2002-03 (JF Rodgers)
Minor Premiers 1980-81 (Undefeated - D Morgan); 1987-88 (PJ Rodgers); 1997-98 (JF Rodgers); 1998-99 (JF Rodgers); 2001-02 (JF Rodgers); 2002-03 (JF Rodgers)	
Runners-up	1997-98 (JF Rodgers); 2004-05 (JF Rodgers); 2011-12 (M Skinner)
Semi-finalists	1974-75 (J Malicki); 1977-78 (J Malicki); 1994-95 (JW Banks); 2000-01 (JF Rodgers)
Qualifying finalists	1999-00 (JF Rodgers); 2007-08 (JF Rodgers); 2008-09 (JF Rodgers); 2009-10 (JF Rodgers)

Most runs in a season	J W Banks	617	(av 34.30)	1994-95
Highest individual score	S Hobson	240	v Parramatta	2011-12
Highest average in a season	G Gulliver	213.0	(213 runs)	1969-70
Most wickets in a season	R Howlett	57	(av 10.60)	1977-78
Best bowling average	J Malicki	8.4	(20 wickets)	1976-77
Best bowling in an innings	A Baigent	9–17	v Gordon	1980-81
Best bowling in a match	R Howlett	14-84	v Gordon	1977-78
Best all-round performance	J W Banks	617 runs	39 wickets	1994-95
		(av 34.30)	(av 17.70)	1980-81
Most dismissals/season	M Moore	35	(32ct, 3st)	1997-98
Most fielding catches/season	M Pemberton	19	1997-98	2003-17
Most runs in a career	M E Wilson	2296	(av 27.30)	1975-2000
Most wickets in a career	J F Rodgers	342	(av 12.90)	1972-2010

Highest partnerships				
1st wkt	257	J Quoyle 140 & R Thompson 126	v Mosman	1991-92
2nd wkt	187	C Granger 116* & N T Ridley 89	v Petersham	1993-94
3rd wkt	244*	M Wilding 115* & M Hackett 127*	v Bankstown	2007-08
4th wkt	137	G Carroll 123 & C Polites 64	v Fairfield	1997-98
5th wkt	150	J Ryan 74 & A Holden 68	v Balmain A	1983-84
6th wkt	174	P Greenwood 93 & M Lynch 113	v UNSW	1977-78
7th wkt	124	P Gregg 76* & J W Banks 75	v Campbelltown	1987-88
8th wkt	160*	T Murphy 101* & R Wilson 58*	v Balmain	1991-92
9th wkt	77	S Frances 79* & M Palmer 28	v Western Suburbs	1983-84
10th wkt	89	M E Wilson 107* & M Moore 44	v Parramatta	1997-98

500 Runs in a season				
617	J W Banks 1994-95			
539	M Skinner	2011-12		
525	G Carroll	1997-98		
507	M Pemberton	1997-98		
50 Wi	50 Wickets in a Season			
57	R Howlett	1977–78		
55	T Croft	2002-03		

in Eifth 0

Mos	Most centuries in Fifth Grade		
3	M E Wilson	103 (1988–89); 107* (1997–98); 120 (1998–99)	
2	J Emmett	101* (1973–74); 122 (1981–82)	
2	M F Sewell	109 (1984–85); 104* (1984–85)	
2	S Duncan	102 (1985–86); 107 (1986–87)	
2	J Quoyle	100 (1986–87); 140 (1991–92)	
2	A Rowe	101* (1992–93); 107* (1993–94)	
2	C Granger	101* (1992–93); 116* (1993–94)	
2	G Carroll	123 (1997–98); 117 (1997–98)	

Lower Grade Records

Balmain-Drummoyne	1969-1974: 1 team; 1973-1985: 2 teams 1985-1988 1 team 1989-1991
City & Suburban	1985–1986: 1 team
Municipal & Shire	1986–1988: 1 team
Catholic Competition	1988–1992: 1 team
Gordon A Grade	1992–1999: 1 team
SCA Metropolitan Cup	1999-2018; 1 team

Premiers	1973–74 (6th Grade, J Malicki captain); 1979–80 (8th Grade, M Best); 1986–87 (6th Grade, R DeCarvalho); 1987–88 (6th Grade, R DeCarvalho); 1999–2000 (6th Grade, J Drayton): 2004–05 (A Coutts-Smith); 2007–08 (6th Grade, A. Rhodes); 2009–10 (S Cowell); 2013–14 (M Harris)
Runners-up	1990-91 (6th Grade, J Conomos); 1993-94 (6th Grade, G Fitzsimmons); 2001-02 (J Anderson); 2014-15 (H de Kretser)
Semi-finalists	1985–86 (7th Grade, M Groves); 1989–90 (6th Grade, T Clarsen); 1998–99 (6th Grade, D Dawson), 2005–06 (6th Grade, J Wright); 2006–07 (6th Grade, D Brooker); 2008–09 (6th Grade, P. Bertelle); 2010–11 (6th Grade, S. Green); 2011–12 (6th Grade, S. Green); 2016–17 (6th Grade, A Wilkinson)

Most runs in a season	TWR Kierath	604 (ave. 40.2)	1999-00	1994-95
Highest individual score	A Rose (6th)	148 v Pennant Hills	1986-87	2011-12
Highest average in a season	C Whittaker (6th)	71.8 (287 runs)	1998-99	1969-70
Most wickets in a season	T Saul (6th B)	45 (av 12.2)	1980-81	1977-78
Best bowling average	R Burkett (6th)	6.3 (23 wickets)	1970-71	1976-77
Best bowling in an innings	D McDonald (7th)	9–55 v Drummoyne Rowers	1975-76	1980-81
Most dismissals/season	W Nelson (6th)	16 (13ct, 3st)	1970-71	1977-78
	P Hill (6th B)	16 (16ct)	1983-84	1994-95

Highest partne	erships			
1st wkt	225	W Capps & A Toomey	v UNSW (6th)	2011-12
2nd wkt	187	G Cluff & P Waddell	v Burwood (6th)	1987-88
3rd wkt	163	E Hickson & J Hanrahan	v North Sydney (6th)	1997-98
4th wkt	182	Z Islam & H Rogers	v Randwick-Petersham (6th)	2016-17
5th wkt	196	J Wright & A Braid	v Penrith (6th)	2004-05
6th wkt	95	P Gannon & J Fernon	v Ashfield (6th A)	1981-82
7th wkt	92	R Chadwick & K Pulley	v Tarban Creek (7th)	1987-88
8th wkt	121	D Dawson & G Juul	v Bradfield (6th)	1992-93
9th wkt	69	M Caisley & V Cook	v Wentworthville (6th)	1986-87
10th wkt	91	L Barker & G Bouloux	v Marrickville (6th)	1989-90

Most centuries				
3	M Caisley	100 (1987–88), 139 (1987–88), 128 (1989–90)		
3	M Barwick	116, 119* (2007–08), 101 (2011–12)		
2	C Whittaker	123, 143* (1998–99)		
2	L Carfax	153, 151 (2014–15)		

Poidevin-Gray Shield Records

Premiers	1996-1	1996–1997 (A J Elbourne - Capt); 2010–11 (N C R Larkin)				
Runners Up	1959-1	1960 (M Ives); 1986-1	1987 (G B T Lovell); 1990–1991	(S J Gray)		
Semi-finalists:	1997-1	1998 (A J Elbourne);	2006–07 (W R Hay); 2008–09	9 (M Cook); 2009–10 (D	S Miller)	
Qualifying finals	2016-	17 (N Craze)				
Most runs in a season		B Larkin	503 (av 71.86)	2009-10	1994-95	
Highest individual score	e	E J M Cowan	199 v Mosman	2002-03	2011-12	
Highest average in a sea	ason	S D Stanton	146.0 (292 runs)	2000-01	1969-70	
Most wickets in a seaso	n	n J Jeffrey 33 (av 11.2) 1938-39				
Best bowling average		M Salisbury	5.0 (8 wickets)	1996-97	1976-77	
Best bowling in an innir	ngs	G Keighran	8–41 v Bankstown	1973-74	1980-81	
Most dismissals/season	1	J Atkins	18 (15ct, 3st)	1990-91	1977-78	
		L Hartman	18 (16ct, 2st)	1996-97	1994-95	
Best all-round performa	ance	R J Lee	291 runs (av 58.2)	1969-70		
			12 wickets (av 5.5)			

Highest partnerships					
1st wkt	301	K Lahey & L Reynolds	v North Sydney	2003-04	
2nd wkt	236	E J M Cowan & R J Brewster	v Hawkesbury	1998-99	
3rd wkt	144	R Lopez & A D Smith	v Balmain	1990-91	
4th wkt	206	E J M Cowan & A F Theobald	v Mosman	2002-03	
5th wkt	124	T Jenkins & M Sinclair	v North Sydney	1975-76	
6th wkt	111*	G Maddocks & A McMinn	v Sydney	1975-76	
7th wkt	105	T G Buddin & G H Pike	v Sydney	1969-70	
8th wkt	63	B Carey & M Paskal	v Randwick-Petersham	2005-06	
9th wkt	91	S Woodhouse & I McMinn	v Northern District	1971-72	
10th wkt	88	W Gell & T Quilter	v Randwick-Petersham	2002-03	

Centu	ıries (44)		119	B Larkin	2009-10	108*	M P Morgan	2010-11
199	E J M Cowan	2002-03	118	L Reynolds	2003-04	107*	R J Brewster	1999-2000
186	K Lahey	2002-03	117*	B Larkin	2007-08	106*	T Harrington	2005-06
175*	D Walkham	1938-39	116*	R Lee	1970-71	106	W R Hay	2006-07
165	F Farrar	1939-40	116	R Lopez	1990-91	106*	N C R Larkin	2010-11
152*	J Dyer	2006-07	113*	T Jenkins	1975-76	105	M P Morgan	2008-09
147*	K Lahey	2004-05	113	P Hamblin	1982-83	104	D Clarke	1962-63
145	J Dyer	2006-07	113	J Wilkinson	1984-85	103	P Scanlan	1964-65
132*	R Clark	1939-40	113	C Williams	1993-94	101*	C Pearson	1954-55
132*	D Walkham	1939-40	111*	K Whatham	2000-01	101*	B Larkin	2008-09
130	R J Lee	1969-70	110*	S D Stanton	2000-01	100	A Cash	1957-58
129	E J M Cowan	1998-99	109	R J Brewster	1998-99	100*	F Munro	1959-60
127	C Desamaulds	1952-53	109	S J Gray	1988-89	100	T Jenkins	1974–75
127*	N Burke	2005-06	108	C Hood	1972-73	100*	A J Elbourne	1997-98
123*	A Beech	2006-07	108	N C R Larkin	2008-09	100	K Lahey	2004-05

A.W. Green Shield Records

SUCC entered the A.W. Green Shield competition for the first time in 1997–98

Runners-up	2014–15 (A Johnston)	2014–15 (A Johnston)				
Semi-Finalists	2000-01 (L Reynolds); 2012	2000-01 (L Reynolds); 2012-13 (J Stewart)				
Most runs in a season	N Arnold	443 (av 44.30)	2014-15			
Highest individual score	P Pathirana	138* v North Sydney	2003-04			
Highest average in a sea	ason S Hinton	106.00 (318 runs)	2000-01			
Most wickets in a seaso	n N Ryan	21 (av 11.2)	1997-98			
Best bowling average	T Harrington	10.1 (17 wickets)	2000-01			
Best bowling in an innings G Elliot 6-26 v Western Suburbs		2001-02				
Best all-round performa	nce J R Pattison	331 runs (av 47.29)	2012/13			
		14 wickets (av 11.14)				
	N French	219 runs (av 31.3)	1997-98			
		14 wickets (av 15.4)				
	L Reynolds	286 runs (av 57.2)	1999-00			
		11 wickets (av 14.5)				
	R Jayawardena	293 runs (av 41.9)	2000-01			
		10 wickets (av 18.7)				
Most fielding	L S Robertson	10 (10ct)	2006-07			
Dismissals/season	N Schroeder	9 (6ct, 3st)	1997-98			

Most centuries		
P Pathirana	138*	2003-04
S Hinton	127*	2000-01
N Arnold	115	2014–15
L Reynolds	111*	1999-2000
E J M Cowan	107*	1997–98
N Arnold	105	2014–15 QF

Veterans Records

City and Suburban Competition since 1902–03

Most runs in a season	H H Massie	943 (ave 36.30)	1925-26
Highest Individual Score	A B S White	175	1922-23
Highest average in a season	J H Everett	240.00 (480 runs)	1972-73
Most wickets in a season	R J A Massie	85 (ave 9.70)	1922-23
Best Bowling average	M T B Bonnell	5.44 (18 wickets)	2003-04
Best All-Round performance	P S Jones	594 runs (ave 31.20)	1903-04
		52 wickets (ave 13.50)	

500 R	uns in a season	
943	H H Massie	1925-26
816	F C Rogers	1929-30
797	R Sellers	2002-03
767	F C Rogers	1925-26
758	l G Mackay	1925-26
725	F C Rogers	1930-31
724	H H Massie	1930-31
696	H H Massie	1929-30
688	A B S White	1925-26
687	F C Rogers	1931-32
668	T A Lester	1995-96
658	R Harvey	1933-34
656	J B Lane	1922-23
651	A B S White	1927-28
638	K J O'Keeffe	1987-88
606	H H Massie	1927-28
598	F C Rogers	1927-28

594	P S Jones	1903-04
589	F C Rogers	1934-35
578	K J O'Keeffe	1986-87
571	W J Mackie	1961-62
554	L Bell	1953-54
541	H H Massie	1924-25
539	A B S White	1922-23
529	I G Mackay	1929-30
528	F C Rogers	1932-33
528	A B S White	1912-13
527	A B S White	1930-31
521	A B S White	1910-11
515	P S Jones	1904-05
515	F C Rogers	1912-13
514	H H Massie	1922-23
509	K J O'Keeffe	1990-91
507	G P Barbour	1906-07
500	F C Rogers	1924-25

40 Wi	ckets in a Season	:
85	R J A Massie	1922-23
54	R Townsend	1969-70
52	P S Jones	1903-04
52	R Townsend	1967–68
47	A I Blue	1912-13
44	G C Willcocks	1936-37
43	A I Blue	1902-03
42	H G Purves	1906-07
42	G C Willcocks	1934-35
42	C King	1948-49
41	A B S White	1932-33
41	R Townsend	1968-69
40	C Latimer	1987-88

All Time Leading Aggregates

Bowling (min 250 wickets) Current players in bold								
Rank	Player	Years played	Wkts	Runs	Ave			
1	J F Rodgers	1972-2013	869	13932	16.03			
2	M W O'Sullivan	1968-1995	807	16104	19.95			
3	C I M McRae	1970-1989	549	9187	16.73			
4	M C Farrow	1983-1999	528	9997	18.93			
5	T J D Ley	2004-2018	518	11075	21.38			
6	T Murphy	1978-1995	501	8634	17.23			
7	T W R Kierath	1999-2018	481	10221	21.25			
8	T Croft	1994-2014	451	6987	15.49			
9	G H Pike	1969–1984	430	8746	20.34			
10	M Culkoff	1998-2014	413	7767	18.81			
11	В Јоу	2007-2018	402	7048	17.53			
12	J A Grimble	1982-1998	401	8878	22.14			
13	C A Elder	1975-1989	366	7871	21.51			
14	J I Toyer	2007-2018	358	7396	20.66			
15	D G Fox	1957-1986	356	6618	18.59			
16	P V James	1967–1977	356	7765	21.81			
17	M E Wilson	1975-2000	341	6133	17.99			
18	l A Moran	2000-2013	337	7429	22.04			
19	P J Armitage	1973-1986	321	6482	20.19			
20	B J Smith	1997-2011	318	5816	18.29			
21	R J Cotton	1964-1972	310	4909	15.84			
22	N J Cowell	2006-2016	305	5691	18.66			
23	A Baigent	1971–1981	297	5174	17.42			
24	A Jakes	1964-1973	295	3311	11.22			
25	D Quoyle	1981-2007	292	5849	20.03			
26	S J Glenday	1976-1986	291	5726	19.68			
27	J White	1974-1983	287	4332	15.09			
28	G Metcalfe	2001-2012	285	4832	16.95			
29	W J Stack	1905-1915	280	5338	19.06			
30	M T B Bonnell	1987-2012	280	5398	19.27			
31	A W Little	1979-1993	279	5963	21.37			
32	J Kazaglis	2000-2013	276	5303	19.21			
33	S Quartermain	1978-1985	266	5165	19.42			
34	J Baird	1972-1979	264	4883	18.49			
35	D W Hanlin	1946-1952	258	3883	15.05			
36	B Druery	1967-1979	257	3443	13.40			
37	M B Pawley	1962-1968	256	5035	19.67			

lank	Player	Years played	Inn	NO	HS	Runs	Ave
1	G J Mail	2004-2017	238	35	214*	10247	50.4
2	l A Moran	2000-2013	278	34	202	8731	35.7
3	E J M Cowan	1997-2018	229	21	253	8501	40.8
4	N C R Larkin	2007-2018	230	24	246	8330	40.4
5	A F Theobald	1999-2015	269	25	226	8191	33.5
6	S J Gray	1988-2004	269	22	143	6852	27.74
7	W R Hay	2005-2017	255	20	162*	6525	27.70
8	A B Crompton	1961–1983	355	44	156	6373	20.4
9	C J Tomko	1980-1999	275	27	103*	6366	25.6
10	M W B Faraday	2005-2016	243	24	186	6241	28.5
11	D Quoyle	1981-2007	253	27	124	6236	27.59
12	A Cowan	2002-2018	261	17	108*	5873	24.0
13	P W Logan	1978-2013	258	21	122	5781	24.39
14	T Jenkins	1974-1990	240	24	121*	5778	26.7
15	L S Robertson	2006-2018	233	31	193	5750	28.4
16	A C Ridley	1987-2002	209	24	143*	5679	30.7
17	T W R Kierath	1999-2018	287	61	123	5329	23.5
18	A D Shaw	1979-2006	240	26	180	5294	24.7
19	N T Ridley	1991-2005	199	13	161	5229	28.1
20	B Larkin	2006-2018	194	24	151	5141	30.2
21	M E Wilson	1975-2000	247	36	120	5058	23.9
22	S D Stanton	2000-2008	188	29	134*	5052	31.77
23	G Cooper	1977-1994	211	29	148	5015	27.5
24	K W Pitty	1980-1996	239	17	159	5009	22.5
25	D A Butchart	1990-2009	184	18	183	4761	28.6
26	l E Fisher	1960-1978	167	19	136	4620	31.2
27	B W Collins	1967-1982	214	11	113	4489	22.1
28	J H Everett	1954–1967	193	19	147*	4416	25.3
29	E B LeCouteur	1960-1974	205	28	128	4349	24.5
30	R H Storey	1963-1976	191	30	107*	4343	26.9
31	Р МасКау	1971-1986	192	16	125	4334	24.6
32	S Sivapalan	2007-2018	155	7	122	4185	28.2
33	l W Foulsham	1963-1976	220	13	123*	4180	20.19
34	P Hamblin	1982-1991	145	22	205*	4066	33.0
35	C Williams	1992-2004	163	10	141	4039	26.4
36	K H Sheffield	1947-1961	192	26	134*	3982	23.9
37	D S Miller	2007-2017	190	31	143	4035	25.3
38	J W Hill	2006-2018	161	21	200*	4022	28.7
39	H O Rock	1919–1926	95	7	161	3899	44.3
40	P O'Halloran	1997-2010	160	19	150*	3828	27.15
41	l McCristal	1948-1966	199	40	96	3794	23.8
42	J Kazaglis	2000-2013	187	26	125	3742	23.2
43	R J Davison	1997-2002	88	6	168	3729	45.4
44	R Crittenden	1982-1994	186	17	113	3664	21.68
45	P Gannon	1969-1982	258	26	81	3597	15.50
46	Н МсКау	2001-2009	119	16	171	3574	34.70
47	E Quoyle	1991-2010	166	5	132*	3555	22.0

Career Averages

Player Name	Debut Year	Inn	NO	HS	Agg	Ave	W	R	Ave
Adikarige, Prasan	2017	7	3	14*	22	5.50	19	295	15.53
Anadarajah, Sanjay	2017	7	3	14	57	14.25	-	59	N/A
Archibald, Stuart	2017	2	1	21*	21	21.00	-	35	N/A
Arnott, Ed	2009	118	18	94	2,013	20.13			
Aylward, Jonathon	2017	16	1	102	303	20.20	21	417	19.86
Barge, Billy	2017	3	2	12	22	22.00	12	177	14.75
Barnet, Ned	2017	11	-	68	220	22.00	14	295	21.07
Bedford, Lewis	2017	24	3	93	400	19.05			
Bell, Alexander	2015	30	3	85	724	26.81	1	71	71.00
Blayney, Ryan	2017	4	-	9	17	4.25	-	-	
Bowman, Nick	2017	2	-	2	2	1.00	-	23	N/A
Browne, Robert	2017	10	1	64	189	21.00	11	173	, 15.73
Bulger, Ryan	2006	16	6	58*	221	22.10	51	1,205	23.62
Cade, Greg	2017	16	4	32	189	15.75	-	,	
Canagasingham, Shehan	2013	26	10	27	154	9.63	98	918	9.37
Chunduri. Brahmam	2017	3	_	64	81	27.00		-	
Coelho, Liam	2017	1	-	58	58	58.00	-	46	N/A
Cowan, Ash	2002	257	16	108*	5,873	24.37	124	2,234	18.02
Cowan, Ed	1997	229	21	253	8,501	40.87	29	931	32.10
Craig Dobson, Jonathon	2014	58	11	69	774	16.47	158	2,651	16.78
Craze, Nicky	2015	60	6	162*	1,656	30.67	-	6	N/A
Crowley, James D	2007	135	36	92	2,192	22.14	1	6	6.00
Cummins, Tim	2007	21	7	121*	577	41.21	•	0	0.00
Danne, Ryan A	2011	120	8	108	2,205	19.69	116	2,367	20.41
De Silva, SJ	2017	2	-	-		-	3	2,307	6.67
Derrick, Tom	2017	8	-	35	116	14.75	0	20	0.07
Dilley, Brayden	2015	44	3	81	813	19.83			
Dimas, Julian	2013	13	3	47	216	21.60			
Dimeglio, Luca	2017	5	1	14*	210	7.25	11	107	9.73
Dingley, Gregor	2017	4	2	5	11	5.50		107	7.75
Draca, Thomas J	2016	24	8	28*	198	12.38	24	631	26.29
Farrow, Hugh	2010	16	1	108	422	28.13	24	41	20.29
Frost, Brodie	2012	45	8	103*	938	25.35	48	1,105	23.02
Fullerton, Tom	2012	45 19	3	68	381	23.81	10	1,105	12.00
Galvin, Tom	2017	35	4	80*	604	19.48	5	120	35.60
Ghumman, Mohammad	2013	15	-	51	272	19.48	6	1/8	17.67
	2017	10	- 1	20	79	8.78	5	254	
Gibson, Harry	2018	170	17	110*	4,254	27.80	162		50.80 20.81
Grant, Alasdair J	2007	7	2	12*	36	7.20	8	3,372	20.81
Handunneththi, Bryan	2017	71	6	59	1,052	16.18	-	162 23	
Harris, Michael									N/A
Hill, Jack W	2006	161	21	200*	4,022	28.73	10	232	23.20
Hobson, Steven	2011	108	15	240	3,534	38.00	1	93	93.00
Holloway, Dugald	2014	67		72*	904	16.14	100	2,492	24.92
Holloway, Jack	2013	95	3	131	2,087	22.68	50	1,165	23.30
Hughes, Liam	2016	15	-	61	324	21.60	6	106	17.66
Islam, Zohirul	2013	71	5	122	1,175	17.80	40	649	16.23
Jacob, Kevin E	2016	31	2	76	772	26.62	-	007	41.00
Jamieson, Ethan	2016	18	1	55	329	19.35	5	207	41.20
Joy, Ben	2007	93	43	39	617	12.34	402	7,048	17.53
Kermond, Hugh	2013	72	8	111	1,250	19.53			
Kerr, Hayden	2013	84	7	129*	2,567	33.34	75	1,529	20.39
Kershaw, Joe	2013	55	7	72	885	18.44	107	2,006	18.75

Kierath, Tom	1999	287	61	123	5,329	23.58	481	10,221	21.25
Kirk, Oscar	2017	8	-	37	74	9.25	1	92	92.00
Kirubanandan, Ashwin	2017	14	2	59	312	26.00	20	370	18.50
Koehn, Will	2017	2	-	30	37	18.50	-	-	N/A
Larkin, Benjamin	2006	194	24	151	5,141	30.24	2	219	109.50
Larkin, James	2009	137	6	118	2,865	21.87	18	467	25.94
Larkin, Nicholas	2007	230	24	246	8,330	40.44	1	76	76.00
Lawson, Jack	2017	10	6	47*	101	25.25	30	685	22.83
Lee, Arsalan	2017	2	-	3	3	1.50			
Ley, Timothy	2004	194	58	69*	2,482	18.25	518	11,075	21.38
Litchfield, Charles	2015	48	3	109*	1,301	28.91	9	246	27.33
Lorenzato, Cristian R	2016	26	5	77	556	26.48			
Mackinnon, Curtis	2017	1	-	-	-	-			
Malone, Devlin	2016	25	10	34	128	8.53	95	2,349	24.73
McElduff, Liam	2017	13	-	45	187	14.38	-	3	N/A
McElduff, Ryan	2015	34	4	89	921	30.70	32	891	27.84
McMahon, Lewis	2013	40	17	28*	252	10.96	161	2,556	15.88
Miles, Murray	2015	35	3	53	290	9.06	61	1,107	18.15
Mitchell, Ben	2016	11	_	68	295	26.81	10	313	31.30
Morley, Jarrod	2015	31	3	53	384	13.71	-	9	N/A
Mortimer, Damien	2016	41	4	122	1,892	51.14			,
Mortimer, Nicholas	2017	14	2	161*	414	34.50	1	22	22.00
Murthy, Sameer K	2016	16	4	46	211	17.58	15	340	22.67
Neil-Smith, Lawrence	2014	39	9	53*	455	15.17	92	1,723	18.73
O'Shannessy, Dominic	2016	12	1	96	349	31.73	8	209	26.13
Ottoson, Oliver	2017	2	1	11*	22	22.00	1	26	26.00
Pathak, Shivansh	2016	21	5	36	125	7.81	24	574	23.92
Peek, Aidan M	2016	22	4	63	221	12.28	56	972	17.36
Phoebus, Michael Jonathon	2015	36	6	72	368	12.27	35	847	24.20
Pockney, Jacob	2017	4	-	32	53	13.25	3	27	9.00
Powys, Alex	2017	2	1	69*	91	91.00	-	69	N/A
Powys, Matthew	2015	38	5	109	1,081	32.76			,
Rahmin, Rakin	2017	14	-	61	196	14.00			
Rinka, Jazz	2017	19	8	49	157	14.27	47	697	14.83
Robertson, James	2017	2	-	36	36	18.00	3	46	15.33
Robertson, Liam S	2006	233	31	193	5,750	28.47	171	2,952	17.26
Robinson, Michael	2017	15	2	66	353	27.15	6	132	22.00
Rogers, Ewan	2015	13	1	61	88	7.33	3	118	39.33
Ryan, James	2012	38	16	46	522	23.73	97	1,832	18.88
Sam, Om Prakash	2017	3	1	20*	24	12.00	4	82	20.50
Shanahan, Max	2017	7	2	22	56	11.20	20	408	20.40
Shaw, Alexander G	2010	78	18	119	2,024	33.73			
Sivapalan, Sutharsan	2007	155	7	122	4,185	28.28	1	36	36.00
Storey, Hayden	2017	17	1	163	410	25.63			
Synnott, Tim	2017	6	1	32	63	12.60	14	251	17.93
Tate, Kieran	2010	85	24	49	1,024	16.79	165	3,253	19.72
Thompson, Oliver	2017	12	1	46*	145	13.18	20	295	14.75
Toyer, Joshua I	2007	129	36	76	1,413	15.19	345	7,163	20.76
Trevor-Jones, Ben	2014	78	10	144	1,928	28.35			
Umbers, Vince	2016	25	4	73	422	20.10	10	139	13.90
Veltro, Max	2017	13	_	74	276	21.23	4	124	31.00
Visser, Darius	2009	103	18	101	1,959	24.18	114	2,371	20.79
Vorani, Jinesh	2017	2	-	3	3	1.50	-	17	N/A
Weston, Joshua	2017	-	-	-	-	_	-	27	N/A
Whitaker, Liam	2013	61	28	48	395	11.97	103	2,236	21.71
		15	2	49	271	20.85	2	44	22.00
wicks, Daniel	2010	ID ID	2	47	2/1	20.00	~		22.00
Wicks, Daniel Wilkinson, Andrew M	2016 2011	87	13	76*	1,304	17.62	125	2,277	18.22





The Sydney University Cricket Club would like to thank all of our donors, sponsors and strategic partners:



























Sydney University Cricket Club

Contact details:

TAG Family Foundation Grandstand
B23 Regimental Drive
The University of Sydney NSW 2006
P (02) 9351 4965 | M 0401 448 810
E info@sydneyuniversitycricket.com.au
www.sydneyuniversitycricket.com.au